
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, MAY 31, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on Friday, May
26, 1933, at 11 a.m. (at the conclusion of an executive ses-
sion), in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Glass, Costigan, Town-
send, and Couzens-

Present also: Senators Bulkley, Gore, Reynolds, Goldsborough,
Kean, and Steiwer.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver, David Saperstein, and James P. McDonough, associate coun-
sel to the committee; John W. Davis, counsel for J. P. Morgan & Co.;
Eandall J. LeBoeuf, Jr., and Earle J. Machold, counsel for the
United Corporation and for George H. Howard, president of the
United Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. Let us have order in the hearing room. The
committee will come to order. You may proceed, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Howard.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Howard will take the chair.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE H. HOWAED, PRESIDENT OF THE UNITED
CORPORATION, AND PRESIDENT OF THE NEW YORK UNITED
CORPORATION—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Howard, you were on the stand last Friday at the
time the recess was taken until this morning, and I believe at that
time you were being questioned concerning the members of the board
of directors of the United Corporation. I think you had told the
committee the corporate affiliations of yourself, that is, the names
of the corporations of which you were an officer or director, public
utility companies. Can you give us the same information with
respect to the corporations of which Mr. Floyd L. Carlisle is either
an officer or director? That is, the public utility companies.

Mr. HOWARD. I am not sure that I can give that information
perfectly. I can give you some of them.

Mr. PECORA. Well, will you please do so.
Mr. HOWARD. He is a director and chairman of the board of the

Consolidated Gas Co. of New York. He is chairman of the board
and director of the Niagara Hudson Co. He is director and a mem-
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ber of the executive committee of the Columbia Gas & Electric
Corporation. He is a director and member of the executive com-
mittee of the United Gas Improvement Co. He is a director, and I
cannot tell you whether he is an officer or not, of the Mohawk
Hudson, and I think of the New York Power & Light, That I
think, as far as my recollection goes, without having the formal
record, is it.

Mr. PECORA. Can you give us the same information with respect
to Mr. B. C. Cobb, who is also a member of the board of directors
of the United Corporation ?

Mr. HOWARD. Mr. B. C. Cobb is chairman and director of the
Commonwealth & Southern Corporation. He is a director of the
Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation. And I think he is a director
of the Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation, too. That is as far as
I can go from memory.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about being director and chairman of the board
of the Allied Power & Light Co. ?

Mr. HOWARD. The Allied Light & Power Co. I think had been
dissolved or merged with Commonwealth & Southern. He was
an officer of that company at one time, but I do not remembe:
what.

Mr. PECORA. What are the corporate affiliations of Mr. Philip G.
Gossler, one of the directors of the United Corporation ?

Mr. HOWARD. Well, the only boards that I know of he is on is
the United Corporation, New York United Corporation, and Co-
lumbia Gas & Electric Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. He is the president of the Columbia & Electric
Corporation, is he not?

Mr. HOWARD. Yes, sir; he is the president of the Columbia Gas
& Electric Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about Mr. Edward Hopkinson, Jr.? What
are his corporate affiliations?

Mr. HOWARD. He is a director of the United Corporation, and of
the New York United Corporation, and he is a director and I think
chairman of the executive committee of the United Gas Improve-
ment Co.

Mr. PECORA. He is also a partner of J. P. Morgan & Co. ?
Mr. HOWARD. I think he is.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give us the corporate affiliations of Mr.

Alfred L. Loomis, one of the members of your board?
Mr. HOWARD. He is a director of the Commonwealth & Southern

Corporation, a director of the Public Service Corporation of New
Jersey, and I do not know his Bonbright affiliations.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know that he is connected with Bonbright &
Co.?

Mr. HOWARD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What are the corporate affiliations of Mr. Thomas

N. McCarter.
Mr. HOWARD. Mr. McCarter is president of the Public Service

Co. of New Jersey, and a director and member of the executive
committee of the United Gas Improvement Co.

Mr. PECORA. Also a director of the Philadelphia Electric Corpo-
ration ?
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Mr. HOWARD. He is a director of the Philadelphia Electric Cor-
poration; yes.

Mr. PECORA. And of the United Engineers and Constructors, Inc. ?
Mr. HOWARD. Yes; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. What are the corporate affiliations of Mr. Harold

Stanley, one of your directors?
Mr. HOWARD. He is a director and member of the executive com-

mittee of the Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation. He is a direc-
tor also of the Niagara Hudson, and of the Mohawk Hudson, and
of the New York United, I believe.

Mr. PECORA. Also of the United Gas Improvement Co.?
Mr. HOWAED. No. He is no longer a director of the United Gas

Improvement Co.
Mr. PECORA. But he was for a number of years ?
Mr. HOWARD. He was for some time; yes.
Mr. PECORA. He is also a partner of J. P. Morgan & Co.?
Mr. HOWARD. I think he is.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you give us the corporate affiliations of

Mr. Landon K. Thorne?
Mr. HOWARD. He is a director of Commonwealth & Southern, a

director and member of the executive committee of the Niagara
Hudson Power Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. And of the Mohawk Hudson Power ?
Mr. HOWARD. And I think of the Mohawk Hudson; yes.
Mr. PECOEA. And of the Public Service Corporation of New

Jersey ?
Mr. HOWARD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And of the United Gas Improvement Co.?
Mr. HOWARD. NO. He is no longer a director of the Ujnited Gas

Improvement Co.
Mr. PECOPA. But he was.
Mr. HOWARD. He was.
Mr. PECORA. He was a director of the Allied Power & Light Co. ?
Mr. HOWARD. Well, I do not know about that.
Mr. PECORA. Isn't he also the president of Bonbright & Co.?
Mr. HOWARD. He is president, I think, of Bonbright & Co.
Mr. PECORA. We already have in the record here, I believe, the

corporate affiliations of Mr. George Whitney. Now, what are the
corporate affiliations of John E. Zimmermann, one of the members
of your board?

Mr. HOWARD. He is a director of the Niagara Hudson Power
Corporation and of the Mohawk Hudson Power. He is director
and president of the United Gas Improvement Co. and a director
of the Philadelphia Electric Co. and a director of the Public Service
Corporation of New Jersey and a member of the executive committee.

Mr. PECORA. Also of the United Engineers and Constructors, Inc. ?
Mr. HOWABD. Yes; I think so.
Mr. PECOEA. Mr. Howard, I believe you testified on last Friday

that you became the president of the United Corporation in March
of 1929, some time in March, did you not?

Mr. HOWARD. I was elected president on the 26th of March, 1929,
but my office became effective, I think—no, I was elected president
on the 26th of February, and my office became effective on the 2d
of March, 1929.
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Mr. PECORA. Were you a stockholder of the company prior to
that time ?

Mr. HOWARD. I was a stockholder—I think the stock was in my
name of record before that time; yes.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares?
Mr. HOWARD. Twenty thousand shares and 100,000 option

warrants.
Mr. PECORA. YOU purchased those shares and those warrants for a

total consideration of $500,000, did you not?
Mr. HOWARD. Yes; I did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you purchase those for your own beneficial

interest, or were you acting as the nominee for someone else?
Mr. HOWARD. I had been a member of the firm of Simpson,

Thacher & Bartlett for a long time, and when I had conversations
about withdrawing from that firm, in which it happened that I
had at that time a percentage call, and at which time I had been
earning, I thought, substantially more than as an officer or other-
wise I could earn, and if I had to withdraw I had to give up the
insurance privileges which had accrued for 18 years, it was ar-
ranged that if I should become the president of the United Corpo-
ration I should have in this company this $500,000 participation.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say it was arranged that you should have that
stock participation. Who entered into that arrangement ?

Mr. HOWARD. My conversations about that were with Mr. Thorne
and with Mr. Whitney.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thorne was then connected with Bonbright &
Co., and Mr. Whitney with J. P. Morgan & Co.?

Mr. HOWARD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you understand that those two firms were the

organizers of the United Corporation?
Mr. HOWARD. Well, I have understood, under their announce-

ments made at that time, that Morgan & Co., Drexel & Co., and
Bonbright & Co. were the organizers of the United Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Will you tell us what this arrangement was under
which you became the owner of those 20,000 shares of common stock
of the United Corporation and 100,000 option warrants, the ar-
rangement that you have referred to?

Mr. HOWARD. The arrangement simply was that if I did become
the president I should have those shares and those warrants.

Senator STEIWER. What kind of an arrangement was it, oral or
written, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. PECORA. Was it an oral or a written arrangement?
Mr. HOWARD. Both.
Mr. PECORA. Did you personally provide the moneys out of your

own means with which this stock was purchased?
Mr. HOWARD. Personally, out of my own means.
Mr. PECORA. That is what I want to get.
Mr. HOWARD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who asked you to become president of the United

Corporation, at that time?
Mr HOWARD. The first conversation which I ever had about this

matter was with Mr. Thorne and Mr. Loomis.
Mr. PECORA. Was that prior to January 7, 1929, which I believe

is the date of the incorporation of the United Corporation?
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Mr. HOWARD. I t either was just before Christmas of 1928, or just
at the beginning of 1929, and I am not sure which.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to give the committee the
substance of that conversation?

Mr. HOWARD. Mr. Thorne and Mr. Loomis asked me to lunch
with them, whatever day this was. They said that the United
Corporation was about to be formed. They asked me whether, if
the offer should be made to me, I would care to withdraw from my
old law firm and become the president of it. I said I did not know,
because it was a very difficult thing for me to decide. As a matter
of fact, it was several weeks before I finally did conclude to with-
draw from my law firm. But I did finally withdraw on the 1st of
March, and on the 2d of March undertook this job.

Mr. PECORA. Were you personally familiar with the acts and pro-
ceedings of the United Corporation from its incorporation on Jan-
uary 7, 1929, up to the time when you became its president, on
March 2, 1929?

Mr. HOWARD. In trying very carefully to refresh my recollection
about all of that period, I think I made only two suggestions in that
time. One was that I wished the corporation might buy some shares
of Electric Bond & Share Co., and that they might buy some shares
of Lehigh Coal & Navigation Co. As to all other transactions I had
no participation or part until after I became president.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the initial set-up of the United Corporation
was, in substance, that the United Corporation, for a cash consider-
ation of $10,000,000, issued certain of its securities to the firm of
J. P. Morgan & Co., and for a similar cash consideration of $10,000,-
000 issued others of its securities, other portions of its securities,
to Bonbright & Co.; is that correct ?

Mr. HOWARD. Well, having studied the record as carefully as I
could, I should think it was something more than that.

Mr. PECORA. Will you complete the story ?
Mr. HOWARD. Well, I should think there was the step which we

considered here on Friday. There was, then, the step of the $10,-
• 000,000 for Morgan & Co. and of the $10,000,000 from Bonbright
Electric Corporation, and then an almost simultaneous step, and
1 do not remember the exact date, under which the Public Electric
Holding Corporation merged witn the United Corporation, under
which additional shares of Public Service stock and additional shares
of United Gas Improvement Co. stock was acquired.

Mr. PECORA. The initial step consisted of an agreement between
Bonbright & Co. and the United Corporation, and J. P. Morgan &
Co. and the United Corporation, under the terms of which, sub-
stantially, the United Corporation sold certain of its securities for
$10,000,000 cash each to Morgan & Co. and Bonbright & Co., isn't
that correct?

Mr. HOWARD. In those initial steps, and I do not recall the exact
chronological order, that was one of the steps.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us confine ourselves for the time being to
that portion of the transaction which related to J. P. Morgan & Co.
and the United Corporation.

Mr. HOWARD. That m^ to the cash transaction?
Mr. PECORA. The cash transaction.
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Mr. HOWARD. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in that transaction isn't it a fact that for that

$10,000,000 cash J. P. Morgan & Co. received 400,000 shares of the
common stock of the Uinited Corporation and 1,000,000 option
warrants ?

Mr. HOWARD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I think you said on Friday that the issuance

of those option warrants, which had no time limit, was a common
or general practice. Did you understand it to be a common or gen-
eral practice in January of 1929?

Mr. HOWARD. I think, Mr. Pecora, that we were to survey the his-
tory in the 7 or 8 years preceding the incorporation of the United
Corporation, and that in many of those companies there had been
issued similar option warrants.

Mr. PECORA. That is, without time limitation?
Mr. HOWARD. Yes; without time limitation.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many such instances dp you know of having

occurred prior to January of 1929?
Mr. HOWARD. Well, I cannot at this moment indicate to you a

single instance, but I think they had occurred.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when the first statute was passed in

any State that authorized or permitted the issuance of option war-
rants without time limitation ?

Mr. HOWARD. NO ; I do not. I know that a statute was passed in
Delaware, but I do not know when it was.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you know that that statute, passed in Delaware,
was not enacted and did not become effective until March of 1929,
some 2 months after the incorporation of the United Corporation?

Mr. HOWARD. No; I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that at the time of the issuance of

those option warrants there was no statute that authorized their
issuance without a time limitation?

Mr. HOWARD. NO ; I did not know that.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, just briefly, and without desiring on my part

to go over any of the ground that was covered by your testimony'
on last Friday but solely for the purpose of summarizing and bring-
ing it right up to the moment: Those option warrants entitled the
holders thereof at any time in the future to exchange them for
shares of the common stock of the United Corporation at $27.50
per share, did they not ?

Mr. HOWARD. Yes; exchange the option warrants at $27.50 per
share in cash.

Mr. PECORA. Each option warrant to be exchanged for one share
of the United Corporation stock,

Mr. HOWARD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Upon the payment of $27.50 per share to the cor-

poration.
Mr. HOWARD. Yes. Mr. Pecora, might I say, going back for the

moment to your questioning of me as to whether there was any
statutory authority for those option warrants, that I have under-
stood from very eminent counsel that those option warrants create
a contract, and that that sort of contract is perfectly good without a
statute.
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Mr. HOWARD. I have discussed it with many. I have discussed
it with—well, I have discussed it with Mr. Roberts.

Mr. PECORA. Who was your predecessor as president of the United
Corporation ?

Mr. HOWARD. Yes, sir. And I discussed it with members of my
old law firm. I have discussed it with Mr. Eeed, of Mr. Davis' firm.

Mr. PECORA. YOU did not have those discussions in 1929, did you ?
Mr. HOWARD. NO, I did not; but
Mr. PECORA (continuing). You have had them very recently?
Mr. HOWARD. NO. I have had them over a long period of time,

because in the practice of law the question of option warrants was
very often being considered.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as the president of the United Corporation
Senator COUZENS (interposing). Before you go on with that, Mr.

Pecora: Mr. Howard, did the stockholders in the United Corpora-
tion know of those warrants?

Mr. HOWARD. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. All of them ?
Mr. HOWARD. All of them.
Senator COUZENS. All those that bought on the market understood

also that those option warrants were out ?
Mr. HOWARD. Yes; because a public announcement was made at

the time, I think, that there were option warrants out. I am not
certain of that, however.

Mr. PECORA. Were the terms of those option warrants made known
to the public in any public announcement that you know of?

Mr. HOWARD. Well, I think—but I should like to see it.
Mr. PECORA. SO would I.
Mr. HOWARD. Well, here is the announcement, if you would like

to see it.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Pass it up. [After looking the paper

over.] I offer in evidence
The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Mr. Howard, do you know of any

such warrants ever having been issued before without a time limit?
Was this the first of that character of warrant that you know of ?

Mr. HOWARD. I do not think so, Senator Fletcher, but I do not
know. I think perpetual option warrants had been issued before
that.

The CHAIRMAN. Without a time limit?
Mr. HOWARD. Without a time limit; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer in evidence the printecj. docu-

ment that the witness has handed to me in response to my question
calling for any such announcement as he referred to and ask that it
be made a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. I t will be received and entered on the record.
(The paper referred to was received and ordered made a part of

the record and was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 26, May 31,
1933," and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 26

(For release to newspapers Friday, Jan. 11, 1929)

The United Corporation lias been organized under Delaware laws by Messrs.
J. P. Morgan & Co., Drexel & Co., and Bonbright & Co., Inc., and has made
arrangements to acquire certain minority interests in the United Gas Improve-
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ment Co., the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey, and the Mohawk
Hudson Power Corporation held by the organizers and the American Super-
power Corporation.

The capitalization of the corporation is as follows:

Authorized To be pres-
ently issued

First preferred stock.
Preference stock
Common stock

Shares
i 1,000,000
i 2,000,000

2 10,000,000

Shares
None.

944,187
3,810,853

1 No par value.
2 4,000,000 shares will be reserved against exercise of option warrants.

There will also be presently issued adoption warrants entitling holders to
purchase at any time without limit not in excess of 4,000,000 shares of common
stock at $27.50 per share.

The preference stock presently to be issued will be known as $3 cumulative
preference stock; will be entitled to cumulative dividends at the rate of $3
per annum, payable quarterly; will be redeemable at the corporation's option
at $55 per share, and will be entitled, on liquidation, to $50 per share and
accrued dividends. Both common and preference shares, and, if and when
issued, the first preference stock, will have full voting powers.

There have been purchased by the organizers, for $20,000,000 cash, 800,000
shares of the common stock and option warrants for 2,000.000 shares of com-
mon stock. The balance to be presently issued of the common stock and
option warrants and the 944,197 shares $3 cumulative preference stock are
to be issued in exchange for securities. The prices at which securities have
been acquired by the corporation from the organizers are in excess of the cost
to them, but below the present quoted market.

The corporation's present assets will consist of the securities described,
which, on the basis of present market quotations, have an aggregate value in
excess of $130,000,000, and cash in excess of $20,000,000.

The balance of the authorized capital may, in the discretion of the directors
of the corporation, be issued for cash or property without offering to the
stockholders.

The directors of the corporation will be Messrs Thomas S. Gates, Alfred L.
Loomis, Landon K. Thorne, and George Wihitney.

Dated January 9, 1929.

Senator COUZENS. I find nothing in this press release which indi-
cates that there was no limit to the option warrants.

Mr. DAVIS. Here it is, Senator Couzens.
Senator COUZENS. Oh, I beg pardon.
Senator TOWNSEND. I t says " Entitling holders to purchase at any

time without limit."
Mr. HOWARD. The language was
Mr. PECORA (interposing). I will read this. In parentheses it

says " For release to newspapers Friday, January 11, 1929 ", and
reads as follows: (Counsel then read the exhibit.) Do you know
whether or not this announcement, as you call it, was printed in full
in the newspapers on or about January 11,1929?

Mr. HOWARD. NO ; I do not know that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know that?
Mr. HOWARD. NO. May I go back for one moment to the option

warrants and call attention to the provision in the charter about
them, which is here ?

Mr. PECORA. Very well, sir; will you read it?
Mr. HOWARD. I t says:
Option warrants: The board of directors shall have the power at any time
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in the name of and on behalf of this corporation, to grant rights or options, to
run for any period of time, including an unlimited period of time, to purchase
from this corporation any shares of its stock of any class or classes, for any
consideration, not less than par if such stock have a pur value, and upon any
ternas and conditions, and to create and issue warrants and other instruments
representing such rights or options, in any form, all as the board of directors
may in its sole discretion determine.

Mr. PECORA. What are you reading that from ?
Mr. HOWARD. From the certificate of incorporation.
Mr. PECORA. That was not made public other than through the

means of the filing of the certificate in the appropriate office of pub-
lic records of the State officer, was it ?

Mr. HOWARD. NO. That is true.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Howard, may I make an inquiry? I find

two of these printed circulars, the one which has been read, being a
release to newspapers, and one headed " Memorandum ", and there
is a variation in the figures. In the memorandum, which is dated
January 14, 1929, it says, " To be presently issued 1,004,621 shares."
And in the release it says, " To be presently issued 944,187 shares."
That is as to the preference stock. And in the memorandum of
January 14, 1929, it says of common stock to be presently issued
4,198,906 shares, while in the release it says 3,810,853 shares. I do
not mean to say that that is material, but there happens to be that
variation.

Senator COTTZENS. There is five days' difference in date there.
Mr. HOWARD. Yes; they are on different dates.
Senator ADAMS. The newspaper release dated January 9, 1929,

gives what I have said, and the memorandum is dated January 14,
1929.

Mr. HOWARD. I think a change had been made in the meanwhile.
The CHAIRMAN. That memorandum has not been offered in evi-

dence.
Mr. PECORA. I had not seen that memorandum.
Mr. DAVIS. Might Mr. Whitney explain what that memorandum

is? I do not want that to stand without any explanation here.
The CHAIRMAN. I think that might be done.
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Chairman, the first paper given the commit-

i tee by Mr. Howard, which was a newspaper release for Friday,
January 11, 1929, was dated January 9, 1929. The second paper
was a memorandum we had prepared subsequently to the press re-
lease and delivered to each purchaser of the United Corporation, to
which Mr. Pecora referred on Friday. In other words, that was
not given out publicly any more than we sold stock publicly, but
everybody who made payment or purchase of United Corporation
units, which we sold and to which reference has been made, was
given at the time of payment for the certificates a copy of that
memorandum, so that each purchaser would have full knowledge of
the status of the corporation as of that date.

The CHAIRMAN. I think the memorandum ought to go in.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. The reason for the difference in figures, Senator

Adams, is a part of the general story of the United Corporation,
because there were certain subsequent transactions, which have not

175541—33—PT. 2 5

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3 6 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

yet been introduced in evidence, transactions through the purchase
of other shares arranged long before those dates, because those dates
were merely a part of the legal steps in the formation of the United
Corporation, and it really brings in other steps agreed to while
the idea of the United Corporation was being discussed and deter-
mined upon. The real picture will show why there were these
differences in figures between January 9 and 14.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, before you leave the stand
Senator ADAMS (interposing). Senator Reynolds and I were hav-

ing difficulty following the testimony. We had a copy of the memo-
randum but we did not have a copy of the release, and we were
trying to get at the difference.

Mr. WHITNEY. I tried to catch your eye to give you the other
paper, but did not succeed in doing so.

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum you have referred to is this paper
which I now show you ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer the paper in evidence and ask that it be

spread on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and put on the record.
(The paper referred to was ordered placed on the record, being

marked " Committee Exhibit 27, May 31, 1933 ", and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 27

MEMORANDUM

The United Corporation has been organized under Delaware laws by Messrs.
J. P. Morgan & Co., Drexel & Co., and Bonbright & Co., Inc., and has made
arrangements to acquire certain minority interests in the United das Improve-
ment Co.; the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey; and the Mohawk
Hudson Power Corporation including the holdings of the organizers and of
others.

The capitalization of the corporation is as follows:

Authorized To be pres-
ently issued

First preferred stock.
Preference stock
Common stock

Shares
i 1,000,000
12,000,000

210,000,000

Shares
None.

1,004,621
4,198,90&

*No par value.
2 4,000,000 shares will be reserved against exercise of option warrants.

There will also be presently issued option warrants entitling holders to
purchase at any time without limit not in excess of 4,000,000 shares of com-
mon stock at $27.50 per share.

The preference stock presently to be issued will be a series known as $3
cumulative preference stock, will be entitled to dividends at the rate of $3
per annum, payable quarterly; will be redeemable at the corporation's option
at $55 per share and accrued dividends, and will be entitled, on liquidation,
to $50 per share and accrued dividends. Both common and preference shares,
and, if and when issued, the first preferred stocks will have full voting powers.

There have been purchased by the organizers, for $20,000,000 cash, 800,000
shares of the common stock and option warrants for 2,000,000 shares of com-
mon stock. The balance to be presently issued of the common stock and option
warrants and the 1,004,621 shares of $3 cumulative preference stock have been
or are to be issued in exchange for securities and approximately $370,000 cash.
The prices at which securities have been acquired by the corporation from the
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organizers are in excess of the cost to them, but below the present quoted
market prices.

The corporation's present assets are to consist of the securities described,,
representing a cost to the corporation of approximately $135,000,000, which
is substantially less than the value of these securities based upon present
market quotations, and cash in excess of $20,000,000.

Based on dividends from the above securities (including dividends upon the
common stock of the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey at the rate
of $2.60 per annum, and upon common stock of the United Gas Improvement
Go. at the rate of $4.50 per annum) and interest at 4 percent per annum upon
the above amount of cash, the income of the corporation will be in excess of
one and one-aalf times the dividend requirements of the preference stock
presently to be issued.

The balance of the authorized capital may at any time, in the discretion
of the directors of the corporation, be issued for cash or property without
offering to the stockholders. Additional shares of preference stock may be
issued as $3 cumulative preference stock, or may be issued as a different series
having such rate of dividend, redemption price, and other characteristics a&
may be determined by the directors, within the limitations provided by the-
certificate of incorporation, at the time of the creation of any new series. In*
like manner the directors have power to determine the characteristics of the-
series of first preferred stock at the time any such series is created.

Statements of the corporation will be published annually but will not neces-
sarily include an itemized list of securities owned.

The directors of the corporation will be Messrs. Thomas S. Gates, Alfred lu
Loomis, Landon K. Thorne, and George Whitney.

January 14, 1929.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, who prepared the memorandum last
offered in evidence ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, you are taxing my memory pretty
generally, but I should think the three partners who had the most
to do with it were Mr. Lamont, Mr. Stanley, and I.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas W. Lamont
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or Mr. Thomas S. Lamont ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that Mr. Howard

be temporarily withdrawn from the stand and_Mr. Whitney be
asked to resume the stand for examination about this matter of
the United Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. That may be done.
(Mr. Howard temporarily left the committee table.)

TESTIMONY OF GE0EGE WHITNEY, A MEMBER OF THE FIEM: OF
J. P. M0EGAN & CO.—Eesumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, you have stated that the memorandum
last offered in evidence was given or sent to each subscriber for the
stock of the United Corporation at the outset.

Mr. WHITNEY. It was delivered to each one; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who were those subscribers that you claim were

either subscribers as a result of a public offering or subscribers as a
result of a private offering?

Mr. WHITNEY. There was no public offering. As the result of a
private offering.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, I show you this typewritten
document, and I ask you if it was prepared by your firm and fur-
nished to me as a complete list of the names of the subscribers to*
whom you have just referred.
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Mr. WHITNEY. The subscribers to whom you have just referred,
Mr. Pecora—and you asked two questions there. I t was furnished
to you as a complete list of purchases of United Corporation units.
The first half of your question, being directed to the point if pre-
pared by us and furnished to you, the answer is yes, in conjunction
with Bonbright & Co., Inc. If I might be permitted, I should like
to explain a little bit about this offering, because the testimony, as
I have understood it, of Mr. Howard, leaves the United Corpora-
tion rather half formed, as it were.

Mr. PECORA. Just a moment. I will give you that opportunity
presently. I just want you now to identify that list, if you can,
as being the list furnished to me by J. P. Morgan & Co.

Mr. WHITNEY. That is the list furnished to you by J. P. Morgan
& Co.

Mr. PECORA. And is it a complete list of all subscribers who were
invited to subscribe for the units of the United Corporation in
January of 1929?

Mr. WHITNEY. AS far as I know; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer this list in evidence as a part of the hearing.
The CHAIRMAN. The list will be received and made a part of the

record.
(The list ordered made a part of the record was marked " Com-

mittee Exhibit No. 28, May 31, 1933 ", and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 28, MAY 31, 1933

The United Corporation unit block interim receipts

Amount
Name of units

Mrs. Helen B. Achelis 300
W. H. Aldridge 1,000
A. M. Anderson 2,000
Joseph Andrews 100
Mrs. Irma D. Ashmead 50
I. C. R. Atkin 100
The Atlantic-Merrill Oldham

Corporation 1, 000
J. Howland Auchincloss 300
G. A. Austin 500
Mrs. Isabel Valle Austin 200
Gaspar G. Bacon and George

Whitney 500
Trustees under deed of trust

dated Nov. 13, 1914.
Mrs. Hope Norman Bacon 1, 000
Priscilla T. Bacon, George

Whitney 500
And Gaspar G. Bacon, trus-

tees under deed of trust for
benefit of Geo. F. Baker 5,000

Donald C. Bakewell 160
Bankers Co. of New York 5, 000
Charles H. Barnes 30
Sosthenes Behn 1, 000
Otto F. Behrend 100
C. J. Bennett 15
J. J. Bernet 500
Stephen Birch 1, 000
C. N. Bliss 2, 000
Blyth & Co 1, 500

Amount
Name of units

Amy W. Board 25
Bonbrisht & Co 81, 262
Bonbright & Co 121,668
Nicholas F. Brady 3, 000
Charles S. Brewer 1, 000
Bradford Brinton 300
Brown Bros. & Co 3, 000
George F. Brownell 200
Matthew Brush 1,000
Roger H. Bullard 50
George Burgess 50
W. E. Burnet 200
Ward M. Canady 1, 000
W. C. Cannon 300
George W. Carpenter 400
Mrs. Kathryn R. Carpenter 5
W. L. Carson 1Q0
Dr. Alfred H. Clark 500
E. H. Clark 500
Clark, Dodge & Co 5, 000
Leon R. Clausen 500
E. C. Congdon 160
Continental National Bank &

Trust Co 3, 000
Clinton H. Crane 500
S. M. Crocker 100
Mrs. P. E. Crowley 500
George Dahl 40
Arthur V. Davis 1,000
A. B. Davis 10
Henry G. Davis 100
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Amount

Name of units
John W. Davis 500
Norman H. Davis 250
Donald K. David - 200
Lewis O. Dawes 300
D. Debevoise 10
Moroau Delane 1,000
¥ m . F. Delany 20
Edward Dibrell 250
D. J. Dimock . 50
Dominick & Dominick 5,000
Camille Dreyfus 300
J. A. M. deSanchez 25
Drexel & Co 82, 000
Drexel & Co 5,000
W. Echtermeyer 10
F. H. Eeker 1, 000
Mrs. Cornelia Cousins Egan 200
Dean Emery 500
Robert W. Emmons, 3d 100
Miss Alwens G. Evans 5
Evans, Stillman & Co 500
Wm; Everdell 150
Geo. B. Everitt _ 500
J. V. Ewing Estate— 300
Wm. Ewing, special 100
G. Faccioli 80
Eliot Farley 1,000
Mildred Farwell 200
Dr. E. Ross Faulkner 500
William C. Finley 500
First Chicago Corporation . . 2, 000
First National Corporation..-. 2,000
First Security Co 15, 000
Laurence P. Fisher—- 2, 000
Maj. Max C. Fleischmann 1,000
Carl Flach . . 50
H. A. Fortington 500
Albert Foster, J r 30
Terese Fowler , 10
Harry Fraas 10
P. A. S. Franklin 1,000
W. E. Frew 1,000
Giovanni Fummi 500
G. L. Gagan 10
Mary B. Gammack 100
Thomas H. Gammack 200
George H. Gardiner . . 500
Thomas Garrett, Jr 100
Miss Lydia K. Garrison 20
Mrs. Philip McKim Garrison— 60
David L. George 100
P . Gibbons 10
Harvey D. Gibson ._ 1,000
Mrs. S. Parker Gilbert ._ 250
J. GindorfC 10
Rudolph Goepel 100
Philip G. Gossler 2, 000
Guaranty Co. of New York— 5, 000
Guggenheim Bros 5, 000
T. S. Hallett 10
Hambleton & Co., Inc 500
Henry Hamill, J r 10
C. P. Hamilton 1,000
P. T. Hanscom 1,000
Mrs. Hebe Harris 500

Amount
Name of units

Walter P. Haskell__ 10
Chester W. Harkins 5
Charles Hayden 5, 000
R. C. Hill 250
William Hill-Wood 100
Charles D. Hilles 1,000
George C. Hitchcock 300
Hitt, Farwell & Co 500
William E. Holloway, Jr 10
George Holton 500
R. G. Hutchings 500
W. J. Hutchinson 500
Frederic Ewing 500
Old Coloney Corporation 2,000
John Oldham 200
Robert E. Olds___ 500
General John J. Pershing 250
Harry Peters 500
Frank L. Polk 50O
W. Julius Polk 200
Daniel E. Pomeroy 250
W. C. Potter 7,000
John W. Prentiss 1, 000
Seward Prosser 7,000
Phillips Exeter Academy, trus-

tees for the benefit of 500
Mrs. D. Y. Ranson, J r 300
John J. Raskob 2,500
Lansing P. Reed 500
S. W. Reyburn, Lord & Taylor. 500
Miss Ester S. Rich 5
Edgar Richard 400
Mrs. Rose M. Ricketts 10
J. Henry Roraback 1, 000
Charles S. Ruffner 1, 000
Salomon Bros. & Hutzler 1,000
A. H. Sanford 50
Herbert L. Satterlee 500
Franz Schneider 1,000
Schoellkopf, Hutton & Pomery,

Inc 1, 500
Mrs. Florence S. Schuette 1, 000
Robert Meridith Serale 1,000
Charles Seymour 160
Malcolm D. Simpson 25
A. P. Sloan, et al 3, 500
Matthew S. Sloan 1,000
Harvey H. Smith 40
F. S. Smithers & Co 1,000
N. L. Snow 200
Spencer Trask & Co 1,000
A. H. Springer 25
Mrs. Edith T. Stanley 400
Gilbert Stanley 1, 200
State Street Investment Cor-

poration 2, 000
John A. Stephens, Jr 250
Edward R. Stettinius 250
Mrs. E. R. Stettinius 1,000
Geo. D. Stewart 500
Stockholm Enskilda Bank 1,000
Cornelius J. Sullivan 500
J. J. Sullivan 25
E. S. S. Sunderland 400
Sutro Bros. & Co 1, 000
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Amount
Name of units

Miss Katharine Taylor 20
Myron O. Taylor 5,000
Walter C. Teagle 1,500
Eldredge Thomas 100
George H. Townsend 300
Mrs. P. M. Trace 10
Mrs. Elizabeth S. Trippe 250
William H. Thurston 400
Union Trust Co 1,000
The Union Trust Co. of Pitts-

burgh 3, 000
O. P. Van Sweringen. 5,000
Edmund N. Wakelee 750
Miss Anna Walsh 10
Cornelius J. Walsh 10
Allen Wardwell 400
Mrs. Marie Watkins 100
N. A. Weathers 1,500
P. C. Weems 100
Hartland West 10
John D. Ryan 1,000
Arthur Curtis James 2,000
P. H. Johnston 1,000
A. N. Jones 50
W. J. Jones 10
Kean, Taylor & Co 500
Dr. John J. Honan Keating 200
Daniel Kelleher 250
€ornelius F. Kelley 1,000
A. J. Kennedy „ : 50
Leonard A. Keyes 200
Kidder, Peabody & Co 2,000
Roy Kinnier 10
Kuhn, Loeb & Co 5, 000
H. R. Kurrie 100
A. C. Lange , 10
Lapondos Corporation 250
Augustin Legoretta 500
Lee, Higginson & Co 3,000
Col. Charles A. Lindbergh 300
Dr. Harley P. Lindsay 60
Stoughton B. Lynd 100
Henry E. Machold 3, 000
C. H. Mackay 1,000
€ , MacVeagh 25
Mrs. Louis Pugh Macy 500
Manufacturers & Traders Peo-

ples Trust Co -—. 1, 000
E. H. Manville 1,000
Marine Trust Co 1,000
Isabel S. Marsh 250
€harles J. Martin 1,000
Dorothy Martin 100
R, C. O. Matheny 100
W. G. McAdoo 250
T. N. McCarter 750
Uxal H. McCarter 750
J. J. McCloy i 50

Amount
Name of units

Hall P. McCullough 200
R. B. Mellon :_ 3, 000
T. F. Merseles 1,000
Stephen Merselis 100
Albert G. Milbank 500
Edward G. Miner 1,000
C. H. Miner 1, 000
Minsch, Monell & Co., Inc_____ 1, 000
Wm. A. Mitchell 100
Daniel J. Moran 500
Alexander Perry Morgan 100
D. M. Morgan 10
Morgan Grenfell & Co 15, 00O
H. S. Morgan, et al 500
J. J. Morgan 100
Morgan & Cie 12, 000
J. P. Morgan no. 2 account 1, 200
J. R. Morron 500
Hon. Dwight W. Morrow 2, 000
Frederick K. Morrow 1, 000
Charles Munroe 1,000
J. A. Murray 409
The National City Co 5,000
Newmont Mining Corporation. 10,000
Northern Trust Co 1,000
J. D. Northrup 50
Nosivad Corporation 3, 000
M. O'Connor 10
Miss Ruth Ogg 10
C. E. Mitchell 7, 000
Robert White 500
J. G. White & Co., Inc 1, 000
White, Case & Co 2, 000
George Whitney, agent 10,000
Martha B. Whitney 100
Trustees for Martha B. Whit-

ney, Robert L. Bacon, Gas-
par G. Bacon, and George
Whitney 400

Margaret S. Whitney 200
Richard Whitney & Co 20

Do 4, 200
Do 2, 000

Ira Wight 1,000
A. H. Wilson 25
A. H. Wiggin 4,000
T. R. Williams- „ 300
Joseph Wilshire- 1, 000
Garrard Winston 500
Wood, Low & Co 1,000
Wood Struthers & Co 1, 500
William Woodin 1,000
A. H. Woods 250
Clarence M. Woolley 1, 000
J. M. Young 50
Percy S. Young 750
L. Edmund Zacher 5, 000
William Zeigler, J r . 200

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, what do you mean when you say
this list was prepared jointly by J. P. Morgan & Co. and Bon-
bright & Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I mean just that, Mr. Pecora. As has been stated
publicly at the time and was a matter of common knowledge, the
United Corporation was formed after many months, and even years,Digitized for FRASER 
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of discussion by Messrs. Bonbright & Co., Drexel & Co., and J. P.
Morgan & Co. So when it came to the question of distributing those
units, which were quite a different type of operation than any of
these other stock transactions which you have introduced thus far,
Mr. Pecora, obviously we discussed the matter with Messrs. Bon-
bright & Co., who were associated with us in the whole undertaking.
So, many names that appear on this list were suggested by them.

Mr. PECORA. Can you point out the names suggested by Bonbright
& Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I cannot.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, can you point out the names suggested by

J. P. Morgan & Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I think if I run through the list I could sug-

gest some that I am pretty sure were not suggested by J. P. Morgan

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, in order to save time, let me ask you if
you have a copy of this list.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Would you be good enough during the next recess

period to go over your copy of the list with a view of identifying
those names that were put on the list on the recommendation of
J. P. Morgan & Co., and those which were not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I will try to do so, but I do not know that we have
any records that will designate them.

Mr. PECORA. I notice in the list 87,000 units were allotted to Drexel
&Co.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I have asked for a break-down of those units, and up

to the present time I have not received any data or information.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, if that is so I am sorry. I thought it had

been furnished. I knew you had asked for it.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, what I want is the names of the

persons who were invited to participate or subscribe for these 87,000
units that were allocated to Drexel & Co.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, haven't you received it? I thought you
had. When did you make that request, Mr. Pecora; do you know?

Mr. PECORA. Within a day or two after we received this document,
which is the list which has been marked " Exhibit 28 " of this date.

Mr. DAVIS. That is an oversight on my part. Are you sure that
you asked for it?

Mr. PBCORA. We asked for it. And may we have it as soon as
you can get it together?

Mr. WHITNEY. Surely. /
Mr. PECORA. All right. On what terms were the persons shown on

this list, exhibit 28, invited to subscribe for the units of United Cor-
poration ?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is a rather difficult question to answer very
briefly, Mr. Pecora. The actual technical terms on which they were
asked to offer was for one share of this $3 preference stock and one
share of common stock for $75.

Mr. PECORA. $75?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is, they were sold in units ?
Mr. WHITNEY. They were sold in units.
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Mr. PECORA. And for $75 a unit?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Each United consisted of 1 share of $3 preference

stock and 1 share of common stock ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. In other words, the $50 preference stock was

included in the unit at its liquidating value—it was a no-par stock—
at $50. The common stock was included at $25, which was the same
price that we had acquired the stock for cash.

Mr. PECORA. But in addition to acquiring that stock for cash you
also received—that is your firm received—1,000,000 option warrants ?

Mr. WHITNEY. For the $10,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. For the $10,000,000.
Mr. WHITNEY. Quite right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us get that straight. The United Corpora-

tion was organized on January 7, 1929, with an authorized capital
stock of 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock of no-par value, 2,000,000
shares of $3 preference stock of no-par value, 10,000,000 of common
stock of no-par value, and an unlimited number of option warrants ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no, sir; 4,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Well, 4,000,000 was the number that was actually

issued, but in the articles of incorporation, or in the certificate of
incorporation was there any express limitation of the number of
option warrants to be issued ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I really do not know. The 4,000,000 warrants were
never issued. A smaller number.

Mr. PECORA. Three million nine hundred thousand and odd were
actually issued. r

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know what the certificate of incorpora-
tion stated, but there was never any discussion of any kind of issu-
ing more than 4,000,000 warrants. And all the public announce-
ments covered that amount as the amount outstanding.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, on January the 10th or 11th J . P. Morgan
& Co. purchased for $10,000,000 in cash from the United Corpora-
tion 400,000 shares of the common stock and 1,000,000 option war-
rants. Is that correct?

Mr. WHITNEY. I should have thought that was the date we con-
tracted to purchase. You see, Mr. Pecora, when ydu take these iso-
lated technical steps in the formation of this corporation I, not
being a lawyer, do not quite follow. I am very familiar with the
organization of the corporation. I know exactly what was intended
to be done. But when it came to bring together the plans that had
been agreed upon by not only ourselves with Bonbrights, but also
many other people, I do not remember the details of it.

The net of the story is something like this, if it would be of inter-
est to you. And it is really a very brief story. In the spring of
1928, after many discussions for a long time as to whether we,
J. P. Morgan & Co., should become interested in the general public-
utility field, we, after discussion with certain groups of people inter-
ested at that time in the United Gas Improvement situation and
the Public Service of New Jersey Corporation brought some stock,
as we have already

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, I apprehend that in this statement
that you are going to make, your answer is going to give us in
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one statement a rather considerable history of the forming of the
United Corporation, its genesis and operation.

Mr. WHITNEY. NO. I will, if you wish. But that was not my
intention.

Mr. PECORA. Well, no; I suggest that you just answer the ques-
tion, and then at the conclusion of the examination if there is any-
thing that has been omitted that you think ought to be brought
to the attention of the committee I should be glad to have you call
it to the attention of the committee. But first answer he question,
please.

Mr. WHITNEY. All right. Let me say this, then. I won't go back
at all. But when it was decided in the first part of January or
the latter part of December to form the United Corporation there
were certain blocks of securities which were definitely decided to be
included in the United Corporation. I t was also decided at that
time that there should be certain securities issued for cash. These
steps to which you refer were detail steps set down by the lawyers
as the proper steps of bringing about the results which had been
determined upon. So it is, of course, true, as testified by Mr. How-
ard, that the first initial step in the transaction was the exchange
by J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. of this block of securities,
as he testified on Friday. Those at that time were taken in by the
company at a value of $50,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. I am going to come to that and bring all those details
out, Mr. Whitney.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, now, you have, sir, have you not?
Mr. PECORA. Not altogether. There are certain features of that

that I have not questioned either you or Mr. Howard about.
Mr. WHITNEY. First rate. But you asked me a question, if on

January 10 we subscribed to 400,000 shares of United common and
a million warrants.

Mr. PECORA. For $10,000,000.
Mr. WHITNEY. For $10,000,000. I think that is actually the date

on which we made that contract with the United Corporation. I
think the actual payment was subsequent, because all these transac-
tions were pulled in together to make the completed picture against
which we sold these United units. I do not carry the legal steps,
but what was intended to be done and which I am sure was done I
am pretty familiar with.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you recall that that part was done, do you ?
You offered $10,000,000 for 400,000 shares of common stock and
1,000,000 of option warrants?

Mr. WHITNEY. We and Bonbright & Co, made the same offer
simultaneously; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. And that offer was accepted ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t was.
Mr. PECORA. And the transaction was actually consummated?
Mr. WHITNEY. It was.
Mr. PECORA. By the payment of this $10,000,000 cash by J. P.

Morgan & Co. to the United Corporation and the delivery by the
United Corporation to J. P. Morgan & Co. of 400,000 shares of
common stock and 1,000,000 option warrants?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And a similar transaction was Kad between the
United Corporation and Bonbright & Co. at the same time ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that provided the United Corporation with its

initial funds of $20,000,000?
Mr. WHITNEY. Initial cash plus the $700,000 that came in other-

wise.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, at about the same time, or very shortly

thereafter, there was another transaction between J. P. Morgan &
Co. and the United Corporation involving an exchange of certain
securities owned or controlled by J. P. Morgan & Co. for certain
securities of the United Corporation, was there not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I would have thought that it was prior to
the cash transaction. Because the memorandum I have in front of
me says that was covered in the minute books of the United Cor-
poration in the meeting on January the 8th, and that the sale of
the stock for cash was of January the 11th. No, wait a minute.
Wait a minute. Well, it was near—may I inquire of that from the
lawyers? [After conferring.] Well, the answer to your question,
Mr. Pecora, is that simultaneously there was this transaction, ex-
change, because they were both carried through. The cash trans-
action and the exchange of the securities both went through on the
11th of January 1929.

Mr. PECORA. AS the result of that second transaction involving
the exchange of securities J. P. Morgan & Co. received 800,000 shares
of common stock of United Corporation and 600,000 shares of the $3
preference stock and 714,200 option warrants, did it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it from those shares thereby acquired that J. P.

Morgan & Co. made a private offering of units of United Corpora-
tion $3 preference stock and common stock to the persons whose
names are shown on the list that has been put in evidence ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it is very difficult to earmark shares. Be-
cause it is well known that we sold 600,000 units. So that the units
referred to—the preference shares referred to in your statement
were, of course, those that were sold because they were the only
preference shares we received.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Well, as a matter of fact, when you invited
these various persons whose names appear on that list to subscribe
for these units at $75 per unit the only stock of United Corporation
which J. P. Morgan & Co. had were the 400,000 shares of common
acquired as part of the $10,000,000 transaction, 800,000 shares of
common acquired as part of the subsequent transaction involving
an exchange of securities, and the 600,000 shares of $3 preference
stock which also formed a part of the latter transaction ?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. That is correct, is it?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is quite correct.
Mr. PECORA. And that is not taking into account the 1,714,200

option warrants that were acquired by J. P. Morgan & Co. as the
result of those two transactions?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not quite understand what you mean, " not
taken into account." They came in at the same time.
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Mr. PECORA. J. P. Morgan & Co. acquired as the result of these
two transactions, in addition to the preference and common stock
that I have alluded to, a total of 1,714,200 option warrants?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; quite right.
Mr. PECORA. None of those option warrants was included in the

private offering to the subscribers whose names appear on that
list?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. NO. They were merely offered the right to sub-

scribe for units of the United Corporation stock at $75 per unit,
each unit consisting of one share of $3 preference stock and one
share of common stock, is that correct?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is exactly correct.
Mr. PECORA. About when was that private offering made to the

individuals whose names appear on that list?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it was going on, I should think, from the

9th of January to about the 14th. The span of these dates of these-
two memorandums which have been introduced in evidence would
about cover the time it was going on.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it would be fair to say that this private offer-
ing of these units at $75 per unit was made to these gentlemen
within a week of the incorporation of the United Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now at that time—at the time of this private

offering at $75 per unit, had there been any trading in those units
on a when-issued basis?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, had there been anv as early as January 16y

1929?
Mr. WHITNEY. There was testimony on Friday with reference

to that. And I am frank to say that I do not remember what it
was. May I take

Mr. PECORA. Well, as I recall the testimony of Mr. Howard I
think he said that there was trading in the over-the-counter market
at about $99 per unit for these units

Mr. WHITNEY. On January 21.
Mr. PECORA. That, I think was the date.
Mr. WHITNEY. SO, to answer your question, on January !(>,. or at

the time at which we were talking to these individuals who purchased
these units, there was no quoted market whatever.

Mr. PECORA. By the way, Mr. Whitney, do you know whether or
not that printed announcement that was put in evidence this morn-
ing, and which is dated January 9, 1929, was actually printed in
full by the newspapers on January 11, 1929, or thereafter?

Mr. WHITNEY. My recollection is very clear that it was given the
widest kind of publicity.

Mr. PECORA. By that you mean that it was printed according to
the text of the printed announcement that was offered in evidence
here ?

Mr. WHITNEY- Well, I have not checked it, Mr. Pecora, but my
recollection is that it was printed textually. Certainly in the news-
papers in New York City.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know when the first public trading in these
units took place?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Mr. Howard testified that according to his
records the first public trading took place on January 2i, and the
units, as far as our search—if I may answer approximately from
my recollection it is that it was quite a considerable time after the
public announcement of the formation of United Corporation before
there was any trading, because there was no indication of what
was to be available for sale.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, when you say that a considerable time
elapsed, how long a time have you in mind ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, a week or 10 days.
Mr. PECORA. After January 9?
Mr. WHITNEY. After the 11th.
Mr. PECORA, After the 11th?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have no knowledge—I have no definite recol-

lection, Mr. Pecora, of my own, other than that which has been
refreshed by Mr. Howard's testimony which I just referred to,
which showed the first evidence of a public market was on Janu-
ary 21.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, let me show you what purports to be a
photostatic copy of a page of the New York Times bearing date
Thursday, January 17, 1929, entitled " United Corporation over-
the-counter market. Heavy trading in shares of new utility holding
company at 92 bid, 94 asked." Will you look at it and see if that
refreshes your recollection as to whether or not there was any
public trading in these units on and as, if and when issued basis in
the over-the-counter market prior to January 21 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t does not refresh my recollection at all, Mr.
Pecora, because in the financial parlance a counter market does not
mean anything anyway. I thought you meant an official market
when you said on a when-issued basis; the stock exchange or the
curb or some place where there was a listed quotation. I am not
questioning the veracity of this, because obviously if it was in the
Times it must be so, but I do not remember it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW you recall the testimony of Mr. Howard on
Friday to the effect that these units were actually traded in on a
when-issued basis on the Philadelphia Stock Exchange on January
21, 1929, at $99 per unit?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do, yes. Yes, I remember the testimony.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have no reason to doubt that that was the fact,

have you ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no; sir. I knew that to be the fact.
Mr. PECORA. NOW when did J. P. Morgan & Co., make this private

offering to the persons whose names are shown on the list that has
been offered in evidence to subscribe to these units at $75 per unit?

Mr. WHITNEY. When did we make the offer, or when did we com-
plete the transaction?

Mr. PECORA. When did you make the offer, or when did you com-
plete it—I do not care which.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we made offer, as I say, during the days be-
ginning somewhere around January the 7th. It was not done in any
one day. Or any explicit date. But the best of my recollection is
that it would be somewhere around the 9th to the 14th.

Senator GLASS. Have you put in a preferred list, Mr. Whitney,
while I was out ?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. WHITNEY. Well, that was not the way it was introduced in
evidence, Senator Glass. There was a li^t put in evidence.

Senator GLASS. I wanted to inquire if my name was on it?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not remember, sir. I do not think so.
Senator GLASS. A good many people have been induced to think so.
Mr. PECORA. By the way, Mr. Whitney, was that so-called an-

nouncement in the form of that printed document that was put in
evidence this morning published in the newspapers as an advertise-
ment by J. P. Morgan & Co., or was it merely sent to the news-
papers with the request that it be released for publication on January
11, 1929?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean the .first one ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I t was not as an advertisement by J. P. Morgan

& Co. I t was given out to the newspapers—to the reporters per-
sonally for release. There was no occasion for us to advertise any-
thing. We were not advertising. We were not selling anything.
We were not offering anything to the public in any sense. We were
merely giving an announcement we thought would be of interest
to the public about the formation of a holding company in which
we were interested. Just a matter of news.

Mr. PECORA. NOW I show you a document that has been intro-
duced in evidence in these hearings marked " Committee's Exhibit
15 as of May 25, 1933."

Mr. WHITNEY. What is the number, please, sir?
Mr. PECORA. It is in answer to question 9 of our original so-called

questionnaire. Will you look at the page thereof entitled " United
Corporation Units ", and by reference to the typewritten matter
shown on that page, which document was prepared by your office, or
at least furnished to me by your office, will you state as of what date
these units of United Corporation stock were sold for $75 per unit
to the persons listed on that list ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, this memorandum here shows that we actu-
ally sold—by that we mean the date that something is paid for—
on January 21. In other words, this establishes the date when actual
payment was made for these units as of January 21, 1929. But that,
of course, has no reference to the date on which we actually made
arrangements or contracts for the disposition of this stock, because
quite obviously we had to give the clients to whom it was sold an
opportunity to make payment, and, as is customary, there is always
an interval of time as between the date when actual payment is made
and the date of actual delivery.

Mr. PECORA. Did that figure of $75 per unit represent the cost to
J. P. Morgan & Co. of those units ?

Mr. WHITNEY. On our books; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When you say " on our books " are you referring to

an arbitrary book figure or are you referring to the actual cost to
J. P. Morgan & Co. of these units ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I am referring to the actual cost to J. P. Morgan
& Co. and the basis on which we conducted this transaction. And
the books, of course, I refer to merely to prove that that is the way
it was carried. The units were set up on our books for no consid-
eration on our books, and when they were sold or distributed, as
you know they have been in part, the profit from no cost TTS*? fa?3:*?*
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up and returned in all our official returns for that year. I state
that, Mr. Pecora, perhaps anticipating a question, because Mr. How-
ard testified that they were set up on the books of the corporation
at $1, and there was a difference between the technical setting up
of that for consideration of a dollar and the way we considered
them for nothing. We just received them. And we charged the
account on our books for the common stock at $25 and the preferred
stock at $50.

Mr. PECORA. Well, then, according to the set-up of these securities
on your books, you treated these option warrants virtually as a
bonus ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Not at all, sir. But we did not think they were
a proper banking asset to be held by a firm when they involved the
payment—when to get any value from the warrants in the set-ug
of the corporation it would require the payment of $27.50, and
^therefore an option of that kind, which required the expenditure
of money to get any value, and so on, we did not think was a proper
Lasset to be carried on our books for any consideration of value.

Mr. PECORA. Well, they proved to be a very valuable asset, did
they not, eventually?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, they went up in the market with everything
else.

Mr. PECORA. TO what figure?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not remember. About 40. I cannot remember

the high. They went up with the stock and with the market gen-
erally.

Mr. PECORA. Didn't they actually go up to a figure of $47.50 in the
open market?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I just clo not remember, Mr. Pecora. I do
not remember. I do not deny it. They may have gone to anything
that year.

Mr. PECORA. NOW let me refer you to what purports to be a type-
written copy of a letter which was furnished by your office to me,
which bears date July 23, 1929, and is addressed to you. Signed
with the initials " T. S. L." Will you look at it and see if that does
not serve to refresh your recollection as to price at which these
warrants were traded in in the open market in July 1929.

Mr. WHITNEY. It does, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And what is the price there set forth ?
Mr. WHITNEY. The highest price mentioned here is 46%.
Mr. PECORA. And who is " T. S. L." whose initials are signed to

that letter to you ?
Mr. WHITNEY. My partner, Mr. Thomas S. Lamont.
Mr. PECORA. I offer the copy of that letter in evidence. You do

not dispute that is a true copy of the letter, do you, Mr. Whitney,
that you received from Mr. Thomas S. Lamont?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, I do not.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and entered on the record.
(Letter dated July 23, 1929, addressed to George Whitney, signed.

"T. S. L.", was marked "Committee Exhibit 29, of May 31, 1933."
Mr. PECORA. The body of the letter reads as follows:
DEAR GEORGE. Trading in United Corporation option warrants was started

yesterday. They started l1^ points above parity of the.stock rather than 1
point, the figure which you discussed with me. Fifty-three thousand were sold,
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as planned, every one y8 up, between 45% and 46%. They then continued sell-
ing and sold an additional 3,800 between 46% and 46%.

This morning the first sale was made, I understand, at 45%, and the market
now is

This letter being dated July 23, 1929.
Mr. DAVIS. I call your attention to a little slip in reading. You

said " every one y8 up." I t should be " every % up."
Mr. PECORA. " Every one % up."
Mr. DAVIS. YOU read two " ones."
Mr. PECORA. NO ; " every one ", and then the fraction " y$ up."
Mr. WHITNEY. That is not the way it is in the letter. It is mis-

quoted. " Every % up."
Mr. PECORA. Well, I read it from the copy. This is the copy that

you furnished us.
Mr. WHITNEY. Will you correct it then? It is an inaccurate copy.

« Every l/8 up."
Mr. PECORA. " Every % up " ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator STEIWER. YOU notice, Mr. Whitney, that the copy from

which counsel is reading reads " one % up."
Mr. WHITNEY. Quite. But I mean here is the actual carbon of the

letter from which that copy was made. There is our own copy, you
see, with the initials on it. It does not make any difference.

Mr. PECORA. I will show it to you. I read it just as it appears
there, and that is the very copy that we have.

Mr. WHITNEY. But it could be corrected on the record. Do you
want to see the copy ?

Mr. PECORA. NO ; I accept your record of it.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well then, strike out the " one."
Mr. PECORA. " Every % up."
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
(Committee exhibit 29 of May 31, 1933, is here printed in the

record in full, as follows:)

REUNITED CORPOEATION DOMESTIC BONDS AND STOCKS IN $3 CUMULATED PREFERRED

File folder: United Corporation—Option warrants—Joint account

J. P. MOEGAN & Co., July 23, 1929.
WHITNEY, Esq.,

Cadwalader Cottage, Dark Harbor, Maine.
DEAR GEORGE: Trading in United Corporation option warrants was started

yesterday. They started^ one and one half points above parity of the stock
rather than one point, the figure which you discussed with me. Fifty-three
thousand were sold, as planned, every Vs up, between 45% and 45%. They
then continued selling and sold an additional 3,800 between 46% and 46%.

This morning the first sale was made, I understand, at 45%, and the market
now is 46%-%.

Sincerely yours,
T. S. L.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, this letter to you says " 53,000
were sold, as planned." To what does that refer? To whose plan,
or what?

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, the arrangement had been made to sell some
of the warrants on the open market.
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Mr. PECORA. That is, arrangement made by J. P. Morgan & Co. to
sell some of these warrants?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO. If you will notice the date of this letter you
will notice that I was away on a holiday, and I had just left on a
holiday, and it was an arrangement made between the partners that
we would dispose of certain of the warrants, as you know. We have
already given you a detail of the fact we sold. This 53,000 I would
have to—I would like to look at that list of our sales of warrants
we furnished you—I mean the 200,000 warrants that you know we
sold during these months.

Mr. PECORA. Well, these 53,000 warrants were sold for the account
of J. P. Morgan & Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, that is what I am not quite clear upon.
Mr. PECORA. Or were they sold for the account of various indi-

vidual partners?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no. But I am not sure that this means that

we did sell. It says " were sold." And my recollection, if I may
look—well, I have got it right here. Mr. Pecora, by reference to
the answer to your question, as we have got it, 39, which was asking
us to cover all the disposition of United Shares, you inquired as to
the disposition of our United stock and warrants under date of
May 9, and in part answer to that question I find that we, the firm
of J. P. Morgan & Co., sold on July 23, which is the date of this
letter, 28,450 warrants at an average price of 45.9629. And sub-
sequent sales making a total of 200,000 were sold through the next
2 or 3 months. The next 2 months.

Mr. PECORA. And what was the low for which any of those
200,000 warrants were sold in that period of time ?

Mr. WHITNEY. 40.5391. If you will remember, they followed
the course of the stock. The beginning of this letter refers to the
fact that they started at iy2 points above parity, which, of course,
means that this price reflected was in effect iy2 points above the
differential between the market for United common stock and the
subscription price of $27.50. In other words, people were prepared
to pay $1.50 for this option.

Mr. PECORA. What was the high at which they sold during that
period of time ?

Mr. WHITNEY. That we sold the stock?
Mr. PECORA. The warrants; the option warrants.
Mr. WHITNEY. I mean warrants?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, we sold 1,400 shares on the 25th of July at

47.017.
Mr. PFCORA. NOW these are the option warrants sold from a range

of 40.5391 to 47.017 which your firm acquired for a consideration
of $1 per warrant, are they not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Which were issued by the corporation for the con-
sideration of $1 per warrant; yes.

Mr. PECORA. The only other person to whom any of these war-
rants were issued was Bonbright & Co., who were associated with
J. P. Morgan & Co. in the financing of this corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no; there were other warrants issued to others
subsequent to these few isolated beginning transactions to which
you referred.
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Mr. PECORA. At the outset of the corporation the only persons to
whom option warrants were issued were J. P. Morgan & Co. and
Bonbright & Co., were they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; if you restrict your question as definitely
as that I am bound to answer yes. But that question brings—I do
not think that the clear picture of what this corporation was has as
yet been presented to this committee. That is technically true.

Mr. PECORA. According to the calculation which we have made,
Mr. Whitney—I do not know whether you have made one also—
these 200,000 option warrants which were sold by J. P. Morgan &
Co. for its account between July 23, 1929, and September 20, 1929,
were sold for an aggregate of $8,490,045.74.

Mr. WHITNEY. What is that ?
Mr. PECORA. $8,490,000. Have you any calculation of the accuracy

of those sales ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t might be of interest to the committee to notice

further along in this same question that the remaining 1,514,200
warrants were distributed to the individual partners at $1 per share,
which was a dollar above the cost on our books, and, as you know
and as we have already answered one of your questions, we still
have them without exception.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that distribution was made on December 19,
1929, was it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Eight. These were all of the firm account here.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And there was no obligation on the part of

any of the individual partners to hold these option warrants and
not sell them, was there?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. And that for a long time after this distribution was

made to the partners of these 1,514,200 option warrants it remained
in the possession of J. P. Morgan & Co. after the sale of 200,000
warrants in the open market?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, clearly, you have already had the date—
December 19.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And so for a long time after December 19,
1929, these option warrants could have been disposed of in the open
market by the individual partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. at very
substantial prices? Could they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Mr. Pecora, when you get "could have
been "—we could have sold more in the summer.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. But we did not and have not. Now whether or

not—it is a question of idle speculation, is it not, as to whether or
not we might have sold things that we own. I do not know the
market. I know today, for instance, the warrants are selling some-
where around $2. I know that they have consistently sold during
all the period of depression for something above their actual return
in value. Obviously today with the stock selling around $9 the
opportunity to pay $27.50 is not worth very much, but still for some
reason, which I have never understood, the public—there is still a
quoted market on the curb of something around $2 by people who
believe that privilege to purchase these warrants is worth that to
them. I do not understand it.

175541—33—PT. 2 6
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Now, by the same token we might have sold at a profit. We still
could, if you want to put it that way. But we have not. That is
the net of it.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have not merely in the exercise of your own
judgment and discretion?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, yes; certainly. And, of course, there has
not ever been anything iike a substantial market for the warrants.

Mr. PECORA. But these option warrants reached an open market
value in the summer and early fall of 1929 of $40 per warrant or
more, did they not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. I testified here, as shown by this list, that
they sold at $47. United common stock in that crazy market in
the summer of 1929 sold at 73. So that after all it is about $1.50
differential there on the conversion. These are nothing different
from any convertible privilege, if you want, except they are detach-
able, they are individual pieces of paper, but it is a curious thing
but the markets almost always pay for the privilege of an option,
particularly if it is a long option. In this case it is 47, which is
just running along with the price of the common stock.

I do not know whether we have ever answered this, but it is a
fact that something like 265,000 of these warrants were converted
into stock and the company received therefor something like $6,000,-
000 by people who exercised their conversion privilege during that
period or have during the life of the warrants.

Mr. PECORA. And they exercised those privileges at a time when
the common stock was selling for much more than $27.50 per share,
did they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, I assume it was done on an arbitrage basis.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the company in making those exchanges of

common stock for these option warrants to the extent of $6,000,000
worth, was issuing its common stock to the holders of these option
warrants at a price substantially below the then prevailing market
for those shares of common stock?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, Mr. Pecora. Obviously like any other con-
version privilege. I t is a rather unknown practice for a company
to just sit by and sell its stock in the open market. This was the
formation of the company. These warrants were created with full
publicity. Everybody who ever bought a share of United knew
about it. And that was a contract made by the company in this in-
stance. The fact that the market went wild in the summer of 1929
and the stock went up does not really influence the question. You
would not suggest that, a company should sit by and just unload its
own stock out of its treasury into the market at any price that just
happened to come. And this is a straight conversion privilege
which everybody who bought a share of United was aware of. It
was publicly announced. I t was deemed to the advantage of the
company when it was done. And the exercise of these 260;000 war-
rants was done, as you said, according to the individual judgment
of the holder of the warrants. I do not know why or when they
did it.

Senator COUZENS. May I ask if that was your first experience in
option warrants?

Mr. WHITNEY. Ours, sir ?
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Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, Senator Couzens. We have had, of course, a

lot of experience with convertible bonds.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but I was asking you about these option

warrants.
Mr. WHITNEY. It is; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. What inspired these option warrants? What

brought about the initiation of issuing option warrants? What sug-
gested it, and what was your idea when you started to issue them ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, there were a good many motives, Senator
Couzens. You asked if this was our first experience. It was our
first. But there had been many other cases where other companies
had option warrants outstanding. It had been quite a customary
form of financing—equity financing in public utilities.

Senator COUZENS, Over how long a period ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the only one that I can remember specifically

is the Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation, which had been formed
previously to the formation of the United Corporation. They had
option warrants. And that is the reason why there were option war-
rants in the Niagara Hudson.

Senator COUZENS. Were they unlimited as to time of the exercis-
ing of the options ?

Mr, WHITNEY. I am told that some were.
Senator COUZENS. Just what did you hope to gain by that, rather

than issuing limited option warrants? Limited as to time?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I think it is quite obvious, Senator Couzens,

that on the face of it a perpetual warrant, such as that kind, sounds
as if it were a more attractive piece of paper to have. I think that
experience since—not from the point of view as Mr. Pecora sug-
gested, as to the disadvantage of the company—but I think that our
experience since as to a certain inflexibility that it brings about in
the future conduct of the company would probably make us, if we
had the decision to make again, not make it perpetual. But it would
not be because we believe that that company is in any way injured,
because it is always, year in and year out, a pretty good thing to
have the company get common stock in its equity. And you must
remember these warrants have certain disadvantages. In other
words, they do not get any right to share in the enlargement of the
common stock. They have no stock subscription privileges except
through the exercise. They are always a warrant for whatever the
common stock at that time may be. In other words, if the stock
buys other property at high prices, or if a large amount is offered
the stockholders, they still only have a right to buy a share when-
ever they subscribe for the common stock as at that time constituted.
And there are no dividends. If a company should be prosperous
and get large income and pay dividends they would not share in that
unless they elected to put up their $27.50.

Senator ADAMS. These warrants would affect the stockholder
rather than the company, would they not ? That is, the effect would
be upon the stockholder of the company rather than upon the com-
pany itself, if you could distinguish between the two ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, that would be the only person we ever con-
sidered could be affected. I never thought that there was a question
about their affecting the company. The question of the minority
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stockholders having the right, at whatever the price of the stock
might be at the time, to come in and subscribe to a share at twenty-
seven and a half, the question might be raised. That is why we took
such infinite pains on every piece of paper that we brought out, every-
body we talked to about it, we put them on notice of the fact that
those option rights were outstanding to the matter of 3,900,000'
shares of stock.

Senator ADAMS. But the fact that the distributed share of stock
was, say, $50 a share, if someone else holding an option warrant
could buy a share for twenty-seven and a half, why, other stock-
holders had a slight increase in value of their stock, did they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t was always a question on these 3,900,000 shares^,
that they had the right to come in and share in the future stock-
holdings of the company. But on the other hand, everybody who*
bought a share of stock was fully on notice that that privilege
existed. So he has bought with the entire knowledge of the situation*

Of course, if today something could happen—during the average
period since the formation of this company, it would have been over
the average very much to the advantage of the stockholder, if every-
body had exercised this privilege, but as Mr. Pecora pointed out the
other day, people are not apt to exercise such a privilege when the
stock is selling substantially below.

Senator COTJZENS. May I finish my question, Senator Adams ?
Senator ADAMS. I beg your pardon.
Senator COUZENS. I did not get from Mr. Whitney step by step

what the arguments were for issuing these option warrants for an
unlimited time. I would like to get that on the record, just what you
had in mind when you undertook that policy.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I will try to, Senator Couzens, as I have tried
once before, to lead up to that, and Mr. Pecora asked me to wait
till later.

Senator COUZENS, I beg your pardon.
Mr. WHITNEY. Not on this specific question, but that goes into the

theory of the organization of this company and all that it involved.
It was something that J. P. Morgan & Co. had never done before..
was to form a holding company of this kind.

We announced the fact, the first time we ever held ourselves forth
as the organizers of a company. We expected over a period of time
to take just as much interest in this company as that responsibility
warranted, and we felt that it was a perfectly justifiable thing to
have these warrants, which were announced at the time to be out-
standing, which would take $27.50 per share, which was 10 percent
above the price of the stock which we sold, the only stock that we
ever sold on our own representation, and we believed that it was a
method of continuing interest in this company over the future.

Quite frankly, Bonbrights and ourselves took these million war-
rants and the others—I might say here, although I am getting ahead
of the story, that the other warrants were issued to the other people,
who came in subsequent to this initial formation, on exactly the same
basis as we received them.

So that the 71/1,000 warrants stand off by themselves, and the
million warrants that Bonbright and ourselves received, together
with 800,000 shares, or 400,000 shares, for $10,000,000, are in a
little bit different classification, although the rights are the same.Digitized for FRASER 
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Senator COUZENS. Did you have in contemplation any measure
of control by the exercising of those warrants?

" Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. The facts are that in the initial organi-
zation of United J. P. Morgan & Co. for a few months had about
8 percent of the stock. By the exercise of these warrants we held,
which involved the subscription of $47,000,000, we would have been
able at one time in the very early stages to have about 32 percent
of the company. Later on, I think it was in May or March—iMay,
I think—there were certain offers for other securities made by
the United Corporation which within 6 months of the formation
shrunk our possible control, if you want, or interest, percentage of
interest, by the exercise of these warrants that have been mentioned,
and the payment of $47,000,000, to something like 22 percent.

Senator COUZENS. When you and your partners talked it over
;and agreed to take

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). That was not an argument. I mean
that was not an inducement, Senator Couzens.

Senator COUZENS. When you and your partners talked together
about taking these warrants individually, what gain did you expect
to make as a result?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the primary objective, Senator Couzens, in
distributing, those-

Senator CotfzENS (interposing). Now you are speaking for your-
self, from an individual standpoint. I am not speaking from the
iirm standpoint, but your individual standpoint, when you took
the warrants, what did you have in mind as a benefit?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I was and am a great believer in the United,
and I believe that that option was a valuable option to sit down
with and keep, in the hope that some time the company, the affairs
•of the—general conditions and one thing and another—would make
it a very valuable option. I did not take them with the slightest
interest to turn and unload them in the market for a slight profit.
I believe that the privilege of this option, like any other conversion
option, was a very valuable one and would prove so by the years,
and I still think so.

Senator COUZENS. Did the issuing of these option warrants in any
ivay create a market for new stock that might be issued by the
United ? Did the fact that they were out do that ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. There had been an offer of new stock to
the stockholders in May, I think, paid for in July, before that,
which had already, if you want it, increased the stock to $37.50 a
share. There had been an offer to the stockholders which had been
taken by the stockholders, so that

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Now, at that point, if the stock-
holders had not taken their full quota you could have come along
and exercised that option if you had got it for $27.50, could you not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, quite. There would not have been on that
stock, because in the capitalization of the company, Senator Couzens,
there was 4,000,000 shares set aside—three million nine something—
but set aside definitely for the exercise of these options, and on in-
creases in capital stock it increased sufficiently to still leave that
stock available under the authorized capital.

Senator COUZENS. What is the idea of leaving that available ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Well, because the company has outstanding a con-
tract with the holders of the option warrants, whereby the com-
pany agrees to deliver to him on the payment of $27.50 one share of
stock. He has got to come within his authorized capital; he has got
to have that stock available.

Senator COUZENS. SO that any time when this stock was up around
40 or 50 do I understand you individual partners of the Morgan
House could have drawn up those 4,000,000 shares at $27.50? You
said that they were held for that purpose.

Mr. WHITNEY. At that time, sir, they were held by the firm, not
by the individuals. Mr, Pecora has brought out they were not dis-
tributed to the partners till December 19, but during that summer
when they were selling at the prices you mentioned the answer is
" yes," we could have, by payment of $27.50 turned around and got
stock that might have been selling at 50 or wherever.

Senator COUZENS. Why ? Why didn't you ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, for the reason that we wanted to keep the

warrants, and we finally did sell some warrants, and I just testified
to that effect, to the extent of 200,000 warrants. Why didn't we
go

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Why didn't you. exercise your
right under those options when this stock was at a hi^h price and
the stock was available?

Mr. WHITNEY. I don't know, Senator Couzens. It is hard to
answer why we did things. It is even harder to say why we
didn't.

Senator COUZENS. That is what I am asking you, why you didn't.
Mr. WHITNEY. It is difficult today to see why, perhaps, we didn't

do it, but as I say, we still had a great belief in them. We did sell
:200,000 as a partial concession, to which your question is, but we
though that the option over a long period was valuable.

Senator COUZENS. If you had exercised the option with that pay-
ment of $27.50 that would have gone to the corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, certainly.
Senator COUZENS. And increased their capital, working capital?
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly, increased their cash capital.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Whitney, what was the situation as to that

common stock as to dividends? Has that been a dividend-paying
stock?
• Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. The situation on dividends is that these

gentlemen who bought the unit share of preferred and a share of
common have received from that day to this $3 on their preferred
stock, on the preferred share, which has meant a 4 percent return
on his $75 investment.

He has further received dividends at varying rates on the common
stock. I think the highest rate per annum was 75 cents, and the
current rate of dividends is at 40 cents per annum.

You will understand that this company's only income comes—
practically only income comes—from dividends accruing from the
stocks of the constituent companies, and it has very light expenses
of any kind. As Mr. Howard has testified, they only have a very
small staff there, and that perhaps might be the explanation of Mr.
Howard's testimony the \)ther day why the books were kept in our
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office, because in the initial instance we were quite frank in stating
that we had organized the company with Bonbrights, and our desire
was to keep the expenses down, and both of us had some of our most
confidential people to assist so that it would not be necessary for this
corporation to hire and engage a lot of other help.

The CHAIRMAN. What salary did Mr. Howard receive ?
Mr. HOWARD. $75,000 a year, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. NOW, Mr. Whitney, let me ask you this: Is it not

true that this practice of issuing warrants in these circumstances is
of what we know as stock-
type of watering stock?
may be so bold, that is just

what it isn't. That is one of the inducements of using warrants,
that Senator Couzens has already asked. There has been a great
deal of financing, stock financing, where there are managing con-
tracts, managing stock, founders' shares, all those things, issuance
of shares for very much below value at the time of the organization,
and.that is one thing that the warrant definitely is not.

A warrant is a contract to issue a share of stock, in this case in
perpetuity and a definite amount of money is set forth in that
warrant. There is nothing watered about it, Senator Fletcher, be-
cause no share is issued until there is actual dollars, not securities
that may fluctuate, but dollars, $27.50 issued for every warrant.

So it is one of the chief, and we believe a very legitimate, reasons
for the use of warrants, is that it gets away from any possibility
of watering, because, after all, the assets of a corporation are not
dependent upon the market value at which securities fell. The value
of its assets is a constant value put on these warrants, and a man
to get any advantage from them whatever, from a warrant as a war-
rant holder, has to put up a certain fixed amount of money to get
that advantage in the way of dividends or rights given to stock-
holders whatever. And we think that it is one of the reasons why
the use of warrants is most justified, that it is certainly not watering.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney
Senator GLASS (interposing). Mr. Whitney, if I may venture to

ask you a question, I want one thing cleared up in my own mind
completely.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. Who controls the various utility companies; who

owns and controls the various utility companies of which: this major
company of which you speak has holdings ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Glass, if I may answer that question oil
generality, because I cannot speak from the book except insofar as
Mr. Howard has already testified

Senator GLASS (interposing). We have had the percentages stated
for the record, and what I want to know is the significance of those
percentages.

Mr. WHITNEY. May I take them by companies ?
Senator GLASS. In other words, take the companies in which your

holding company appeared to own sixty-seven one-hundredths of 1
percent of the common stock. Would you call that ownership or con-
trol?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
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Senator GLASS. And if so, just in what way and by what device do
you own and control that company?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Senator Glass, we, of course, do not have any
measure of control of any kind in that particular instance, and to
answer your question generally, the controlling ownership is held by
the general public of all these companies.

It may be of interest and relating to your question that the
officers—the executive officers, executive staffs—of every one of these
companies which the United holds the principal amounts remain un-
changed since before the formation of United. That is, there were
certain very minor qualifications to that, the fact that Mr. Zimmer-
mann was not actually president; he was acting president at the
time; he became president afterward.

So that all that has happened through the formation of United
is the holding in one instrument, one corporate instrument, of these
minority interests. We have joined with the existing managements
in every instance of these corporations and have watched those
companies from the point of view of the substantial stockholder.
We have got no management contracts. We have never attempted
to inflict any question of management or anything other than gen-
eral policy as a large stockholder on those companies.

If you go down, if you wish to, I can answer your question more
in detail.

Senator GLASS. Right there, if I may venture to ask you another
question, Do these option certificates enable you in any way to Cion-
trol or coerce the management of these companies ?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean the other companies, the constituent
companies ?

Senator GLASS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. They have nothing to do with the other com-

panies. No; the warrants have nothing to do with the other com-
panies, Senator Glass, and if we exercised our warrants today we
would only have 23—well, I have already said that. They have
nothing to do with the constituent companies, Senator Glass.

Senator GLASS. If you were to exercise the warrants could you
acquire an interest thereby in all of these or any of these companies
that would enable you practically to own and control them?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly not. The only thing the warrant does
is to permit you to buy an interest in the equity owned by the
United Corporation in these constituent properties. I t would not
change in any sense the percentage of ownership in the constituent
€ompanies.

Senator GLASS. NOW, it has been suggested that interlocking di-
rectorates would enable the United, which eventually would mean
Morgan, Drexel, and Bonbright, to control the policies of those
companies. Is that so?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, in my judgment it is not so, Senator Glass,
because there is no question. I t has been testified this morning and
it.has been a matter of public knowledge ever since the formation
of United that United had very large minority interests, substantial
interests but way minority. I t has been a matter of public knowl-
edge that certain individuals, such as the president of the United
Corporation, sits as a representative of a large stockholding interest
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on the various constituent company boards. This morning Mr.
Pecora has brought forth by Mr. Howard's testimony what is also
a matter of public knowledge, that these various members of the
United Corporation boards are the executive heads of these prop-
erties of which we own a large interest, Messrs. Zimmermann,
Gossler, McCarter, Cobb—we own a very small interest in Mr,
Cobb's company. Frankly, that is the fact. There has never been
a question about it. We have announced it publicly ever since the
formation of the United, where our interests lay.

The interlocking directorate question to me—I think the answer
to your question is definitely " n o " ; that there is no interlocking di-
rectorate. Those companies operate in different States, in different
parts of the country. Every one of them is subject to State regu-
lation of the State public utility commissions. They are operated
as entities in every possible sense. There is no question of inter-
locking control of any kind.

Senator GLASS. IS any one or more of these companies indebted
to the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. to the extent that you might
exercise control over it or them ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly not. That is part of this questionnaire,
upon the question of the ioans that have been made by the firm of
J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. But never at any time have
they owed us or both of us or either of us anything but a relatively
small amount of money.

Senator COSTIGAN. Mr. Whitney, some years ago the United States
Industrial Relations Commission held the hearings in this country,
and my recollection is that there was testimony given at the time
to the effect that the ownership of approximately 12 percent of the
common stock would enable the owners of that stock to direct the
policies of the corporations by which such stock was issued. I am
wondering whether your answers do not confuse stock ownership
and control of policies.

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Costigan, Mr. Howard testified that on
questions of policy it might well be that the executive officers of
these various companies might ask to discuss the matters with the
United Corporation. The question of whether you could exert—
whether 20 percent or whatever would actually be effective control^
if there was any occasion to use it I do not have any idea. The only
point that I wished to make was that in actual fact in the 4 years
that the United Corporation has been in existence the same executive
people, the same executives officers, are controlling the destinies of
those constituent companies as they did when we first purchased an
interest in them and formed United.

So that whether—I would hate to express an opinion on a report
made by a commission of the kind you refer to, because it involves
a lot of theories and suppositions that I really am not competent
to talk about. But we have announced in our initial statement that
has been spread in the record here that it was a company holding
substantial minority interests, I think is the wording—" acquire
certain minority interests"—and there has never been any wish
or our part to exert control.

But I do not want to quibble at all with you on the question
of policy, because, obviously, as large stockholders we are inter-
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ested in the policies. But the policies of the public-utility com-
panies are necessarily confined to the districts that they serve, in
which they are regulated by public-service bodies of various titles.
Their rates are controlled by those bodies, and therefore there is
an interchange of a certain amount of power. I don't know if that
answers your question.

Senator COSTIGAN. Have you ever known an instance in deter-
mining the policy of any of the corporations about which you have
been testifying in which Mr. Morgan's advice has been disregarded
if given ?

Mr. WHITNEY. May I—I think I do, but I would just like to
check. On a question of—I think I can remember several, Senator
Costigan, but I don't want to mean by that that there was a knock-
down-drag-out fight about things, but we have often, often differed
with these operating heads on matters of policy.

Senator COSTIGAN. What you mean is that if Mr. Morgan gave
advice which you thought it wise not to adopt you discussed the
subject further with him and he agreed in the changed course which
was finally decided upon ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I don't
Senator COSTIGAN. DO you wish the question repeated?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; I would like to have that again.
The SHORTHAND REPORTER (Mr. RANDOLPH) :

What you mean is that if Mr. Morgan gave advice which you thought it
wise not to adopt you discussed the subject further with him and he agreed
in the changed course which was finally decided upon?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean me individually, Senator ?
Senator COSTIGAN. I was referring rather to the directors of

th# corporation.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, if a question of that kind came up, ob-

viously, when our advice was asked we would give it the best way
we knew how, but in the final analysis, in many instances, the de-
cision is left to the board and the executive management, and I am
sure that—I don't think there has ever been any question of prin-
ciples we have ever differed on. Questions of detailed policy I
know of many instances, and we do come to an agreement together,
as sensible men try to do, but it has not always been J. P. Morgan
& Co.'s policies that have been adopted by a long shot.

Senator COSTIGAN. Whenever Mr. Morgan gave advice his advice
finally prevailed, did it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no, sir.
Senator COSTIGAN. Will you give instances in which it did not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I could, Senator Costigan, but it takes

going back in my memory of conversations. I have one very ac-
tively in mind, and if it is of any interest I will do it, but I would
a little rather not . It involves conversations——

Senator COSTIGAN (interposing). I thmk that the other members
of the committee desire that.

Mr. WHITNEY. I promise you that that is the case.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Whitney, along the line of Senator Costigan's

interrogation, isn't it the fact that in the large business corporations
of the day the actual control is not exercised by the majority stock-
holders but by consolidated minority stockholders ? That is, the cor-

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3 9 3

porations are so large that it is financially impossible for single
groups to really have a majority stockholding? I have in mind, for
instance, a tabulation in the volume of Professor Burrell referring
to the United States Steel Corporation saying that tlie boards had
1.6 percent of the stock.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. That is, an active, concentrated minority neces-

sarily operate these companies?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is true, with the tremendous diversification

that has come through the last 5 years in the holdings of common
stock by the general public, the way the number of stockholders has
grown. You can take almost any industrial, public utility, or rail-
road corporation; there has been a, tremendous growth in the last
5 years in numbers. But I think it is fair to say that in almost every
instance that has become true, and there is no longer what you might
call a majority control, actual, technical majority. The management
has grown in increased numbers, representing generally large bodies
of stockholders as against even the minority stockholders.

Senator ADAMS. The individual stockholder across a period of
wide distribution has no method of organizing a substantial block
of stock?

Mr. WHITNEY. KTO.
Senator ADAMS. SO I think it goes back in substance to what Sen-

ator Costigan pointed out, that a comparatively small percentage
really controls.

Now, I am wondering in these various cases you refer to having
18 to 20 to 22 percent, having that consolidated stock holding, isn't
that adequate for practical purposes to control these corporations?

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, you mean if it came down to a disagreement?
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. It must be a very substantial sort of starting^-off

pla^ e, say, twenty-odd percent right off, from which you would only
have to gather the same amount, a little more, to have your actual
technical control. So obviously there is that much start against any
other stockholder starting from scratch, who would have that much
more of a job. That is obvious mathematically.

Senator ADAMS. And also having a practical working list of stock-
holders which is available to build up your proxies ?

Mr. WHITNEY. That has never—in our experience, Senator
Adams—that has not ever happened. So, again, we are dealing with
a—I would not deny that.

Senator GLASS. YOU would not undertake to say, would you, that
Mr. Morgan is not a right powerful and influential figure in investing
companies, would you?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, you mean Mr. Morgan individually, or J. P.
Morgan & Co.?

Senator GLASS. I mean J. P. Morgan & Co.
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, no.
Senator GLASS. He is that, isn't he ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. IS there anybody in the country so ignorant as

not to know that?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is a very hard question for me to answer,

Senator Glass.
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Senator GLASS. Let me ask you this more pertinent question: Are
any of the executive officers who control these various companies held
by the United Co. personally—this is a very intimate question; I
don't know that it ought to be asked—are they personally indebted
to the house of Morgan ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think, without exception, Senator Glass, the
answer is no.

Senator GLASS. Suppose now you go over for my information—it
may not afford any to other members of the committee—go over that
list of percentages put in the record the other day by Mr. Howard,
or, say several, as to the various companies, whether or not the
executive officers of these companies are indebted to the house of
Morgan or whether or not the house of Morgan controls the opera-
tions of these respective companies.

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Glass, the first group of companies here is
the Niagara Hudson group. None of the executive officers are in-
debted to us in any way. The management of that company is in
the hands of the Messrs. Schoellkopf, who have been for several
generations identified with Niagara Falls Power in the western end
of the State. Its president is Paul Schoellkopf, and his brother
Alfred is ""ice president. Mr. Carlisle is chairman of the board.

Senator GLASS. What is the percentage there?
Mr. WHITNEY. The common stock of that company is 21.91, and

the Schoellkopfs have a very holding as a family themselves, I think
almost equal to this.

The next one is the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey, of
which United own 17.9 percent, and there is no officer of that com-
pany that is indebted to J P. Morgan & Co.

The United Gas Improvement, of which United owns 26.1 percent,.,
which is the largest of any, largest percentage of any; there is no
officer of that company that is—the question was raised whether my
last statement was accurate, Senator Glass. We will check it in a
minute, in other words, whether there was a loan to one of the officers.
We will know in just a second.

Mr. Zimmermann I find has a loan with Drexel & Co. I don't
know what amount, and if I may I would like to complete the record
by finding out the amount.

Senator GLASS. I wish you would.
Mr. WHITNEY. Next on the list is the Columbia Gas & Electric

Corporation, of which we, the United, own 20.9 percent, and there
none of the executive officers owe J. P. Morgan & Co. any money.

Commonwealth Southern, we own, United, 5.3, and there again
no executive officer is indebted to us in any way.

The Electric Bond & Share is the one to which you referred ear-
lier, where we only own two thirds of 1 percent, and there again no-
executive officer or officers of the Electric Bond & Share is indebted
to us.

The French Co., the Societe Lyonnaise; while I haven't got the
records, I am perfectly confident that none of those officers owe us
anything. That is in France.

The Lehigh Navigation, of which we own 2.5; I just don't know
enough about the company to know who the officers are, so I cannot
tell you.
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Consolidated Gas of New York, of which the United owns less
than 2 percent—1.8—no executive or other officer of the Consolidated
Gas Co. as of today does owe us any money. A loan came up the
iirst day, a gentleman who was formerly a director.

American Waterworks, of which we own 3.6, the same is true.
Consolidated Gas of Baltimore, of which the United owns 2.8, the

same is true.
So with the exception of Mr. Zimmermann—and I do not know

the details of that—there is none of the officers of any of the com-
panies in which United has a stock interest that is indebted to the
firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel.

Senator GLASS. Well, outside of the well-known and well-estab-
lished influence of the House of Morgan as successful bankers, I
am curious to ascertain for the record just how you can manage
to control these companies.

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Glass, I am afraid I cannot tell you that,
because I do not think we do. I know we do not, except—I am not
denying that our advice is asked—we sit on these boards as many
other people who have no connection with us do. We try to be
efficient and faithful directors in the sense of attendance, and take
an interest in the affairs of the company; but I cannot show you
how we control them, because I do not think we do.
* Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, are any of the companies whose securi-

ties are owned by the United Corporation competing companies?
Mr. WHITNEY. I don't think so. I don't see how they can be.
Mr. PECORA. All of these companies whose securities are held by

United Corporation are represented on the board of directors of
the United Corporation, are they not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the ones where we have a major interest,
Magara Hudson and the U. G. I., the Public Service, the Columbia
Gas, and then Commonwealth Southern, which we have a very small
interest in, Mr. Cobb in that and on the United board.

Senator COUZENS. May I ask a question here: Going back to that
question of control, a memorandum has been handed to me to ask
whether or not the favor Morgan & Co. did to Mr. Sidney L.
Mitchell, president of the Electric Bond & Share Co., would not aid
the Morgan company in controlling the destinies of the Electric
Bond & Share Co.

Mr. WHITNEY. I didn't know we had ever made a loan to Mr.
Mitchell.

Senator COUZENS. I didn't say a loan; I said preference shares,
outside shares. If I used " loan ", I made a mistake.

Mr. PECORA. Senator Couzens, don't you mean Sidney Z. Mitchell
instead of S. L. ?

Senator COUZENS. Yes. The Electric Bond & Share Co. was per-
mitted to buy 3,000 shares of Standard Brands below cost. In other
words, he was on the preferred list, and I ask if that inferentially
would not at least suggest to Mr. Mitchell that it might be well to
do what Mr. Morgan wanted?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Couzens, Standard Brands was offered to
Mr. Mitchell, it is true, to the extent of 3,000 shares. It was offered
to him on June 24 at what would be the equivalent of $32 a share.
The market at that time for Fleischmann, the equivalent market,
was something like $33. Mr. Mitchell took an undertaking with
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us, and the others in that list, to be ready to put up on September
5 $32 a share for 3,000 shares of stock. He took the full risk with
the course of the market. He took an ordinary underwriting risk,,
which a man of his large means and knowledge of affairs is entitled
to do with his money.

I t may have been that on the day—I think the price of Fleisch-
mann, which is translated—the equivalent of Fleischmann—was 80.
I think the equivalent was 33*4 on June 24, the day that these con-
tracts with these gentlemen were confirmed by us and Standard
Brands. They had a firm, definite commitment to pay 32 on Sep-
tember 5, over 60 days later.

Now, Mr. Mitchell, I think it is a well known fact, is a man of
very large means and a man with whom we have never had any
business relations of any kind.

Senator COTJZENS. I am only using that as an example, Mr. Whit-
ney. I just wondered whether that spreading out of these favors
and these lovely gifts didn't

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). No, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Didn't influence them to do what the Morgana

would like them to do?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. This word " preferred list " has been
Senator COUZENS (interposing). I didn't coin that; the news-

papers coined that.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. I was not charging you-
Senator COUZENS (interposing). I would call it perhaps more

than that.
Mr. WHITNEY. May I take your question as a general question

on that subject?
Senator COUZENS. Yes; certainly.
Mr. WHITNEY. There are five of these lists that are going to be

discussed. Three of them have now been entered as evidence, namely,,
the Alleghany Corporation, Standard Brands, United Corporation
this morning, and Johns-Manville and Niagara Hudson are the other
two that Mr. Pecora mentioned the other day.

Now, all those operations have one thing in common, and in thi&
point I think is what destroys the idea of what has come to be
known as a " preferred list", because it is not a preference. I t is.
a perfectly definite business transaction. Each one of those transac-
tions, all five, although each one of them are quite different in
themselves, in their inception idea and degree of interest and one
thing and another, they all involve the question of underwriting
common stocks. This theory of having a list of underwriters to-
share an equity risk with us, J. P. Morgan & Co., is not new. In fact,,
it is very old. I t goes down, traditionally, ever since there has been
banking. As you probably know, in England they have under-
writers as a part of their security distribution, for individuals, in-
surance companies, anybody who has got the money and who has
the substantial fortune to take the risk and has the knowledge to>
know the risk he is taking. This creation of these lists which we
have was used long before these boom times and is a theory of distrib-
uting a risk in equity, where we did not consider it was a proper
banking risk for the banking firm of J. P. Morgan to carry these
stocks in this volume. We did not believe either it was a proper
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thing for us to sell those through any hullabaloo in the general
market to the general public. But we did believe that we knew
certain people who had the substantial wealth, the knowledge of
their securities, and the willingness to take a risk along with us
in the underwriting of these common stocks.

Now, on these lists, so-called " preferred lists ", there happened
to be a very large market afterward. It happened that certain of
these people we had had business relations with, friendly relations
with for many years. Some of them have become prominent since
1929, but

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Let me ask you a question right
at that point. Suppose your eminent counsel, Mr. Davis, for instance,
had got a letter offering him 3,000 shares at 60 percent of the market.
Could he have turned around and offered his friends to get in under
the same provisions, or would you have done it?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean could he have introduced people to the
list?

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Senator Couzens, you start with the sup-

position he was given something 60 percent below the market.
Senator COUZENS. Well, we will take Mr. Easkob, for instance.

He was very grateful for what you did for him, according to his
letter, and I undoubtedly would myself have been as grateful if I
had got a letter like that. But what I am trying to get at is whether
Mr. Raskob could have taken under that grateful tent of his a lot
of other friends?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean could he have suggested others ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, he never did.
Senator COUZENS. NO; but what would you say if he did? Sup-

posing he suggested Mr. Durant and myself and some others; would
you let us in at the same basis ?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is a very hard question, because, I have known
Mr. Durant a good many years. I think if he asked you, probably.

Senator GLASS. It might be if the chairman of the Republican Na*
tional Committee, who was on the preferred list, had suggested
Senator Couzens, you would have let him in, wouldn't you?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Raskob is a very
Senator COUZENS (interposing). I am quite sure you would let

Senator Glass in if Mr. Raskob had asked you.
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Raskob is a very—you, of course, know that

Raskob was in General Motors when they commenced.
Senator COUZENS. Oh, yes; I know.
Mr. WHITNEY. He went into public life rather unexpectedly.
Senator COUZENS. I do not want to go into personalities. I am

trying to get the scope of this thing. We are thinking about control,
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And that is one of the things that concern me,
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; quite.
Senator COUZENS. I have sat on boards of directors where 2 and

3 percent of the stock dominated and controlled the policies of the
companies, not because they had a physical majority of the own-*
ership.
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Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Senator COUZENS. But because of their influence, and not neces-

sarily their internal influence, but they have influence in the back
and strings to pull which make it necessary, if you please, for the
majority to do the wishes of the minority. I am just trying to
learn, and I am sorry that I. am annoying Senator Glass about this,
but I cannot help it. I am trying to get educated.

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Couzens, I hope you do not think I am
trying to duck it either.

Senator COUZENS. NO; I am just apologizing to Senator Glass, that
is all.

Mr. WHITNEY. I am really trying to explain to you that these
names have sort of grown up. Now, Mr. Easkob—I am not taking
him as an individual, but a lot of these other names

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Neither did I, but merely as an
illustration.

Mr. WHITNEY. That have been used, but he was a very good ex-
ample. He is known to be a wealthy man. He is a man that we
had had very intimate relations with for a great many years. It
is true of practically everybody on that list except certain individual
personal friends and people not in business at all. Now, they are
the type of men that if we were—just as a matter of their financial
capacity; they have never taken any commitment in any of these
things which involved a strain on them, which involved going out
and borrowing money, if you please, which involved anything except
their taking a risk. There never was a hope of our friends going
out and taking a turn

Senator COUZENS (interposing). No; I understand.
Mr. WHITNEY. In other words, it was an opportunity for them to

come along with us in a perfectly legitimate bit of financing of
business, on a necessary bit of financing. The question of whether
they appreciated it and were grateful for it, if they made money I
assume that they were grateful for it; if they lost money I do not
quite know, if they thought about it at all, what their answer would
be.

But that was not where the list came up. Now, you take again
Mr. Raskob, or if you want to take Republicans, any of the names,
if we can speak

Senator COUZENS (interposing). At least they knew you were
remembering them, didn't they ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Quite. Quite. And I would not deny that for
the world. Certainly we were remembering them, and we thought
they were appropriate people because of their financial standing
and knowledge of circumstances and existing conditions, and people
who had the right to make up their own mind how they wanted
to use their own money, and we believed that it was a perfectly
proper, and still believe that it was a perfectly proper, method of
financing, and it was not the question of the preferred list we pro-
duced of the names of the people that have been used, that have
been given, we think—I think—a little angle of it that is not
really the case.

None of these were gentlemen in public life at the time this
happened. None of them were. A great many of them we never
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even dreamed were going to be. They were people with whom we
had business and personal ̂ relations, so that we knew the condition
of their own affairs, knew they were competent, and knew they
were well able and desirous of using their money and taking an
equal risk with us.

Now, when you get into the motive, Senator Couzens, and how
they felt afterwards, I don't know the answer.

Senator COSTIGAN. Have you finished, Senator ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Senator COSTIGAN. Mr. Whitney, on the list of the United Cor-

poration I find the name of Edgar Eichard, or Eickard. Which
is it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Eickard, I think. Which list is that ?
Senator COSTIGAN. The United Corporation. Do you know the

name of this particular person?
Mr. WHITNEY. I know of it, certainly, He is an engineer in

New York. j
Senator COSTIGAN. Formerly at Denver, Colo. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I don't know him, Senator Costigan. I assume

that is the same man, I know he is an engineer.
Senator COSTIGAN. IS he one of the financially prominent persons

to whom you have just referred, or was there some other reason for
his selection ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I don't know who selected him, Senator Cos-
tigan. I have got an idea that that is one of the list of names sug-
gested to us. because we have never had any business relations to
my knowledge with Mr. Eickard in any way. I just don't know.

Senator COUZENS. Can you find out who suggested him? I say,
can you find out who suggested him ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have been asked by Mr. Pecora to see if I can
segregate this list between ourselves and. Bonbright, and I will try,
but I don't know that I can. I don't personally know him.

Senator COSTIGAN. IS this the Mr. Eickard who is reputed to be
the representative of ex-President Hoover, if you know ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I don't know enough about him to know.
Senator BEYNOLDS./One question, please, Mr. Pecora: Mr. Whit-

ney, do you know a gentleman by the name of F. Gibbons ?
Mr. WHITNEY. F. Gibbons?
Senator EEYNOLDS. F. Gibbons. I think that he is on your list.

Do you recall that ?
Mr. WHITNEY. On this list, Senator Eeynolds ?
Senator EEYNOLDS. Yes; the preferred list. He is of the preferred

list. You don't recall his name ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Not under that designation; no, sir. Let me see—

F. Gibbons, 10 shares.
Senator EEYNOLDS. DO you find his name there ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; 10 shares.
Senator EEYNOLDS. NOW, I believe that you stated a moment ago

that you made offerings of these various opportunities only to those
who were able financially to share the responsibility with you ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. This is 10 shares.
Senator EEYNOLDS. Well, now, 10 shares—what amount of invest-

ment did that represent of the things that you offered ?
175541—33—PT. 2 7
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Mr. WHITNEY. $750.
Senator REYNOLDS. Well, now, why did you make such a smalt

offering to that man ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Reynolds, I find he is one of our clerks.
Senator REYNOLDS. Oh. That is all.
Senator BARKLEY. He had not been a clerk long or he could have

taken more than that, couldn't he?
Senator REYNOLDS. What did you say?
Senator BARKLEY. I was just wise-cracking.
Senator REYNOLDS. Oh, excuse me.
Senator GLASS. Mr. Whitney, don't you think that you gentlemen

have manifested a very great degree of—or failed to manifest any
degree of alertness in not appealing to Mr. Raskob, the Chairman of
the National Democratic Committee, in the first place, to prevail
upon me as a Democratic Member of the Senate to omit from the
bank bill three provisions to which I am told your concern very
gravely objects, and weren't you derelict in appealing to Senator
Couzens' friend, the Republican chairman, not to come here and pre-
vail upon, for instance, Senator Townsend, who is a Republican
member of the subcommittee drafting the bill, to omit these sections
from the bill which undertakes to divest your investment and deposit,
to differentiate your investment and deposit interests?

Mr. WHITNEY. It would appear that we had been from the news-
papers ; yes, Senator Glass.

Senator GLASS. What on earth is the meaning of it? Can't you tell
us why you didn't do that? Mr. Raskob in his letter expressed the
desire to reciprocate your kindness. Why didn't you call on him to
do that and-

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). I am afraid
Senator GLASS. And inasmuch as now I am regarded as the paid

counsel of Morgan & Co., why didn't you get him after me?
Mr. WHITNEY. I am afraid, Senator Glass, we just never even

thought of it.
Senator GLASS. YOU were very derelict. You are poor business

men.
Mr. WHITNEY. We have often been charged with that.
Senator GLASS. I wonder how you made your money.
Senator COUZENS. May I ask the Senator from Virginia to whom

he referred as the Republican that was my friend ?
Senator GLASS. Well, there are so few Republicans now and they

are in such obscurity that I don't recall his name. [Laughter.] He
lived somewhere in Ohio.

Senator COUZENS. A Republican friend of mine in Ohio ?
Senator GLASS. Republican—chairman of the Republican National

Committee was on the list along with Raskob.
Senator COUZENS. Oh, you mean Mr. John R. Nutt?
Mr. PECORA. Joseph R. Nutt.
Senator COUZENS. Joseph.
Senator GLASS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. I want it to go on the record that he is no friend

of mine.
Senator GLASS. He is treasurer of the national committee.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. He was not chairman; he was treasurer.
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Senator GLASS. He is one of your crowd.
Senator COTJZENS. NO one ever charged me with that before.
Mr. PECORA. Now, Mr, Whitney, in the course of your testimony

this morning you said in answer to a question put to you by one of
the Senators that these so-called " preference lists " were used long
before the boom times. What did you mean by that?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I mean historically, the method of distribu-
tion of securities in London, which is the oldest security market in
the world, this method of underwriting by means of individuals, has
been a current form of distribution of securities. You will, of course,
remember, Mr. Pecora, that this country changed from a debtor to
a creditor nation during the war. Prior to the war there was prac-
tically speaking no Security market, and the whole method of distrib-
uting securities has grown up, really was created, in the sale of
Liberty bonds during the war. The whole method of distribution oi
securities has been changed in the last few years, since 1920.

Mr. PECORA. Do you mean by that that these preference lists were
used by J. P. Morgan & Co. prior to the boom years of 1928 and
1929?

Mr. WHITNEY. I just do not go back far enough to know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have been a member of that firm for a long

time?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, I thought you mean prior to that. There

have been instances where they have been used prior to 1927. Of
course, there is nothing prior to 1927 in that questionnaire, but there
have been minor instances and very few opportunities to finance
corporations by stock issues prior to 1927.

Again, Mr. Pecora, I do not want to quibble about this use of the
words " preference lists."

Senator Couzens quite rightly denies the authorship of that phrase,
but it has been given considerable prominence during the last week;
and every time you ask me anything about a preference list I sort
of gag, because we do not know it that way. We do not consider
it a preference list*

Mr. PECOIIA, I did not invent that term, either; but how would
you designate those lists in order accurately to portray the situation
represented by them?

Mr. WHITNEY. We have never attempted to define them. They
are a list of people, as I said before to Senator Couzens, whom we
know and whom we have had relations with, whom we know are com-
petent financially and mentally to undertake the risks, whatever the
risk may be, in these various transactions we have offered them.
They take a risk of profit; they take a risk of loss. In either event
we believe that they are competent to take the risk, in whichever form
it may be, based upon their knowledge and their own opinion and
their own judgment. We have never considered them preference
lists, which implies, it seems to me, that there was some other con-
sideration. There never has been any consideration other than %
purely carrying through of a business transaction with people who
knew what they were doing and were financially in a position to do
whatever they undertook to do.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, you call them selected lists, do you not i
Mr. WHITNEY. I did not know it. That is a word that has been

used in your inquiries during the investigation. When you write
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letters you use the words "selected list." I think that is where that
came from.

Mr. PECORA. These lists are made up of persons selected by J. P.
Morgan & Co. who are invited to subscribe for issues of stock that
were being underwritten or had been underwritten by J. P. Morgan
&Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, certainly.
Mr. PECORA. These invitations were extended to those persons to

be selected prior to the making of any public offering of the stock;
1| jjpt that so ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, with two quite important qualifica-
tions, that is so. The first qualification is that I have already testi-
fied that many of these people on these lists, which were finally deter-
mined upon by the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co., were at the sugges-
tion of others. I testified that in the case of Alleghany. I testified
ihis morning in the case of United units.

The second qualification I wish to make is that you said it was
T-ptior to a public offering; but in no case of any of these so-called
" lists " has there been any public offering.

Mr. PECORA. In any case, where these persons are selected to sub-
scribe for any of these securities, were they requested to subscribe at
any time when the securities were selling at the market price?

Mr. WHITNEY. In certain instances they were offered before there
was any market?

Mr* PECORA. Let me put it this way, then
Mr. WHITNEY. In those cases you could not say they were selling

at the market price.
Mr. PECORA. On all occasions when these persons were invited to

subscribe at cost price to J. P. Morgan & Co., was not that cost price
substantially below the then prevailing market price?

, Mr. WHITNEY. The answer is the same as before, that in certain
pi those instances there was no public market on these securities at
the time the offer was made and in the cases where they ;were ac-
cepted. Your question, I think, leads to the whole theory of the
distribution of securities. J. P. Morgan & Co. obviously are mer-
chants of securities. Like every other business, that depends on
whetlier you are right in your ability to distribute .the securities
tpjbuyers or not. Obviously our judgment would depend on whether
we believed they would be able to underwrite them, whether bonds
or stocks or whatever they were. It would be our judgment if the
price at which we had made our purchase and had underwriting
was the proper price or not. But, again—and I cannot reiterate it
too many times—it seems to me, with the possible exception of the
Johns Manville operation to which you have not officially brought
attention yet, the market was really nonexistent on the securities
offered

Mr. PECORA. From evidence already in this record, Mr. Whitney
Mr. WHITNEY. May I just finish just one thing? We asked peo-

ple to take a 60-day commitment at a time when the market for the
stock was iy2 points above the price. Certainly for an underwriting
risk involving $32,000,000, or a little over $32,000,000, that could not
be considered a very material spread or margin, to take a com-
mitment for something over 60 days.
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Mr. PECORA. At the end of the 60-day period the market was $40
or more, was it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; but, if you will remember, the general course
of the stock market from June 24 to September 5, 1929, that was true
of every other security on the list.

Mr. PECORA. In the case of Alleghany Corporation, these gentle-
men who were invited to subscribe at $20 a share for the common
stock of that company were so invited at a time when the market for
those shares was $35 to $37. Is not that so ?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU have asked me that question three or four
times.

Mr. PECORA. IS it SO?
Mr. WHITNEY. It is not so.
Mr. PECORA. IS not that the information that was found by mem-

bers of the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. in letters which have been
put in evidence here and wThich were sent to some of the individuals
who were invited to subscribe at $20 per share ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, you have introduced two letters to
that effect out of a total of something like 220 people that were-—-

Mr. PECORA. YOU can produce all the other letters you want to
on that.

Mr. WHITNEY. I know it; but that does not really answer the
question, because I have already testified under oath that, in my
judgment, the great majority of those people were approached per-
sonally, through personal conversations; and at that time there was
no market for the Alleghany shares, as you know. You talk about
$37 and $35. On that same day, it has already been introduced in
evidence, the Guaranty Co. of New York sold 500,000 shares to the
public at $24 a share.

Mr. PECORA. I am coming to that transaction separately, Mr.
Whitney, when I put in the evidence with regard to the Alleghany
Corporation.

Mr. WHITNEY. I am sure.
The second point is that on the date, which is the date identified

by these two letters that have been produced, there were 14,000 shares
of stock traded in. The market opened at $37, and through the sale
'of 14,000 shares of stock it began at 32% and closed at 33; and at the
same time there was being offered through the Guaranty Co. 500,000
shares at $24 a share.

Now the question is, which was the real market ? People had no
need of involving themselves in a commitment to pay for them for
2 weeks. The other case was a definite offer where a mail took a
definite position. But the point, Mr. Pecora, on which you asked
me and which I am trying to answer, is that in our formation of
these lists, at the time we decided to sell the stock at $20, which was
our price, and to have these others share with us in the underwriting
of the risk to a total of $25,000,000, there existed no market upon
which any business man, or any sensible business man, would look
with any approval whatever.

Mr. PECORA. TO what market were your partners referring when
they wrote letters to some of the individuals who were invited to
subscribe for Alleghany shares at $20 a share ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Undoubtedly a when-issued market on the New
York Stock Exchange; and undoubtedly, as stated in that letter,,
it did not mean anything.

Mr. PECOKA. I t was a public market, was it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. It was a when-issued market on the New York

Stock Exchange.
Mr. PECORA. And that is a public market, is it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. On the New York Stock Exchange ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. When you invited these various individuals, whose

names are on the United Corporation selected list, to subscribe for
the units of the company at $75 per unit, according to the testimony
of Mr. Howard, on January 21 those units were traded in on the
Philadelphia Stock Exchange at $99, were they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. And on January 16, according to the photostatic

reproduction of the page of the New York Times dated January 17r
1929, those units were traded in on the open market, over the
counter, on a when-issued basis at 92 to 94, were they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Were they not ? Aren't you saying that they were ?
Mr. PECORA. I am asking you if that is not your knowledge.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; it is not my knowledge. The first part is; but,

also, Mr. Pecora, it has been introduced in the testimony this morn-
ing that we made this offer to those people on the United Corporation
unit list somewhere between the 9th and the 14th of January, which
still remains 2 days earlier than the earliest date you have been able
to find any record of with reference to United units. The only offi-
cial open-market quotation has been testified this morning as January
21. There was some kind of an over-the-counter market on January
16; and we had offered these units to these individuals referred to
between January 9 and January 14, as evidenced by this second
memorandum introduced today, which is dated January 14, and
this, as I say, was delivered to every person who purchased one of
the units of the United Corporation.

Senator BARKLEY. Did your firm have anything to do with the list-
ing of these when-issued shares on the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. I am sure not. No; nothing.
Senator BARKLEY. When you took over the million and a quarter

shares of Alleghany Co.—-and this same question applies to all the
others—did you at that time know when they would be put on the
New York Stock Exchange for sale to the public ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; but of course the Alleghany—I testified the
other day that an application was to be made for listing the Alle-
ghany bonds, preferred stock and common stock, on the New York
Stock Exchange. That generally takes a couple of weeks. In the
case of United there was no question of listing that. I do not believe
it has been brought out here, but they were not listed until in May,
some 4 months later.

Does that answer your question?
Senator BARKLEY. Partially. What I am trying to get at is this.

Possibly I asked this question the other day and made this observa-
tion, that it would be one thing to agree in the financing or the set-up
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of a new corporation like this, to underwrite a certain portion of
the capital stock regardless of what happened to that stock in the
future and distribute it among others who were willing and able to
buy. I t would be quite another thing for you, as a part of that
process and that financial set-up, to know in advance or to help in
advance to manipulate tlie listing of that stock on the stock exchange
so that the pubic might rush in and buy it and run it up so it might
be used as an inducement for the concern to sell these shares which
you had turned over to this selected list which has been made public.

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Barkley, I think I addressed my answer
to the wrong part of your question, perhaps. We had knowledge,
general knowledge, that these stocks would be listed, but I can say
definitely that the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. had nothing to do with
any creation of a market or any purpose of manipulation of the
market in connection with any of these stocks at any time.

Does that answer your question?
Senator BARKLEY. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. We did know there was going to be a market—as

a matter of fact, there was no similar corporation to United listed
on the New York Stock Exchange. The stock exchange provided
no restrictions or regulations whereby such a corporation could be
permitted to list at the time of the organization of the United. In
the case of the Alleghany there were similar corporations, and in
that case we knew that the company was going to take steps to have
a listing which would make a public market.

Senator BARKLEY. All of these companies were in the books—I
mean, organized under the direction and supervision and with the
assistance of Morgan & Co., the standard brands being a consolida-
tion of other companies and the Alleghany Corporation was a hold-
ing company to take over certain railroad stocks, and the United
Corporation, and so on?

Mr. WHITNEY. Right.
Senator BARKLEY. I presume that the firm of Morgan & Co., in

the very nature of things, knew that ultimately these stocks would
be listed on the New York Stock Exchange ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, undoubtedly; yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. And at that time I think it might also be said

that the public generally regarded the Morgan Co., as they were
described, as being worth getting into; and it is probably true of a
lot of people who regarded the name of Morgan as behind a partic-
ular corporation as an'indication that it was going to be profitable
to rush into the market and help to put it up.

What I am trying to get at is whether Morgan & Co., in the financ-
ing of these organizations, had any doubts in determining when
those stocks would be put on the stock exchange; whether they
bought or sold for the purpose of running the price up or down in
connection with their handling of a particular share of the stock
which was to be distributed.

Mr. WHITNEY. The answer to the second half of your question,
Senator Barkley, is definitely no. If you say, did we have anything
to do with the subsequent listing, I cannot answer no, because the
cases are not all parallel. In the case of United we did have some-
thing to do with the listing. I remember that I personally appeared
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before the listing committee of the New York Stock Exchange where
we were put through a cross-examination on the intention as to pub-
licity and one thing and another before they consented. So I can-
not say we knew nothing about that listing.

The second half of your question, as to our having anything to do
with the market, the creation of a market or the manipulation of the
market or the speculative end of the market, I can answer definitely
and explicitly, no.

Senator ADAMS. IS there any requirement of the stock exchange as
to a company having a certain number of stockholders before it can
be listed?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. There has to be a certain distribution, a
certain percentage of distribution, which is their safeguard against
what they call corners. In other words, this distribution of United
in the first instance would not have been possible, and it would not
have been possible in Alleghany until after there had been a distribu-
tion of the shares. You have to certify that there has been a certain
number of stockholders. I do not remember what that number is.

Senator COUZENS. Was Mr. S. Parker Gilbert a member of your
firm when Mrs. Gilbert took those shares under the several lists ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. What was Mr. Gilbert's occupation at that

time?
Mr. WHITNEY. In 1929, Senator Couzens, he was agent, general, of

reparations under the Dawes' plan.
Senator COUZENS. Did she subscribe for those in New York her-

self?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. She had an account with us for a great

many years, personally.
Senator COUZENS. That is all.
Senator GLASS. May I venture to ask whether J. P. Morgan & Co.

have a corps of salesmen—I might say, high-pressure salesmen—
such as was developed and described in a previous examination by
this subcommittee of the officers of the National City Bank
and which is very entertainingly described in a book called
"Scapegoats"?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Glass, I testified on Thursday that J. P.
Morgan & Co. has no salesmen, bond salesmen or other salesmen;
and we have never had. It is further stated in that statement which
I read that we have never employed any high-pressure salesmanship.

Senator GLASS. Therefore, then, I gather that you pick your own
clients ?

Mr. WHITNEY. We try to; yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. And with some degree of human nature you pick

people who have money to invest; is that so ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. And people who will not, except that clerk in

your office, immediately find it necessary to throw their holdings
on the market and demoralize the market?

Mr. WHITNEY. Exactly. We believe they are substantial people in
every sense of the word.

Senator GLASS. Understand, Mr. Whitney, I am asking for infor-
mation. I am not undertaking to act as counsel for Morgan & Co.
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just yet, unless you dismiss Mr. Davis. Then I might qualify as a
lawyer before the courts

Mr. DAVIS. I should be delighted to have you for a colleague,
Senator Glass.

Senator GLASS. I am asking for information, as to whether that is
your method of procedure.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator GLASS. TO pick the people to whom you want to sell your

stock ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator GLASS. And you exercise reasonable care in the selection of

these people?
Mr. WHITNEY. We have tried to.
Senator BARKLEY. There is no invidious implication carried by the

word " pick ", is there ?
Senator COTJZENS. YOU also said in your letter that the stock, in

the case of Alleghany, was selling 60 to 75 percent higher than the
offering, and that there was no string upon selling it ?

Mr. WHITNEY. And in that same letter we said the market meant
nothing.

Senator COUZENS. But you said there was no string upon them
whatever ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. I just wanted to show that they were perfectly

free to take any price at the time.
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Senator BARKLEY. I t meant this, though, that if they wanted to

dispose of those shares they had to go to that market to do it ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Quite.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that the officers or directors of both

or either one of the utility companies whose securities are held by
the United Corporation are included in one or more of these so-
called selected lists of persons who are invited to subscribe for stock
on the same terms or at cost to J. P. Morgan & Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have not checked the list, but I think it would
be the most natural thing in the world that they should be.

Senator COUZENS. May I suggest that we now recess until 2
o'clock?

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the committee will stand in
recess until 2: 30

Senator GLASS. Just a" moment. Mr. Chairman, I had proposed
today to make a statement and to introduce into the record quite a
bunch of letters, withholding some that are too vile and obscene to
appear in the public print, criticizing me in various terms as a crook
and as a defender of racketeers and threatening my life because of
that; but I will not right at this moment exercise that privilege. I
will later on. This is the bunch [indicating file of papers]; and I
may. if I can overcome the immodesty of doing such a thing, later
introduce into the record this other bunch of letters [indicating
another file] from gentlemen, and obviously from women of refine-
ment, who were good enough to applaud my desire to be an investi-
gator and not a spectator at this investigation. But I will exercise
that privilege a little later.
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The CHAIRMAN. The committee stands in recess until 2:30.
(Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m., a recess was taken until 2:30 p.m.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The committee reconvened at 2:50 p.m., Wednesday, May 31,
1933, at the expiration of the noon recess.

The CHAIRMAN. Let us have order, please. You may proceed, Mr.
Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE WHITNEY—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, you were a member of the board of
directors of the United Corporation from its inception, were you
not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, from very shortly after its inception. Not
in its creation, but very shortly thereafter. I have not got the exact
date. Very shortly thereafter.

Mr. PECORA. Originally the board was composed of four members,
two of whom were members of the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. and
the other two of whom were mertibers of Bonbright & Co., is that
right?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And the president of the company at the outset was

Mr. Roberts?
Mr. WHITNEY. At the very outset Mr. George Roberts.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. George Roberts was an attorney, was he not ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What law firm was he associated with ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Winthrop, Stimson.
Mr. PECORA. Stimson.
Mr. WHITNEY. Winthrop, Stimson, Putnam & Roberts. Isn't that

the name of it?
Mr. PECORA. And did that firm attend to the legal formalities of

the incorporation of this company?
Mr. WHITNEY. That firm, with our counsel, Messrs. Davis, Polk,.

Wardwell, Gardiner & Reed.
Mr. PECORA. When were conferences first held that led to the in-

corporation or organization of United Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. I should think that the first date that you could fix

that that really began was back in October 1928. The consideration
of the idea—the actual formal conversations or more definite conver-
sations took place during the month of December 1928.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, those conversations were had between members
of J. P. Morgan & Co. and of Bonbright & Co., were they not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. If you include, of course, with J. P. Morgan
& Co. Drexel & Co.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And it was as the result of those conferences or
conversations that United Corporation was finally set up in January
1929 with authority to issue 4,000,000 option warrants unlimited as
to time?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was the issuance of those option warrants a matter of

definite discussion among these gentlemen?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Everything to do with the formation of United
was a matter of definite discussion among these men.

Mr. PECORA. And was the matter of the issuance of these option
warrants agreed upon from the start, or was there any dissent on
the part of any of the gentlemen who entered into these discussions?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I think, Mr. Pecora, the answer to that is
" no ", but I am not quite clear that I understand. In the first place,
just what do you mean by the beginning? Do you mean from
December ?

Mr. PECORA. From October. You said that the initial conversa-
tions were held about in October 1928.

Mr. WHITNEY. I did, but I further said that the definite discus-
sions which led to the formation of the United Corporation in the
form that it finally was created did not get down to really talking
set-up, the financial set-up, until well on in December. The conver-
sations in October were very much more general, and really that
was merely a date when the question of a corporation came up.
Nothing definite. Of course, discussions had been going on, as I
started to say this morning, for many months prior to that, that
culminated in that idea.

Mr. PECORA. Well, whether or not the conversations with respect
to the issuance of these option warrants were held in October or in
December initially, was there any dissent expressed by any of the
gentlemen who took part in those conversations about the proposi-
tion of issuing these option warrants when the corporation was
formed ?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean about the theory of having
Mr. PECORA. About the theory, or practice, or custom, or what-

ever you want to call it.
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, no. Nothing that you could dignify by as

much of a word as " dissent." The reasons for them, the implica-
tions of them, of the different characteristics of warrants, was dis-
cuFsed very fully. As I answered Senator Couzens this morning,
this was our first personal experience with the use of warrants, and,
obviously, a departure of that kind would be a subject of greater dis-
cussion. Bonbright & Co. had been connected with corporations
which had used warrants before, so they were, naturally, more fa-
miliar with the use than we were.

Mr. PECORA. In those discussions about the option warrants was
any decision reached before the corporation was organized as to
who was to receive these option warrants from United Corporation ?

Mr, WHITNEY. Why, obviously, because the whole general finan-
cial set-up of the United Corporation was clearly determined prior
to any of these steps which I termed technical steps of organization
this morning, which involved not only these steps that have been
mentioned, but various subsequent steps where various others were
given the opportunity to exchange securities which they held for
securities of United on the same basis of exchange as the securities
held by J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. and American Super-
power finally found their way.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as the result of these discussions was there any
decision reached as to who these option warrants were to be is-
sued to?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Well, a portion of them were to be issued in ex-
change for securities and a portion of them were to be issued against
the payment of cash by Messrs. Bonbright & Co. and ourselves, J. P.-
Morgan & Co.

Mr. PECORA. Then the answer in substance is that it was decided
to issue these option warrants to J. P. Morgan & Co. and to Bonbright
& Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. With one exception. As Mr. Howard testified, at
the beginning, at the inception of the company, it was deemed in the
interest of the company to reserve a certain amount of stock and
option warrants for whoever might come to be president in order that
he might have an interest in the company, in the development of the
company, on the same basis as Bonbright & Co. and ourselves re-'
ceived warrants against payment of cash.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the first public announcement that was made
by J. P. Morgan & Co. with respect to the organization of the United
Corporation consisted of this printed statement that was read into
the record this morning, that bears date January 9, 1929, and is
captioned, " For release to newspapers Friday, January 11, 1929 %
was it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. That is the first.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything in that so-called " announcement"

that informs the public as to the terms or price upon which those
option warrants were to be issued to J. P. Morgan & Co. and to
Bonbright & Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it very clearly specifies the terms on which
they were to be issued to the organizers. If I may read

Mr. PECORA. If you will.
Mr. WHITNEY. I t says:
There have been purchased by the organizers—

Namely, J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. and Bonbright
& Co., Inc.—
for $20,000,000 cash, 800,000 shares of the common stock and option warrants
for 2,000,000 shares of common stock. The balance to be presently issued of
the common stock and opt'.on warrants and the 944,197 scares $3 cumulative
preference stock are to be issued in exchange for securities.

Mr. PECORA. Well, is the price at which those option warrants were
to be issued to the organizers of the corporation set forth anywhere
in that announcement ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the arithmetic is not given in detail, but it
is not a very difficult computation to figure the fact that—no; there
is no detail statement of value; no.

Mr. PECORA. Are there any figures given in that printed announce-
ment from which one could sit down with pencil and paper and
determine on the basis of figures given in that announcement at what
price those option warrants were to be issued to the organizers of
this corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. That was not what the transaction was, Mr.
Pecora. The answer to your question is no. Because the transac-
tion did not involve any price for the option warrants. The fact is
exactly as set forth in this statement. Tlie organizers, namely, the
three firms mentioned, were to receive in consideration for $20,-
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000,000 in cash 800,000 shares of common stock and 2,000,000 option
warrants.

Mr. PECORA. Well, as a matter of fact, although the figures are not
embodied in that public announcement, these option warrants were
issued to the organizers for a consideration of $1 each, were they
not?

Mr. WHITNEY. That was the way that they were set up in the—
also, if you remember, the common stock was set up on the book at
$5 and the balance was carried to surplus, so that unless you went
into a full explanation of how the books were going to be set up the*
$1 price that was set up on the books would have been a very mis-
leading statement.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, that is all that J. P. Morgan •&
Co. paid for these option warrants originally, is it not—a dollar
apiece ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I already testified this morning, Mr* Pecora, that
as far as we set up our books we paid $10,000,000 for these 400,000
shares of common stock and 1,000,000 of the warrants. And we
charged the account with $25 a share as cost of the common stock and
set up on our books the warrants at no cost, because we did not be-
lieve, as I testified this morning, that they were a proper asset to
carry of value on the books of a banking firm.

Mr, PECORA. AS a matter of fact, in the offer that was made for-
mally under date of January 9, 1929, by J. P. Morgan & Co. to the
corporation, the offer I refer to being the one involving the purchase
by J. P. Morgan & Co. of 400,000 shares of common stock and 1,000,-
000 option warrants for $10,000,000—was not the value of $1 spe-
cifically allocated to those option warrants in the written offer that
was made by J. P. Morgan & Co. to the United Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. If my recollection of that letter, or that contract,
is correct, Mr. Pecora, it said that we understood that the allocation
was to be made upon the books of the company.

Mr. PECORA. And when, on or about December 19, 1929, J. P.
Morgan & Co. distributed 1,514,720 of these option warrants that on
that date still remained in its possession among its individual part-
ners the distribution was made on a basis of $1 per warrant to the
individual partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t was. That $1,514,200 was taken into the firm's
books as a profit.

Mr. PECORA. And it was 200,000 of these option warrants that were
sold by J. P. Morgan & Co. on the New York Stock Exchange in
the period of time beginning on July 23, 1929, and ending on Sep-
tember 20, 1929, for a total of $400,000,000 and odd; is that right?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And if J. P. Morgan & Co. had seen fit to sell in the

open market the balance of those option warrants which it then held
to the number of 1,514,720-—

Mr. WHITNEY (interrupting). Two hundred.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). 1,514,200, we will say at a minimum

market price of $40, which was the lowest figure reached in the
2-months' period, those warrants would have brought over $68,-
000,000 in the open market, would they not, on a basis of $40 a
warrant ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Well, 15 times 40 is $60,000,000. But, of course,.
Mr. Pecora, if you speculate what might have been—if we had sold
the holdings that we turned in to United in January 1929 without
forming United it would have been a profit to us of something like
$58,000,000, without having to form United at all. But we did
not do that, and we did not sell the warrants. We might have
done a lot of things.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it was simply in the exercise of your own
judgment that you did not sell more than 200,000 of those option
warrants in the summer of 1929, was it not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. SO was it in the exercise of our own judgment
that we formed the United Corporation and did not hold the stocks
and sell them. I mean, if we begin speculating about what might
have been—if we had had better or worse judgment in the disposi-
tion of our assets what might have happened, my supposition is just
us real as yours. If you want to take the high price of the year
I think undoubtedly if you could have sold 1,514,200 warrants in
addition to the 200,000 we sold at a very substantial price, and if the
market had held, that undoubtedly by mere arithmetic, is the amount
of dollars that would have flowed from the transaction.

Mr. PECORA. What were the securities that J. P. Morgan & Co.
turned in to the United Corporation in January 1929 in return for a
certain number of its shares and option warrants ?

Mr. WHITNEY: We turned in 350,957 common shares of Mohawk
Hudson Power Corporation, 62,360 shares of Mohawk Hudson Power
Corporation second preferred stock, 124,740 option warrants of the
Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation; we turned in 130,565 shares of
the common stock of the United Gas Improvement Co., and 59,500
shares of the common stock of the Public Service Corporation of
New Jersey. Plus $700,000, approximately $700,000. To bring the
total -

Mr. PECORA. $700,000 in cash?
Mr. WHITNEY. In cash. That $700,000 was the difference between

the stipulated prices and $50,000,000. So that there was the stated
value that was taken up on the United Corporation books of these
securities with the $700,000 that was placed at $50,000,000.

Senator COUZENS. Where did you get these shares, Mr. Whitney?
Mr. WHITNEY. What is that?
Senator COUZENS. Where did you get all these shares?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Senator Couzens, we got them various places.

I will be very glad to tell you.
Senator COUZENS. I asked that question primarily because I under-

stood the Morgan house did not usually deal in common stock.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, if I may, I would very much like to tell you

that story. If I may ?
Senator COUZENS. If it does not interfere with counsel.
Mr. PECORA. NO, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. For a great many years Drexel & Co., our Phila-

delphia house, had been bankers for and had been associated in
various ways with the United Gas Improvement Co. and the Public
Service Corporation of • New Jersey, and they had held shares—not
very large amounts, but shares in these companies for many years—-
I mean for several years. J. P. Morgan & Co., our New York firm*
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as contrasted with the Philadelphia firm, purchased U.G.I, stock
and Public Service Corporation of New Jersey common stock dur-
ing the year 1928, which was the result of some 2 years of consider-
ation by us as to whether or not we wanted to enter in any way into
the public-utility field, because for some reason or other for many
years our New York office had not been associated with public-
utility financing in any way.

Going back 50 years the senior Mr. Morgan had been one of Mr.
Thomas A. Edison's original associates in the building of what is
now known as the Pearl Street Station in New York City, which
is the original Edison plant. But since that time we had had very
little, if anything, to do with public-utility financing.

But from 1926 we gave a great deal of consideration to it, and
in the winter of 1928 we decided in New York that it would be
a perfectly responsible and practical thing for us to do to buy
certain public-utility stocks in the belief that they were a good
investment for our own portfolio, and we did buy approximately
81,000 shares of XJ.G.I. and about 25,000 shares of Public Service
Corporation. That was in the spring from March, say, to the first
part of June, in 1928.

In the summer of 1928 the executive officers of the General Elec-
tric Co. approached us stating that they had decided that it would
be in their best interest to dispose of their holdings of the Mohawk
Hudson common and preferred stock and the warrants which they
had held. That being the only public utility operating company
stock that the General Electric Co. still held, having, you remember,
disposed of their holdings in other operating companies to Electric
Bond & Share some years ago. The discussions with the General
Electric Co. started in June 1928, as I say, at which time the com-
mon stock was selling at about 40. Absence from town and various
other things carried those discussions along, and there was a final
definite arrangement for us to purchase their holdings of Mohawk
Hudson—these shares which I have mentioned—on December 5.
And that is the way that I identify the time that the formation of
the United first came to be definitely considered. Because it was
obvious to us that it would not be prudent banking for us to make
an additional investment in public utility operating companies to
the amount of approximately twenty-two or twenty-three million
dollars which the purchase of Mohawk Hudson involved. So after
this definite arrangement between ourselves and the General Elec-
tric, the formation of the United Corporation followed right be-
hind that, and our contract called upon us to make payment during
January. And we turned in to United Corporation these securities
at cost to us, receiving in exchange in partial consideration for the
securities received, the United preference and common stock.

Senator COXTZENS. YOU say you turned them in at cost to you ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Exactly.
Senator COUZENS. Had you received any carrying charges ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO. The arrangement we made with the General

Electric Co. was interest from June, the date we first began talking
about that. That was part of our contract entered on December 5.
So we turned the whole contract bodily over to the United and they
paid that same interest charge. After the formation of the United
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we turned them over at an absolute net figure without any commis-
sions or any consideration—whatever there was.

Senator COUZENS. When you started in with this did you have a
map before you to lay out a program of the extent to which you
would invest in public utilities ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, when we were giving consideration in our
office in New York as to the question of purchasing public utilities
at all it was a very natural thing that we should consider first the
companies with which our Philadelphia office had been associated
for a long time. That was even more brought to the front by the
fact that Bonbright & Co., who were very much interested in Ameri-
can Superpower, and who had been among those with whom we had
discussed the matter for the 2 years I referred to—they also had a
very large interest in the Public Service Corporation of New Jer-
sey, and also a very substantial holding in the United Gas Im-
provement. So not only our historical, traditional connection was
with these two companies, but also the fact that Bonbright, with
whom we were associated, were interested in them. And upstate
New York came in through the General Electric.

Senator COUZENS. Did you later accumulate some other stocks?
As I remember, one of the stocks on one of the lists was Common-
wealth & Southern, was it not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, that Commonwealth & Southern was later.
A very small amount. That was thrc/ugh this Allied Power & Light
Co., which had other holdings and had other interest at that time.
Certain of the constituent parts, underlying properties, like the
Commonwealth Edison, the Penn Ohio, and the Southeastern Power
& Light and the Alabama Power, which were later merged into
the Commonwealth & Southern. And we got our interest—the
United—through an investment we had in Allied Power & Light?
which was merged in Commonwealth & Southern, resulting in the
United getting that interest.

Senator COUZENS. Who were controlling the Commonwealth &
Southern at the time you got in it ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Bonbright had been very much interested
in that particular corporation. Mr. B. C. Cobb, who was a director
of the United, was president then of many of these constituent
parts. And a large holding of Commonwealth & Southern—what
is now Commonwealth & Southern—is held through the American
Superpower Co., with which we had no connection whatever except
that Superpower is also a large stockholder in the United. And
J. P. Morgan & Co. as such had no connection whatever in the
American Superpower.

Senator COUZENS. What field does the Commonwealth & Southern
cover generally?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I am not very good at maps. But it is into
Michigan, as you know, outside of Detroit. And then it runs down
more or less from there southeast, going through Ohio, and then
it goes down, of course, through Alabama, and then it goes down
into Georgia, and the southeastern part of the United States. There
is the Georgia Power & Light Co., the Alabama Power & Light Co.y
the Southeastern Power & Light Co. I am speaking from memory.

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
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Mr. WHITNEY. But that is generally scattered do^vn 'through
there.

Senator COTJZENS. They have had a very effective political organi-
zation, I understand, in Michigan for some years, and I was just
curious to know what the facts were.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I know very little about the Commonwealth
& Southern, We have never had anything to do with it. Never been
on the board. And, as I said, the United Corporation has got a
5-percent interest which came about through the merger of another
property that they acquired into Commonwealth & Southern. But
our firm, J. P. Morgan & Co., has never been in any way associated
with Commonwealth & Southern.

Senator COUZENS. Thank you, Mr. Whitney.
Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Pecora, may I ask Mr. Whitney a question

in regard to my interpretation of his answer this morning to a ques-
tion ? Mr. Whitney, did I understand you to say this morning as a
result of an inquiry by Mr. Pecora, I believe it was, that none of the
people whose names were on those preferred lists were public officials ?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU did, Senator Eeynolds. And my attention has
been called during the luncheon interval that in one instance, or at
least one exception, I was mistaken. But, frankly, I have always
found it very hard, having been in business with him for so many
years, to think of him in public life, to distinguish that from his
being a partner of mine.

Senator EEYNOLDS. And whom have you in mind ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Dwight W. Morrow.
Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Dwight W. Morrow. Now I should like

to ask you, Mr. Whitney, in further pursuance of that particular part
of this suoject if Mr. Charles Dawes was not a public official? And
I will endeavor to refresh your recollection at this time by making
mention of the fact that he was connected with the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Senator Reynolds, not at the time. These
lists all go back to 1929 or before.

Senator REYNOLDS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. And the Reconstruction Finance Corporation did

not come into being, did it, until about a year and a half ago ?
Senator REYNOLDS. But, anyway, Mr. Charles G. Dawes, later of

the Reconstruction Finance Corporation, was listed on your pre-
ferred carrying?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, now that you raise the question, I do not
know whether he was Ambassador to Great Britain at that time or
not. But Mr. Dawes long before that had been president of the
Central Trust Co. of Illinois.

Senator REYNOLDS. Yes; but at that time was he not Ambassador
to the Court of St. James ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I do not know.
Senator REYNOLDS. YOU do not know ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I say I do not know. I just assume it is a

fact.
Senator REYNOLDS. I believe you just stated that Mr. Dwight W.

Morrow was on your preferred list ?
175541—33—PT. 2 8
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Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think I said " preferred list", Senator
Reynolds. I said he was on these lists.

Senator REYNOLDS. Was he one of those who was favored ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Morrow, as you will remember undoubtedly,

retired from the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. on September 30, 1927.
He had been a partner in the firm since, I think, July 1914; and as
I say, I think I did make that slip this morning, because it is very
hard for any of us to think of him as anything other than a partner
of ours.

Senator REYNOLDS. At that time was he Ambassador to Mexico ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator REYNOLDS. He was at that time?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator REYNOLDS. YOU would, of course, consider Mr. Morrow as

being a public official, in view of the fact that he was representing
this Government?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Adams, when he was about to enter the

Cabinet, as a matter of fact, or just about the time that considerable
talk was had concerning his entering the Cabinet, bought some of
this, did he not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. He did buy some, certainly; and you will remember
that the other day Mr. Pecora introduced a letter written by Mr.
Adams to his son-in-law in which he made a rather cryptic remark
which I was asked to guess if I knew what it was. So, evidently,
the facts are that he had accepted the invitation to subsequently
become a Cabinet officer. But my statement still stands, that at the
time he was offered it he was not a public official. He was the father-
in-law of one of the partners.

Senator REYNOLDS. At the time that this offer was made to him,
however, there was considerable speculation in reference to his
becoming a member of the Cabinet, was there not?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not doubt it, but I never happened to see it.
I remember I heard of the fact that he was going to become a Cabinet
officer somewhere around the 28th of February.

Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Nutt, who was treasurer of the Republican
National Committee, I believe, was on that list?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; he was on the Alleghany list.
Senator REYNOLDS. And Mr. Raskob likewise was on the list?
Mr. WHITNEY. He was.
Senator REYNOLDS. He was then directing the Democratic Na-

tional Committee?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator REYNOLDS. Would you not say, and are you not in accord

with me in the opinion, that Mr. Nutt, who was treasurer of the
National Republican Party, and Mr. Raskob, who was chairman of
the National Democratic Party, men who were actively engaged in
the forming of platforms and in the molding of public opinion—
would you not say, Mr. Whitney, that they most assuredly should
be considered as semipublic officials?

Mr. WHITNEY. I would not attempt to argue that with you, Sen-
ator. But the statement I made was " held public office." Of course,
it is true that Mr. Raskob was chairman of the National Democratic
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Party—had been during the campaign that closed in the fall of 1928—
and I think you will also agree with me that for many years before
that he had not been identified in any way with political life.

Senator REYNOLDS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Nutt, frankly, as I testified the other day—I

had not realized that he was treasurer of the Republican National
Committee; and while I cannot pretend to say that people holding
those jobs have not got something to do with public life, my state-
ment did not have to do with that, but as to whether they held public
office. Neither of them, I can only again assure you, Senator Reyn-
olds, were included on this list because of their what you call semi-
public character, but because they were both men of substance, both
men with whom we had had business relations for many years, and
had no connection with political life in any wTay; and, as a matter
of fact, my recollection is that Mr. Nutt was on that particular list
at the suggestion of the Van Sweringens, with whom we had been
associated since the beginning of their real-estate development in the
city of Cleveland. Mr. Raskob, of course, was our own particular
friend during our association with General Motors when he had
been one of the people, back in 1920, representing the Du Pont inter-
ests who were well known to have a very substantial holding in Gen-
eral Motors and who invited us to come on the board. That was our
first acquaintance with Mr. Raskob.

Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Coolidge was a member of the National
Transportation Committee, was he not?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean, just before his death?
Senator REYNOLDS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Of course there was no suchf thing in 1929.
Senator REYNOLDS. And Mr. Olds was on some committee, was he

not—the Reparations Committee, Assistant Secretary of State?
Mr. WHITNEY. He had been. He was not at that time. He was

a partner at that time and personal representative in Paris of the
legal firm of Sullivan & Cromwell.

Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Hilles was a member of the New York
National Committee, was he not?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think so, probably. I do not remember actually
as of that date.

Senator REYNOLDS. Thank you, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. WHITNEY. May I also say that Mr. Hilles, as you know, was

in the insurance business in New York and was a representative
of a certain company with which we had done business.

Senator REYNOLDS. One other thing, with your indulgence. Gen-
eral Pershing got in on this proposition, did he not?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean by that, Senator Reynolds, that he was
on the list ?

Senator REYNOLDS. Well, he was one of those lucky fellows, was
he not?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO you want to hear the story about why General
Pershing happened to be on the list ?

Senator REYNOLDS. I should thing it would prove very interesting.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, during the war, when General Pershing was

in charge of the American troops, there happened to be several of
our partners who became very close to him, notably Mr. Dwight W.
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Morrow, who was connected with the Maritime Transport, and Mr.
Stetinius, who, if I remember correctly, was Assistant Secretary of
War during the war time. They in that way became very intimate
friends of General Pershing, aside from their official duties. After
the war General Pershirig asked one or either or both of those two-
gentlemen if they would assist him with his investments; that he did
not pretend to know very much about business. And so, after the
war was over, if my recollection is right, General Pershing deposited
his securities with us land asked us generally to look out for them.
As a result of which he was given the opportunity to participate
with us in these various underwritings, which he was fully capable
of doing, and fulfilled all the qualifications that I have attempted to
outline this morning.

Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Whitney, are there any judges in the State
of Pennsylvania who happen to be on that list?

Mr. WHITNEY. I read so in the newspapers; yes.
Senator REYNOLDS. IS that true ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I assume it must be true, because I do not

suppose they would have said so otherwise. I do not happen to
know their names.

Senator REYNOLDS. DO you happen to know their names?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Senator REYNOLDS. DO you know whether or not they were presid-

ing on the bench or the benches, respectively, at the time that those
offers were made to them?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I really don't, Senator Reynolds. I under-
stand, as I say, from the newspapers—that is where I got my infor-
mation first, and I am not questioning that there are judges; I just-
do not know. But if there were, it was done through our Phila-
delphia office. I do know that those lists were made up by Drexel
on exactly the same basis as we made them up in New York, but I
am not familiar with the individuals who comprise the list.

Senator REYNOLDS. Thank you.
Senator COSTIGAN. Are you impressed, as Senator Reynolds ap-

pears to be, by the fact that these various gentlemen were prominent
and in positions to influence and perhaps shape public opinion ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Costigan, I would never attempt to deny
that many of these people are prominent; but, on the other hand, a
man must be of some prominence or substance to be able to qualify
as a man who is in a position to underwrite these securities. I can-
not be impressed, as Senator Reynolds apparently is, by the fact
that their inclusion in these lists involves a quid pro quo, because I
believe so thoroughly that they were taking a perfectly legitimate
business risk with their own money, knowing exactly what it in-
volved. They happened to have the opportunity, after these par-
ticular transactions, to make money; but that was a part of the game
of underwriting, and that they took them perfectly definitely for
that reason. Therefore I cannot be impressed by the inference that
is drawn because these men happened to become or to have been
prominent.

Senator REYNOLDS. Just one other question, please, Mr. Whitney.
You just stated to Senator Costigan that these men to whom you
made these offers to purchase this stock at $20 a share were making

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES 419

an investment and at the same time, of course, taking a risk, be-
cause, regardless of where you place your money, you are taking
some sort of a chance. Well, now, how can that be when it has
developed in the course of this investigation, according to your
own testimony, that at the time the stock was offered to these
respective individuals at $20 a share it was then selling on the mar-
ket at $36 or $37? Could not they have bought the stock the very
day that you made this offer at $20 a share and on that same identi-
cal day made disposition of it at $36 a share, thereby creating for
themselves $16 profit upon each and every share; and that being
the case

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Reynolds, may I answer it this way, that
in the first place I do not think that it has been shown by the testi-
mony that when these gentlemen were offered and accepted this
Alleghany stock at $20 it was selling at $35 or $36.

Senator EEYNOLDS. What was it selling at at that time ?
Mr. WHITNEY. When the majority of them were offered this stock

there was no quotation. I t has been shown by two letters which
were dated on February 1—and, mind you, after all the investi-
gating, those are the only two letters that Mr. Pecora's investiga-
tors have produced—showing on the date which has been shown
that there was a very narrow market on a when-issued basis on
the New York Stock Exchange. So, technically to answer your
question, if a few of them had been very quick on their feet, they
might have been able to sell the stock at the price you mention.

Senator REYNOLDS. At $35 ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator EEYNOLDS. On the day you offered it at $20?
Mr. WHITNEY. The same day the 500,000—that is not what I

said. We did not offer it on the same day. We had offered it
prior to that.

Senator EEYNOLDS. At the time you offered that stock at $20 a
share was it quoted on the market?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. The first quotation was on February 1,
Senator EEYNOLDS. And when did you offer this?
Mr. WHITNEY. Prior to that.
Senator EEYNOLDS. But at the same time when this offer was made

you told them that you were selling it to them for much less than
the price it was worth at that time ?

Mr. WHITNEY. We did in one letter, yes; to a man who happened
to be away. I am meaning to answer your question directly, but I
think perhaps I can get my real answer over to you better indirectly.
J. P. Slorgan & Co. had undertaken to purchase from the Allegheny
Corporation 1,250,000 shares of this common stock at $20 a share,
which involved the commitment of $25,000,000. As I testified the
other day, that would have been an improper amount of common
stock to hold, for a banking firm with its obligations to its deposi-
tors. We, therefore, when we were arranging this transaction,
determined not to hold that amount as an asset of a banking firm.
We arranged with the Guaranty Co. to buy 500,000 shares at 24 less 4.
At the same time we determined to invite a certain number of indi-
viduals whom we considered competent, both from their knowledge
of the situation and their financial capacity, to join with us in the
underwriting.
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In any merchandising of securities we have to determine the price.
Having determined the price to one man or to the Guaranty Co., or
whoever we determined the price at $20, you cannot go ahead and
sell securities fluctuating your price every day, dependent upon the
market. But I did not seem to be able to make it clear to the com-
mittee that this was a transaction with three parts to it. The sale of
the common stock, or the underwriting of the common stock, approx-
imating 25 million, was just as much a part of the whole transaction
as the sale of the 35 million of bonds or the sale of 25 million of pre-
ferred stock. When we determined upon the policy that has been
testified to here by me many times, that we were going to ask others
to join with us in the underwriting of that 25 million of common
stock, for reasons of ordinary prudence, for traditional reasons that
that is the proper way, in our judgment, to sell common stocks, we
determined that $20 was a fair value at which we bought it. You
must remember that we are dealing at arm's length with the organ-
izers of this company. The Yan Sweringens had turned in and re-
ceived in exchange for securities two and a quarter million dollars'
worth of shares of common stock. They had a very lively interest in
what actual cash consideration was to come in on the same level with
them. So this was not a trade with ourselves in any way; it was a
trade at arm's length with the other people of the company, and that
was determined to be a fair price at $20. We determined to get
underwriters on the same floor with us at the price we paid for it,
who should take the same risk. Obviously when we determined that
that was the proper price, the mere accident of an excited market
and a speculative running up of prices did not come into the situa-
tion at all. That is the point that I am afraid I am unable to make.
The Senators understand, and it is the fact, that this was a plan, a
definite procedure of underwriting it, and naturally the price was
fixed as a part of the plan, and the accident of market prices did not
affect our conduct at all.

Senator COTTZENS. May I ask this: Is it not usual that when you
solicit underwriters you generally solicit dealers and banks and
investment houses?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t would depend, Senator Couzens, upon the char-
acter of the underwriting. If it was the underwriting of an invest-
ment security; yes. But, as I think I said the other day, we do
not think that that is the way to sell common stocks. If it had
been a convertible bond or preferred stock there is a certain transac-
tion—I think Mr. Pecora mentioned General Motors preferred, that
will probably come up here. We underwrote the preferred stock,
but we formed a distributing syndicate. This is probably more
usual in our transactions, very much more usual.

Senator COUZENS. That is what I understand; but I was wonder-
ing why your dealers to whom you allotted these underwritings
would not have been delighted to have gotten these shares at $20.

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not doubt they would, sir; but the dealers,
by the same token as ourselves, would'not have wished to hold them
for their own investment. They would again have had to find ulti-
mate buyers, which would involve the whole problem of distribu-
tion to the general public, which we were trying to protect against.

Senator BARKLEY. HOW many were distributing these shades?
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Mr. WHITNEY. I could not answer that Senator Barkley. These
things sort of grow. I should have thought there had been discus-
sion enough about the Alleghany, certainly, for

Senator BARKLEY. I am speaking of this. After you got posses-
sion of the million and a quarter which you were to distribute, over
what period of time did you engage in this personally, the writing,
solicitation, or allotment, whichever it may have been, and the call-
ing of your friends' attention to the fact that you had this stock?
How many days would you say?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, it would cover a couple of hundred people,
such as there were in the Alleghany list of 227. I should think
that could be pretty much covered in a couple of days. The contract
with the Van Sweringens was the 28th of January. The contract
called for payment on the 15th of February. The theory of the
trade, in other words, would probably be drawn, and the lawyers
would put it into contractual form. I should guess, although I
cannot prove it, that we worked on this list for 2 or 3 days before
February.

Senator BARKLEY. TOU have testified, I think, that this value was
fixed and you started in to distribute this stock before it was actu-
ally listed?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. That was the fact.
Senator BARKLEY. DO you remember on what date it was listed?

Have you testified to that ?
Mr. WHITNEY. The when-issued quotation was on February 1.

It was actually listed on February 15, the date it was paid for.
Senator BARKLEY. SO you had begun the process of distributing

this stock prior to its listing on the stock exchange, but you had
not finished it when the stock went up or when it was listed and
went up as the result ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Of course, these contracts we had with these indi-
viduals did not call for payment from them until February 15,
because we had no contract to take up. The underwriting did not
call for any payment until the 15th of February. Our contract with
these individuals called for payment the same date that we called
on them. The point—and I think this may answer your question,
Senator Barkley—is that in the construction or set-up of the Alle-
ghany Corporation, it was determined through negotiation with
the Messrs. Van Sweringen that $20 was a fair price for the
Alleghan}^ Corporation to sell us the common stock of that corpo-
ration. That was what the other owners, the people who then had
two and a quarter million shares, determined was fair. We had
decided in these negotiations, naturally, as fairly prudent people,
what we were going to do with these securities which we were
buying. We knew that we could not sell 35 million of bonds through
our own endeavors. I t was arranged with the Guaranty Co. to sell
the preferred stock, and, of course, we had also made arrangements
among ourselves as to what we were going to do with the common
stock; and the way we decided to do was to sell 500,000 shares, and
did arrange for the Guaranty Cq. to sell and secure underwritings
on the same basis with us. The price of $20 which we were going
to offer to these other individuals, I can say without fear of contra-
diction that that price was set long before, substantially before

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



422 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

^February? 1; but when we made one price to one fellow, that
determined it for all the others.

Senator BARKLEY. Yes; I realize that. Is there any significance
tp be attached to the fact that you wrote this letter on February 1
referring to the fact that the stock was then selling for $35 or $36,
which happened to be the first date upon which it was listed or
opened up for public sale?

Mr. WHITNEY. I suppose the significance is that the gentleman
to whom that letter was written was away from New York, and I
assume, although I do not know just of my own knowledge, that we
had tried to reach him on the telephone and found he was not there.
He was on the list, and therefore at the price which had been fixed
for the others. So my partner, when he wrote him the letter, gave
him that as a piece of information when he knew he was not going
to get the letter for some time. I do not see that it has any other
significance, except stating a fact which, as you will remember, he
qualified by saying, " It doesn't mean anything."

Senator BARKLEY. We may assume that if this stock had not been
listed until the 2d day of February, that sentence would not have
been in that letter.

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU can assume that safely.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that trading in this Alleghany Cor-

poration common stock commenced on a when-issued basis on the
New York Stock Exchange on February 1, and continued on that
basis daily thereafter until the stock was actually listed, on about
February 15?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly. I so testified the other day.
Mr. PECORA. And those quotations were made public from day to

day, were they not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Quite.
Mr. PECORA. And the tradings on the opening day, February 1, on

the New York Stock Exchange, ranged from about 32 to 37, did
they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU have got your order just reversed. They
ranged from 37 to 32, and there was a total number of sales of 14,000
shares during the course of that day.

Mr. PECORA. Can you produce a single letter or copy of a letter
, from your files showing that any individual was invited to subscribe
for the shares of the Alleghany Co. at $20 per share prior to Febru-
ary 1, 1929?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU asked me that question the other day and I
answered then that I could not, and I think the answer is fairly
obvious why I cannot—because if we had been talking to people on

, the telephone and found we were unable to reach them, obviously we
-would not get around to report to them until February 1. If we had
j covered the others by telephonic communication, of course, there
would have been no occasion for a letter.

Mr. PECORA. When you were examined last week before this com-
mittee with regard to these offers or invitations extended to these
persons whose names appear on the list in evidence to subscribe for
Alleghany cqmmon stock at $20 a share, did you at any time in the
course of your testimony last week before this committee refer to

rthose invitations as part of the underwriting game?
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Mr. WHITNEY. I think very probably I did not, for the simple
reason that last week when I was testifying I was not wise enough
to appreciate the impression that would be given about these lists,
and therefore as I have been given an opportunity to explain them
further I have tried to go into more details as to what they really
were.

Mr. PECORA. When did you first become wise to that impression ?
Mr. WHITNEY. When I first read in the newspapers about a pre-

ferred list.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you first read in the newspapers about a pre*

ferred list before you left the stand on last Friday, did you not?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not remember.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that the first testimony that you gave in

regard to the Alleghany Corporation stock was on Wednesday of
last week, was it not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And you appeared before this committee not only on

that day and on Thursday but on Friday of last week and gave tes-
timony on each of those days, did you not?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is quite true—not on Friday; ekcuse me. I
was not on the stand.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were in attendance on Friday ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator COSTIGAN. Mr. Whitney, in view of your emphasis on the

business aspects of the transaction, why was the expression used in
one of the letters, in substance, " We want you to know we are thinks
ing of you " ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Costigan, we would have had to think of
him to put him on the list, would we not ?

Mr. PECORA. Can you produce a single letter or copy of a letter
from your files in which you invited any of the gentlemen whose
names appear on the Alleghany Corporation stock list who are asked
in the letter to become part of an underwriting syndicate for that
Alleghany common stock?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, you have asked me that question a
great many times before, and each time I have told you that I have
not those files here with me, and I have not examined them for that
purpose.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact
Mr. WHITNEY. I have
Mr. PECORA. Pardon me.
Mr. WHITNEY. I have tried to explain the nature of this transac-

tion and the others. I have not said we have not called it an under-
writing. It was not in the form of an underwriting. It was a direct
purchase, as you know. I am explaining, or attempting to explain,
the purposes and the theories of these financial transactions to exem-
plify what I was trying to convey, and have used the word " under-
writing." I have referred to the fact that it is a customary thing
to have individuals in various types of financing as underwriters.
There has never been any contention on my part that this transaction
or any of the others took the form of what is legally meant by an
underwriting. They have all been in the form of direct purchases.
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Mr. PECORA. Then these transactions between your firm and these
gentlemen on these lists were not transactions that were part of an
underwriting arrangement, were they?

Mr. WHITNEY. I just said they were not, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I wanted to make that clear, because this afternoon

and this morning in your testimony for the first time you brought in
references to an underwriting game in connection with those transac-
tions.

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, I think I can clear your mind up on
that. These transactions

Mr. PECORA. My mind does not need clearing on that.
Mr. WHITNEY. They were perfectly frankly in the form of a di-

rect sale by J. P. Morgan & Co. to these various individuals.
Mr. PECORA. That is something entirely different from an under-

writing proposition, is it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. In form, in legal form; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in substance it is different from an underwrit-

ing proposition, is it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Excuse me. It is different in a technical legal

form, from the point of view of J. P. Morgan & Co., who made the
offer. I understand that this line of questioning is to bring out why
all this was done. It was to divide our risk. We had a definite com-
mitment to invest in this instance $25,000,000. I stated that that
would not be a prudent banking investment for any individual firm
to hold permanently. Therefore we decided it was prudent to and
determined to distribute that risk in various directions in what
would in effect be an underwriting of our risk. The form of it was
never contended to be anything but a straight sale by J. P. Morgan
& Co. to those individuals; but it certainly has, in the parlance of
financial people, the elements of an underwriting or distribution of
risk on our part. In other words, we underwrote through those sales
a portion of our risk.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, a purchase-and-sale transaction
is one thing, and an underwriting agreement is another thing; isn't
that so?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what were those transactions between your

firm and those various persons—a purchase-and-sale transaction or
an underwriting agreement?

Mr. WHITNEY. They were perfectly definitely purchase-and-sale
transactions. But they had the same result as far as J. P. Morgan
& Co. were concerned as an underwriting agreement would have.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, a number of these purchase-and-sale trans-
actions with respect to Alleghany Corporation common stock were
had with certain gentlemen in their representative capacity as
trustees of Phillips Exeter Academy, were they not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I have not the list in front of me.
Mr. PECORA. And also with gentlemen who acted as trustees in

these transactions for Andover Academy?
Mr. WHITNEY. Again I must say that I have not the list in front

of me.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not undertake to ask the trustees of educa-

tional institutions to join J. P. Morgan & Co. in underwriting a
common-stock issue, did you?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 425

Mr. WHITNEY. Who were the trustees, if you happen to have their
names before you ?

Mr. PECORA. Well, with regard to the United Corporation you will
find that in the case of the trustees for the benefit ot Phillips Exeter
Academy the names of the trustees are not given in the list.

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU are talking about the United Corporation
now ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Your first question was about the Alleghany Cor-

poration.
Mr. PECORA. The answer to question 24.
Mr. WHITNEY. The United Corporation is quite a different thing

from the Alleghany Corporation. There was preferred stock with
a definite investment flavor to it. As I testified this morning, what
we sold to this list in the case of the United Corporation was one
share of preference stock backed by $3 dividend, and one share of
common stock, so that the purchaser of a unit got a 4 percent return
on his investment, exclusive of any dividends or rights he might
have had on the common stock. And he has had that 4 percent
return from that day to this, as well as certain dividends and rights
in the common stock. And if the terms pf the trust permitted invest-
ments of that kind, I know of no reason why those trustees should
not have purchased it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, to get back to the United Cor-
poration: At the time when there was a digression to transactions
in the stock of the Alleghany Corporation common stock you had
told the committee that in January of 1929 J. P. Morgan & Co.
obtained 800,000 shares of common stock of the United Corporation,
600,000 shares of the $3 preference stock of the United Corporation,
and 714,200 option warrants in return for three hundred and fifty
thousand and odd shares of the Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation
common stock, sixty-two thousand and odd shares of the Mohawk Hud-
son Power Corporation second preferred stock, 124,740 warrants for
Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation, one hundred and thirty thou-
sand and odd shares of United Gas Improvement Co. common stock.
59,500 shares of Public Service of New Jersey common stock, and
cash in the amount of $700,801.10. I believe you started to tell the
committee in answer to some questions put to you by Senator
Couzens something about the method or the negotiations by which
J. P. Morgan &> Co, acquired the Mohawk Hudson Power Corpora-
tion common stock that entered into this exchange with the United
Corporation. Do you recall that?

Mr. WHITNEY. I thought I finished it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, you said that in June of 1928 there was

some discussion between J. P. Morgan & Co. and the General Elec-
tric Co., which then owned 350,000-odd shares of the Mohawk Hud-
son Power Corporation stock, about J. P. Morgan & Co. buying
that stock or acquiring it from the General Electric Co, Is that
correct ?

Mr. WHITNEY. It is. My idea
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, were those negotiations first un-

dertaken in June of 1928 ?
Mr. WHITNEY, With us ?
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Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, yes.
Mr. PECORA. And
Mr. WHITNEY (continuing). That is, we gave you a memorandum

of it, which you no doubt have here.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. The memorandum I have before me bears the

caption "Answer to no. 32," and that was question 32 that I sub-
mitted to your firm prior to these hearings,

Mr. WHITNEY. And the question was " Date and price of Mohawk
Hudson stock purchased from General Electric Co., market value
at the time."

Mr. PECORA. And your answer, in part, reads as follows, that isy
the, answer of your firm to this question 32:

In June of 1928 the General Electric Co. offered an oral sale to J. P. Morgan
& Co. of the entire block of Mohawk Hudson securities then owned by the
General Electric Co. and the General Electric Employees Securities Co., setting
a price of $40 a share for the common, being approximately the market price
at the time, and the mean of high and low prices in 1928 up to that time.

Now, upon whose initiative were those conversations had with
respect to the purchase of this stock? Was it J. P. Morgan & Co.
or the General Electric Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t is my recollection that the first conversation in
which those discussions were initiated, were initiated by Mr. Gerard
Swope, the president of the General Electric Co., calling upon two
partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. and raising the question, making the
oral offer referred to here.

Mr. PECORA. Were you one of those two partners ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I was.
Mr. PECORA. Did J. P. Morgan & Co. or any of its partners hold

that offer under consideration for any period of time ?
Mr. WHITNEY. If you would continue to read this answer
Mr. PECORA (interposing). No. I am going to bring this all out?

but I want to supplement it and augment it by this examination.
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, certainly we considered it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you reach a decision prior to the fall of 1928?
Mr. WHITNEY. We did not.
Mr. PECORA. Were the negotiations resumed in the fall of 1928 ?
Mr. WHITNEY. They were.
Mr. PECORA. Was any definite offer to sell those securities of the

Mohawk Hudson Power Co. made to J. P. Morgan & Co. in the fall
of 1928 by the General Electric Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Different from the one made in June ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO. That was the offer we closed on.
Mr. PECORA. When did you close on that offer ?
Mr. WHITNEY. The offer was accepted and the agreement was em-

bodied in memorandum form dated December 5, 1928, setting the
price of the common stock at $40, plus interest at 5 percent from
June 1, 1928, to date of payment therefor; and the second preferred
stock at a price of $107 flat, and the option warrants at a price of
$20 flat, and that meant that these last two prices were approximately
the market prices at that time.

Mr. PECORA. There was no formal acceptance of this thing by
J. P. Morgan & Co. until December 5, 1928, was there ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. NO; that is the date.
Senator COUZENS. Might I ask a question of Mr. Whitney right

there?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Whitney, was there any limitation to the

Mohawk option warrants; any limitation of a period for them?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think not. I get two answers, Senator Couzens,

from associates here. One, that there was none, and the other, that
there were two kinds. I will have to check it. I think that is the
answer, that there were two kinds.

Senator COUZENS. One with terminating period and one indefinite ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. I know that when we came to form the

Niagara Hudson we had to take care of both kinds. Mr. LeBoeuf
tells me they were perpetual.

Senator COUZENS. All of them were perpetual ?
Mr. WHITNEY. All of the Mohawk Hudson were perpetual.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, the offer which was accepted on

December 5, 1928, by your firm was the same offer that was made
originally in June of 1928 to your firm orally by the General Elec-
tric Co., wasn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Substantially; yes, Mr. Pecora. In that it was the
same offer as to the common stock. There had been no price fixed
as to the preferred or the warrants in June. And, as I just read to
you, the price on December 5 was set at the approximate market
as of that date.

Mr. PECORA. What was the approximate market on that date for
all these Mohawk Hudson Power Co. securities?

Mr. WHITNEY. The market value of those securities on December
5, 1928. was $26,683,975.

Mr. PECORA. And was that the same market value that those
securities had in June of 1928, when the offer was made first to you
by the General Electric Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t does not say that. But as that was more than
the final market price, I assume the market price on December 5—
well, it was above the contract price, above the price of 40, in other
words. I have not got that figure here. I know that we did not—
well, the price that the United Corporation paid was less than
$26,000,000,

Mr. PECORA. Let US not discuss the price that the United Corpo-
ration paid until we reach the United Corporation. I am still con-
fining myself to the negotiations between your firm and the General
Electric Co. for the purchase by your firm of these securities of the
Mohawk Hudson Power Co. which the General Electric Co. then
owned.

Mr. WHITNEY. L think I can answer that in just a second.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Suppose, Mr. Whitney, in order, possibly,

to help you out I have your refer to your copy of your firm's answer
to my question 32 in our questionnaire. You will find at the bottom
of the first page of that answer the following statement

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). It is here. Excuse me.
Mr. PECORA. The market value of those securities on January 10,

1929, was $35,533,260, and the purchase price as aforesaid being
$23,634,120.
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Mr. WHITNEY. SO that the answer to your question is that the
market price on December 5 was approximately $3,000,000 more than
the price on which the offer in June was based.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the purchase price, or rather the market
price, of those securities when the offer was originally made in June
of 1928, in oral form, was $23,600,000-odd.

Mr. WHITNEY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And when your firm accepted the offer on December

5, 1928, the market value of those securities was $26,683,975,
wasn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, which was the price that J. P. Morgan & Co.

paid to the General Electric Co. for those securities ? The market
price as of December 5, 1928, or the market price as of the date in
June of 1928 when the offer in oral form was first made to you?

Mr. WHITNEY. The price paid by J. P. Morgan & Co. was $23,-
634,120j which is the price agreed to on December 5, based on the
offer made to us in June by the General Electric Co. And, obviously,
it took into consideration the size of the block and all other con-
siderations. But the answer to your question is that the price paid
by J. P. Morgan & Co. and the United Corporation was the price
based upon the value set in June of 1928.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, in what form did J. P. Morgan & Co. on Decem-
ber 5, 1928, indicate to the General Electric Co. its acceptance of
this oral offer that you say was first made in June of 1928 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. What date?
Mr. PECORA. In what form?
Mr. WHITNEY. But as of what date ?
Mr. PECORA. December 5, 1928.
Mr. WHITNEY. By memorandum form, of which you have a photo-

static copy.
Mr. PECORA. Can you produce the original ?
Mr. DAVIS. NO. We have not got it, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, Mr. Whitney, I show you what pur-

ports to be a photostatic copy of a memorandum bearing date De-
cember 5, 1928. I ask you if that is a photostatic copy which your
office furnished to me at my request.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the written acceptance of the offer I have just

referred to?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
Mr. WHITNEY. But without the pencil notations.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, which were not a part of the memorandum.
The CHAIRMAN. It will be received and spread on the record.
(The paper referred to was ordered spread on the record, and was

marked "Committee Exhibit No. 30, May 31, 1933", and is an
follows:)

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4 2 9

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 30

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

New York, N.Y., May 11, 1933.
Hon. JOHN W. DAVIS,

New York, N.Y.
DEAR MR. DAVIS : Will you kindly have our examiners furnished with a copy

of the memorandum agreement dated December 5, 1928, between the General
Electric and General Electric Employees Securities and J. P. Morgan & Co.
made mention of in answer to question 32.

Yours very truly,
FERDINAND PECORA,

By FRANK J. MEEHAN.

The General Electric Co. agrees to sell to J. P. Morgan & Co. its holdings
and the holdings of the General Electric Employees' Securities Co., after the
approval by the board, in the Mohawk Power Corporation on the following
terms:

(1) The common stock at the price of $40 plus interest at 5 percent from
June 1, 1928, to date of payment therefor; such date to be as J. P. Morgan &
Co. may elect between January 1 and January 15, 1929.

(2) The second preferred stock at a price of $107 flat, at the same date as
provided above.

(3) The option warrants at a price of $20 flat, payment similarly to be made
as above provided.

In making the purchase as described J. P. Morgan & Co. recognize the impor-
tance of preserving the good will of the Brady and up State interests in the
general power situation. J. P. Morgan & Co. plan to handle their holdings of
Mohawk Hudson shares in harmony with the interests as described, having no
present intention of divesting themselves of such shares to any so-called foreign
corporation or foreign interests and engaging not to do so without full consul-
tation with such interests as described and with officials of the General Elec-
tric Co.

J. P. Morgan & Co. recognize the services that have been rendered to the
Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation by Charles Brewer as chairman of the
board and are prepared to continue the obligations and present relations of the
General Electric Co. to him.

J. P. M. & Co., G. S.
Mr. PECORA. I will read that photostatic copy. (Which was done,

as shown above.) Now, who initialed this memorandum in behalf
of J. P. Morgan & Co., do you know?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. Mr. T. W. Lamont.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. T. W. Lamont?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who initialed it in behalf of the General Electric

Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Gerard Swope.
Mr. DAVIS. Mr. Pecora, weren't you interrupted before you finished

reading the last paragraph?
Mr. PECORA. I think not.
Mr. DAVIS. Then I failed to get it.
Mr. PECORA. I will read the last paragraph again:
J. P. Morgan & Co. recognize the services that have been rendered to the

Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation by Charles Brewer, as chairman of the
board, and are prepared to continue the obligations and present relations of the
General Electric Co. to him.

I think that concludes it.
Mr. DAVIS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, do you know who prepared that mem-

orandum ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Did I finish my answer?
Mr. PECORA. I think you said that Mr. Gerard Swope initialed it in

behalf of the General Electric Co.
Mr. WHITNEY. And he is the president of the company.
Mr. PECORA. Who prepared this memorandum, Mr. Whitney?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think that Mr. Swope did.
Mr. PECORA. Where was this transaction concluded, in whose

office?
Mr. WHITNEY. Again I will say, to the best of my recollection,

in ours.
Mr. PECORA. That is, in the office of J. P. Morgan & Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And are you quite sure that this memorandum agree-

ment was prepared by Mr. Swope?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I qualified it by saying to the best of my

.recollection. I think it was; yes. Do you want me to confirm that,
to see if there is any different recollection here ?

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. WHITNEY. I am pretty sure of that, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the number of shares of the stock of the

Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation I notice is not set forth in
this memorandum. Do you know of any reason for that?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, one reason is that in June I think there was
a memorandum—that your investigators saw—a memorandum dated
June 11, when those preliminary discussions began, a memorandum
to us from Mr. Swope in which they outlined the number of shares
that they held.
: Mr. PECORA. Will you point out anywhere in this memorandum any
^language that indicates that J. P. Morgan & Co. agreed to buy those
shares from the General Electric Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I think, Mr. Pecora, the nearest thing that I
could get to that would be Mr. Lamont's initials at the bottom,
which would certainly be taken by us an an agreement to purchase
under this memorandum.

Mr. PECORA. This was a transaction that involved the purchase
of many millions of dollars' worth of securities by J. P. Morgan &
Co. wasn't it ?

Mr. WHITNEY. $23,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. And does your firm usually undertake in writing

agreements or make agreements to purchase large blocks of stock
for sums around 20-odd million dollars without a definite statement
in writing concerning the amount of securities it is going to buy at
any given price.

Mr. WHITNEY. We do have our lawyers advise us that it is an
equally binding contract; yes.

Mr. PECORA. Was the opinion of your lawyers consulted by you
in this transaction before this agreement was initiated by Mr.
Lamont?

Mr. WHITNEY. Unless there are any lawyers here that could say
definitely, I would assume it without question, because whenever
anything of this kind comes up it is always passed on by our lawyers.
That is all that I could answer on that.
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Mr. PECORA. And this memorandum of December 5, 1928, is the
first thing reduced to writing with regard to those negotiations that
commenced back in June of 1928, is it not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. The first and only.
Mr. PECORA. The first and only?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. I think, Mr. Pecora, either you or I failed

to read the portions of this memorandum which, perhaps, shed a
little light on that.

Mr. PECORA. Which memorandum do you refer to? The one of
December 5, 1928?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; the answer to question 32. You will remem-
ber that you read the first part of it.

Mr. PECORA. I am going to go over it. But I want to go over it
step by step.

Mr. WHITNEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, on what date did J. P. Morgan & Co. elect

to make payment for these securities of the Mohawk Hudson Power
Corporation that you say they agreed to buy on December 5, 1928,
from the General Electric Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Will you excuse me while I refresh my memory,
because there Were a lot of dates in early January.

Mr. PECORA. Won't you find the answer on the first page ?
Mr. WHITNEY. It is in 32 ?
Mr. PECORA. Your answer to question 32, right near the bottom of

the first page.
Mr. WHITNEY. The payment was made January 10, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market value of those shares of the

Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation on that date ?
Mr. WHITNEY. $35,533,260.
Mr. PECORA. And that was about $12,000,000 more than the price

which you paid them on that date for those securities, wasn't it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Very nearly.
Mr. PECORA. IS a member of your firm also a member of tha hoard

of directors of the General Electric Co. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. There is.
Mr. PECORA. Is there more than one member of your firm who is a

member of the board of directors of the General Electric Co. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Was a partner of your firm a director of the Gen-

eral Electric Co. in the years 1928 and 1929 ?
Mr. WHITNEY. There was.
Mr. PECORA. Which partner?
Mr/WHITNEY. Mr. Cochran. But Mr. Cochran was not present

at the meeting at which this transaction was ratified, I will say for
your information.

Mr. PECORA. Have you seen the minute books of the General Elec-
tric Corporation with regard to this transaction?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO. I have never seen them.
Mr. PECORA. Did your attorneys advise you that this memorandum,

received in evidence as Committee Exhibit No. 30 on this date, was
an enforceable agreement oh the part of the General Electric Co.
to sell these shares to J. P. Morgan & Co., and on the-part of J. P.
Morgan & Co. to buy these shades from the General Electric Co. ?

175541—33—PT. 2 9
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Mr. WHITNEY. Was your question: Do they or did they ?
Mr. PECORA. Did they?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I do not think they phrased it like that. We

probably were, and I assume they did. As I said a minute ago, I
cannot speak specifically but I assume we showed it to them, and
I assume that they said it was a satisfactory agreement or contract
for purchase and sale.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, I would rather have the fact in lien
of an assumption if I can get the facts, although I am perfectly
willing for you to confer with any of your associates or partners
in order to develop what the fact was in that respect.

Mr. DAVIS. Might I say that a member of my firm would be nat-
urally consulted on this matter. And while I am speaking, if I
might add, the test as to whether it was an enforceable agreement is
that it was enforced.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I should not think that J. P. Morgan & Co.
would have objected to its enforcement when they took securities on a
date and paid for them when the market value was $12,000,000 above
the price that they paid.

Mr; WHITNEY. I t has already been testified that they went into
the United Corporation at the same price.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, in order to save time I am going
to ask you to look at this document, entitled "Answer to no* 32 ",.
and it is headed "Date and price at which Mohawk Hudson stock
was purchased from General Electric Co.; market value at the time.'*
And I ask you if that was supplied to me by your firm in response
to my request for that information?

Mr. WHITNEY. That was. Do you only ask me to identify that
one page ?

Mr. PECORA. NO. Look at the whole thing—the entire document.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; it was.
Mr. PECORA. DO the contents of this document constitute a com-

plete and correct answer to the question which it purports to answer?
Mr. WHITNEY. TO the best of my knowledge and belief; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it may be spread

on the record.
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not want to qualify my answer, but wish to

say that this is one of the questions as to which we did not have a
written request from you and we have put our response as we have
understood it, at the top of the different forms, and my answer
stands on that basis. Of course, that might have the further quali-
fication : The third part of your question, you know, that we did not
know how we could answer, quite.

The CHAIRMAN. That paper will be received and made a part of
the record.

(The paper was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 31, May 31,
1933 ", and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 31

ANSWER TO QUESTION NO. 32

First: Date and price <tt which Mohawk Hudson stock was purchased from
General Electric Co.; market value at the time?

In June 1928, General Electric Co. offered orally to sell to J. P. Morgan &
Co. the entire block of Mohawk Hudson securities then owned by the GeneralDigitized for FRASER 
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Electric and General Electric Employees Securities Co. setting a price of $40 a
share for the common, being approximately the market price at the time and
the mean of the high and low price for the year 1928 up to that time. J. P.
Morgan & Co. not being prepared at that time to reach a final conclusion as to
the offer, it was left open for consideration after the summer. In the autumn
the matter was again taken up, J. P. Morgan & Co. endeavoring to obtain a
lower price because of the large block of securities involved. Mr. Young of the
General Electric Co', standing on the previous offer and stating that the pur-
chase price should carry interest from June 1, 1928, on the common stock.
The offer was accepted and the agreement was embodied in memorandum form,
dated December 5, 1928, settling the price for the common stock at $40, plus
interest from June 1, 1928; and $197 flat for the second preferred and $20 flat
per warrant, these last two prices being in the approximate market prices at
that time. The market value of these securities on December 5, 1928, was
$26,683,975. The memorandum provided for payment on or before January 15,
1929. Payment was made on January 10, 1929. The market value of these
securities on January 10, 1929, was $35,533,260, the purchase price as aforesaid
being $23,634,120.

Second. List of all securities acquired by the corporation from the organizers,
showing the following:

1. Name or organizer.
2. Kind of security.
3. Cost price to organizer.
4. Price United Corporation paid for securities.
5. Market price at the time of sale.
J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. were among the organizers of the United

Corporation. So far as concerns J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. the
following facts are submitted:

SECURITIES EXCHANGED

On January 10, 1929, J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. delivered the fol-
lowing in exchange for securities of the United Corporation: 130,565 shares
United Gas Improvement Co. common at 160; 59,500 shares Public Service
Corporation of New Jersey common at 80; 350,957 shares Mohawk Hudson
Power Corporation common at $41.26; 62,360 shares Mohawk Hudson Power
Corporation second preferred at 107; and 124,740 shares Mohawk Hudson
Power Corporation warrants at 20.

These securities plus $700,801.10 in cash were valued by.the United Corpora-
tion on its books at $50,000,000 on January 11, 1929. On the date of delivery of
these securities by*J. P. Morgan & Co., namely, January 10, 1929, these assets
taken at market prices exceeded $64,000,000.

While the prices stated above were those at which these securities were
transferred to the United Corporation, J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co.
received therefor from the United Corporation securities, not cash. Such se-
curities received from the United Corporation on January 11, 1929, in exchange
for the above securities and $700 801.10 cash were as follows: 600,000 shares
preference stock, 800,000 shares common stock, and 714,200 warrants.

On January 23, 1929, Drexel & Co., in accordance with previous understand-
ing, exchanged an additional amount of Public Service Corporation of New
Jersey stock, i.e. 4,510 shares, at prices on that date $40,000 under the market,,
and received in exchange 11,004 shares United Corporation common stock,
1,714 shares United Corporation preference stock, and 4,979 warrants.

All of the above-mentioned securities were minority interests in large and
important concerns.

As TO THE COST OF THE ABOVE SECURITIES TO J. P. MORGAN & Co. AND DREXEL
& Co.

DREXEL & CO.

On December 30, 1927, Drexel & Co.'s holdings were: 25,000 shares United
Gas Improvement Co. stock, 34,500 shares Public Service Corporation of New
Jersey stock, and 47,530 shares Philadelphia Electric Co. stock.

Shares of these companies (being shares actively dealt in on the Philadelphia
markets) had been acquired over a period of years, beginning in 1924, through
purchase for cash, exchange or other securities, exercise of rights of stock-
holders to subscribe for new stock, stock dividends, and stock split-ups.
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On December 31, 1927, Drexel & Oo.'s holdings were transferred to a new
firm of that name created by the admission of a new partner. The prices at
which the new firm of Drexel & Co. acquired these securities on that date
were as follows: 112% for United Gas Improvement Co. stock, 41 for Public
Service Corporation of New Jersey stock, and 55% for Philadelphia Electric
Co. stock, being the market prices of the shares at that time.

During 1928 Drexel & Co. neither bought nor sold any of these securities,
but in February 1928 they exchanged their holdings of Philadelphia Electric
Co. stock for 23,765 shares of United Gas Improvement Co. stock. Therefore,
at the end of }928, their holdings were 48,765 shares United Gas Improvement
Co. stock and 34,500 shares Public Service Corporation of New Jersey stock.

On December 31, 1926, four new partners were admitted to Drexel & Co.
The new firm acquired the above securities at prices of $160 for United Gas
Improvement Co. and $80 for Public Service Corporation of New Jersey. These
were the prices at which these securities were exchanged for securities of the
United Corporation.

On December 31, 1928, the new firm of Drexel & Co. acquired $205,000 of
Public Service Corporation of New Jersey convertible 4%-percent debentures at
$180, these bonds being the portion remaining of a block which had been
purchased in January 1928 at 98. These bonds were converted according to
their terms, into 4,510 shares Public Service Corporation of New Jersey common
stock, which was received on January 2, 1929, and which, as above stated, was
exchanged for United Corporation securities on January 23, 1929.

J. P. MORGAN & Co.

On January 1, 1928, J. P. Morgan & Co. owned no securities of United Gas
Improvement Co., Public Service Corporation of New Jersey, or Mohawk Hud-
son Power Corporation, but between May 3, 1928, and June 20, 1928, the firm
made cash purchases of 81,000 shares of United Gas Improvement Co. stock
at an average cost of 114.3015 per share, or a total amount of $11,808,865.25 and
:25,000 shares of common stock of the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey
at an average cost of 61.2625 per share, or a total amount of $1*531,562.50.

On December 31, 1928, new partners were admitted to the firm of J. P. Mor-
gan & Co. The new firm acquired the United Gas Improvement Co. stock at
the price of $160 per share, and the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey
-stock at $80 per share. These were the prices at which these securities were
exchanged for securities of the United Corporation.

In January 1929, J. P. Morgan & Co., pursuant to previous arrangements
made payments for 350,957 shares of common stock; 62,360 shares of second
preferred stock, and 124,740 option warrants of Mohawk Hudson Power Cor-
poration. For further reference to this transaction see the answer above to
41 First."

SECURITIES ACQUIRED FOE CASH

J. P. Morgan & Co., on January 11, 1929, subscribed $10,000,000 cash for
400,000 shares of the common stock of United Corporation and 1,000,000
warrants of the United Corporation.

On August 15, 1929, J. P. Morgan & Co. subscribed to 1,396 shares of United
Corporation common stock at $37.50 per share through the exercise of sub-
scription rights which had been issued to all stockholders in connection with
an increase in the corporation's capital stock. On the same date and in the
same way Drexel & Co. subscribed for 2,022 shares of common stock at $37.50
per share.

SECURITIES SOLD FOB CASH

The following securities sold by J. P. Morgan & Co. to the United Corporation
for cash were sold at prevailing market prices. These securities were minority
interests in important concerns and were dealt in either on the New York
Stock Exchange or the Paris Bourse:

COLUMBIA GAS & ELECTRIC CORPORATION

J. P. Morgan & Co. had acquired 10,600 shares of common stock of the Co-
lumbia Gas & Electric Corporation between May 3 and July 18, 1928, at a cost
of $1,148,104.13. On December 31, 1928, those securities were transferred to the
new firm at $135 per share, or $1,431,000. On January 16, 1929, United Corpo-
ration accepted an offer of J. P. Morgan & Co. to sell this stock to it at the
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day's closing price on the New York Stock Exchange, namely 145% per share, or
a total of $1,544,950.

INTERNATIONAL TELEPHONE & TELEGRAPH CORPORATION

In January 1929 United Corporation purchased 12,500 shares of International
Telephone & Telegraph Corporation at $195 per share. On this transaction
J. P. Morgan & Co. realized a profit of slightly under $17,500. On April 1,
1929, United Corporation sold the stock so purchased at a profit of $963,762.50,

SOCIETE LYONNAISB DES EAUX ET L'ECLAIKAGE

J. P. Morgan & Co. had acquired 10,000 shares of the Society Lyonnaise
des eaux l'eclairage on December 18, 1928, at a cost of $975,340.26. This stock
was and is traded in on the Paris Bourse. United Corporation on February
4, 1929, accepted an offer of J. P. Morgan & Co. to sell this stock to the
United Corporation at the closing price on the Paris Bourse on February 2,
1929; namely, $1,699,218.75, which transaction was consummated on February
9, 1929.

Third. The United Corporation acquired an interest in several companies
such as U. G. I., Niagara Hudson Power, etc. What were the prices of above
stocks when they were first put on the New York Stock Exchange and what
were their prices when the United Corporation acquired them as a holding:
company ?

The answer to this question would involve considerable time in order to*
give an intelligent reply. Some of these companies whose shares were ac-
quired, such as Columbia Gas & Electric Co., Public Service Corporation of
New Jersey, were first listed on the New York Stock Exchange several years
ago. The prices at the time of such listing would mean little compared with
prices at the time of acquisition by United Corporation, as in certain instances
at least there have been split-ups of shares, stock dividends, additional stock
issued for cash or property or other changes in capitalization, and there may
have been consolidations with other companies. This information can be
obtained no doubt from the various manuals and the Commercial & Financial
Chronicle.

The stock of the United Corporation was first listed on the New York Stock
Exchange on May 9, 1929, the initial sales being 67% for the common and 45%
for the preference stock.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I am going to read this to you, if you will fol-
low me closely. I am reading now:

Exhibit no. 31. Answer to no. 32.
First. Date and price at which Mohawk Hudson stock was purchased from

General Electric Co.; market value at the time?
In June 1928 General Electric Co. offered orally to sell to J. P. Morgan & Co.

the entire block of Mohawk Hudson securities then owned by the General
Electric and General Electric Employees Securities Co., setting a price of $40
a share for the common, being approximately the market price at the time
and the mean of the high and low price for the year 1928 up to that time.
J. P. Morgan & Co., not being prepared at that time to reach a final conclu-
sion as to the offer, it was left open for consideration after the summer. In
the autumn the matter was again taken up, J. P. Morgan & Co. endeavoring
to obtain a lower price because of the large block of securities involved, Mr.
Young ,of the General Electric Co., standing on the previous offer and stating
that the purchase price should carry interest from June 1, 1928, on the com-
mon stock. The offer was accepted and the agreement was embodied in memo-
randum form, dated December 5, 1928, settling the price for the common stock
at $40, plus interest from June 1, 1928, and $107 flat for the second preferred,
and $20 flat per warrant; these last two prices being the approximate market
prices at that time. The market value of these securities on December 5, 1928,
was $26,683,975. The memorandum provided for payment on or before Janu-
ary 15, 1929. Payment was made on January 10, 1929. The market value of
these securities on January 10, 1929, was $35,533,260, the purchase price as
aforesaid being $23,643,120.

Second. List of all securities acquired by the corporation from the organ-
izers, showing the following:

1. Name or organizer.
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2. Kind of security.
3. Cost price to organizer.
4. Price United Corporation paid for securities.
5. Market price at the time of sale.
J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. were among the organizers of the

United Corporation. So far as concerns J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co.
i he following facts are submitted:

SECURITIES EXCHANGES

On January 10, 1929, J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. delivered the
following in exchange for securities of the United Corporation: 130,585 shares
United Gas Improvement Co. common at 160; 59,500 shares Public Service Cor-
poration of New Jersey common at 80; 360,957 shares Mohawk Hudson Power
Corporation common at $41.26; 62,360 shares Mohawk Hudson Power Corpora-
tion second preferred at 107; 124,740 shares Mohawk Hudson Power Corpora-
tion warrants at 20.

These securities plus $700,801.10 in cash were valued by the United Corpora-
tion on its books at $50,000,000 on January 11, 1929. On the date of delivery
of these securities by J. P. Morgan & Co., namely, January 10, 1929, these
assets taken at market prices exceeded $64,000,000.

While the prices stated above were those at which these securities were
transferred to the United Corporation, J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co.
received therefor from the United Corporation securities, not cash. Such
securities received from the United Corporation on January 11, 1929, in ex-
change for the above securities and $700,801.10 cash were as follows: 600,000
shares preference stock, 800,000 shares common stock, and 714,200 warrants.

On January 23, 1929, Drexel & Co., in accordance with previous understand-
ings, exchanged an additional amount of Public Service Corporation of New
Jersey stock; i.e., 4,510 shares, at prices on that date $40,000 under the
market, and received in exchange: 11,004 shares United Corporation common
stock, 1,714 shares United Corporation preference stock, and 4,979 warrants.

All of the above-mentioned securities were minority interests in large and
important concerns.

As TO THE COST OF THE; ABOVE) SECURITIES TO* J. P. MOEGAN & Co, AND DREXEL
& Co.

DEEXEL & CO.

On December 30, 1927, Drexel & Co.'s holding were 25,000 shares United
Gas Improvement Co. stock, 34,500 shares Public Service Corporation of New
Jersey stock, 47,530 shares Philadelphia Electric Co. stock.

Shares of these companies (being shares actively dealt in on the Philadelphia
markets) had been acquired over a period of years beginning in .1924, through
purchase for cash, exchange, or other securities, exercise of rights of stock-
holders to subscribe for new stock, stock dividends, and stock split-ups.

On December 31, 1927, Drexel & Co.'s holdings were transferred to a new firm
of that name created by the admission of a new partner. The prices at which
the new firm of Drexel & Co. acquired these securities on that date were as
follows: 112^ for United Gas Improvement Co. stock, 41 for Public Service
Corporation of New Jersey stock, 55% for Philadelphia Electric Co. stock, being
the market prices of the shares at that time.

Let me stop reading at that point, Mr. Whitney, to ask this ques-
tion of you with regard to the transfer of these last three blocks of
stock by Drexel & Co. on December 31, 1927. That was a transfer
virtually by the partners of Drexel & Co. to the reconstituted firm
of Drexel & Co., was it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Sale by the old firm to the new firm.
Mr. PECORA. And the only change in the personnel of the two firms

was the admission, of a new partner, was it not ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think it was, Senator, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). I simply see here "to a new firm

created by the admission of a new partner."Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 437

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU are right, then.
Mr. PECORA. NOW I resume the reading of the exhibit. [Reading: |
During 1928 Drexel & Co. neither bought nor sold any of those securities, but

in February 1928 they exchanged their holdings of Philadelphia Electric Co.
stock for 23,765 shares of United Gas Improvement Co. stock. Therefore at
the end of 1928 their holdings were 48/765 shares United Gas Improvement Co.
«tock, 34,500 shares Public Service Corporation of New Jersey stock.

On December 31, 1926, four new partners were admitted to Drexel & Co. The
new firms acquired the above securities at prices of $160! for United Gas
Improvement Co. and $80 for Public Service Corporation of New Jersey. These
were the prices at which these securities were exchanged for securities of the
United Corporation.

I will stop reading for another moment to ask you this question:
This transfer on December 31, 1928, of the securities was a transfer
made by the old firm of Drexel & Co. to the reconstituted firm, which
changed in personnel only by the admission of four new members,
is that right?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is right, as required by law.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now I resume the reading of the exhibit

[reading] :
On December 31, 1928, the new firm of Drexel & Co. also acquired $205,000

Public Service Corporation of New Jersey convertible 4%-percent debentures
&t $180. These bonds being the portion remaining of a block which had been
purchased in January 1928 at 98. These bonds were converted according to
their terms into 4,510 shares Public Service Corporation of New Jersey com-
mon stock, which was received on January 2, 1929, and which, as above stated,
was exchanged for United Corporation securities on January 23, 1929.

J. P. MORGAN & Co.

On January 1, 1928, J. P. Morgan & Co. owned no securities of United Gas
Improvement Co., Public Service Corporation of New Jersey, or Mohawk Hud-
son Power Corporation, but between May 3, 1928, and June 20, 1928, the firm
made cash purchases of 81,800 shares of United Gas Improvement Co. stock at
an average cost of $144.3015 per share, or a total amount of $11,803,865.25 and
25,000 shares of common stock of the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey
at an average cost of $61.2625 per share, or a total amount of $1,531,562.50.

On December 31, 1928, new partners were admitted to the firm of J. P.
Morgan & Co. The new firm acquired the United Gas Improvement Co. stock
at the price of $160 per share and the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey
stock at $80 per share. These were the prices at which these securities were
-exchanged for securities of the United Corporation.

I will stop reading there to ask you this question: That transaction
that I have just referred to was likewise a transaction in which the
partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. on December 31, 1928, sold to the
firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. as reconstituted on that date these blocks
of stock; is that right?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. Again as required by law.
Mr. PECORA. NOW I will resume the reading from the exhibit

[reading] :
In January 1929, J. P. Morgan & Co., pursuant to previous arrangements,

made payment*for 350,957 shares of common stock, 62,360 shares of second
preferred stock, and 124,740 option warrants of Mohawk Hudson Power Cor-
poration. For further reference to this transaction see the answer above to
*' First."

SECTJBITTES ACQUIRED FOB CASH

J. P. Morgan & Co. on January 11, 1929, subscribed $10,000,000 cash for
400,000 shares of the common stock of United Corporation and 1,000,000 war-
rants of the United Corporation.
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On August 15, 1929, J. P. Morgan & Co. subscribed to 1,396 shares of United
Corporation common stock at $37.50 per share through the exercise of sub-
scription rights which had been issued to all stockholders in connection with
an increase in the corporation's capital stock. On the same date and in the
same way Drexel & Co. subscribed for 2,022 shares of common stock at $37.5Q
per share.

Now I will temporarily leave off reading the exhibit to ask you
this question: These 1,396 shares of United Corporation common
stock which your firm purchased on August 15, 1929, were not pur-
chased or acquired in connection with any exchange of these option
warrants, were they?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO. Merely the exercise of rights offered to all
stockholders, as stated here, at $37.50 per share.

Mr. PECORA. Up to the time, up to that date, namely, August 15,
1929, had your firm exercised any of these option warrants %

Mr. WHITNEY. August 15?
Mr. PECORA. Up to August 15, 1929.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I will resume the reading from the exhibit

(reading):
SECURITIES SOLD FOR CASH

The following securities sold by J. P. Morgan & Co. to the United Corporation
for cash were sold at prevailing market prices. These securities were minority
interests in important concerns and were dealt in either on the New York Stock
Exchange or the Paris Bourse.

COLUMBIA GAS & ELECTRIC CORPORATION

J. P. Morgan & Co. had acquired 10,600 shares of common stock of the
Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation between May 3 and July 18, 1928, at a
cost of $1,148,104.13. On December 31, 1928, those securities were transferred
to the new firm at $135 per share, or $1,431,000. On January 16, 1929, United
Corporation accepted an offer of J. P. Morgan & Co. to sell this stock to it at
the day's closing price on the New York Stock Exchange, namely, 145% per
share, or a total of $1,544,950.

INTERNATIONAL TELEPHONE & TELEGRAPH CORPORATION

In January 1929 United Corporation purchased 12,500 shares of International
Telephone & Telegraph Corporation at $195 per share. On this transaction
J. P. Morgan & Co. realized a profit of slightly under $17,500. On April 1, 1929,
United Corporation sold the stock so purchased at a profit to it of $963,762.50.

SOOIEITE LYONNAISE DES EAUX ET L ' E C L A I R A G E

J. P. Morgan & Co. had acquired 10,000 shares of the Societe Lyonnaise
[as it now is here] des eaux et l'eclairage on December 18, 1928

Mr. DAVIS. Societe Lyonnaise is probably right.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I would rather say " chocolate eclair ", or some-

thing like that.
The CHAIRMAN. Or lyonnaise.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading) :
On December 18, 1928, at a cost of $975,340.26. This stock was and is traded

in on the Paris Bourse. United Corporation on February 4, 1929, accepted an
offer of J. P. Morgan & Co. to sell this stock to the United Corporation at the
closing price on the Paris Bourse on February 2, 1929, namely $1,699,218.75,
which transaction was consummated on February 9, 1929.

Third. The United Corporation acquired an interest in several companies,
such as U.G.I.—

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 4 3 9

That is United Gas Improvement Co., isn't it?
Mr. WHITNEY. This is the question.
Mr. PECORA. That is the question. I am reading the entire docu-

ment, exhibit no. 31.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; that is the question. Yes; U.G.I, is the

United Gas Improvement.
Mr. PECORA (resuming reading) :
Several companies, such as U.G.I., Niagara Hudson Power, etc. What were

the prices of the above stocks when they were first put on the New York;
Stock Exchange and what were their prices when the United Corporation
acquired them as a holding company?

The answer to this question would involve considerable time in order to
give an intelligible reply. Some of these companies whose shares were ac-
quired, such as Columbia Gas & Electric Co., Public Service Corporation of
New Jersey, were first listed on the New York Stock Exchange several years
ago. The prices at the time of such listing would mean little compared with
prices at the time of acquisition by United Corporation, as in certain instances
at least there have been split-ups of shares, stock dividends, additional stock
issued for cash or property or other changes in capitalization, and there may
have been consolidations with other companies. This information can be
obtained, no doubt, from the various manuals and the Commercial & Financial
Chronicle.

The stock of the United Corporation was first listed on the New York Stodk
Exchange on May 9, 1929, the initial sales being 67% for the common and
45% for the preference stock.

That iVthe end of this document, exhibit 31 of this date.
Now, if you can tell us, Mr. Whitney, what was the total profit

accruing to your firm from these various transactions that it had with
the United Corporation involving the exchange of these securities
for the stock and option warrants of the United Corporation ? Will
you give us that answer ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, do you want it exact or do you want it
approximate ?

Mr. PECORA. I prefer it exact, of course; but if you cannot give it
exact, give us the best approximation you are able to give at the
moment.

(Mr. Whitney examined documents.)
Mr. PECORA. Can you give us the figure now, Mr. Whitney? If

you cannot, I will not press it. I will resume the questioning.
Mr. WHITNEY. I have it somewhere, but I haven't got it here. I

would rather give it to you exact. It shows some of these things,
which is a question of arithmetic, but I would rather give it exact.
I will give it ;to you.

The CHAIRMAN. While Mr. Pecora is looking up some data I may
read a statement by Senator Kean. He sends it over to be put in the
record. He says [reading]:

A newspaper reporter came in to see me last Thursday and said the name of
my firm, Kean, Taylor & Co., was on the list of Messrs. J. P. Morgan & Co.

I asked Mr. Pecora on Friday if this was so, and he said he would look it up.
When I was a young man, after starting the firm in 1892, I was able to

place a considerable number of bonds brought out by Messrs. J. P. Morgan &
Co. I asked the present Mr. Morgan's father for an interest in the bond
syndicates that they were bringing out, and Mr. Morgan, having a kind heart
and finding that I was reaidy to work, gave me a small interest from time
to time, on which amounts I made good. In other words, I sold more bonds
than my proportion of the syndicates, and I have taken interests in the Morgan
offerings ever since. At about the same time I obtained like interests in bond
syndicates originated by Messrs. Kuhn, Loeb & Co; Dillon, Read & Co., and
other issuing houses, because as a distributor I could be useful to them.
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Since becoming a member of the Senate I have spent most of my time in
Washington, so that I am and have been out of touch with my office and the
business there.

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, before we adjourn, you asked me some
questions about profits or if we had sold, and I asked if I might
put this statement which I have in the record. I have put some of
our statisticians to work. You remember I got started and you
diverted me. May I put this statement in the record? This is the
substantiation of the statement I made that if we had not formed
United, if we had sold the securities which we turned into the
United in exchange for other securities at the high prices per share
during the year and had not formed United Corporation at all, we
could have made in all, above the prices at which we did turn that
in, $57,387,379. This is merely a memorandum which supports that
statement I made.

Mr. PECORA. Do you want to put that into the record?
Mr. WHITNEY. I would like to.
Mr. PECORA. All right, I have no objection.
The CHAIRMAN. Let that statement go in the record then.
(Statement submitted by Mr. Whitney is in the words and figures

following:)

Value of certain holdings at acquisition and at high market price for 1929

Cost High per
share

High valua-
tion

Mohawk Hudson common, 350,957, at 41.26.
Mohawk second preferred, 62,360, at 107
Mohawk warrants, 124,740, at 20
TJ.G.L common, 130,565, at 160
Public Service common, 59,500, at 80

Total.

$14,480,486
6,672, 520
2,494,800

20,890,400
4,760,000

2 104%
3 88

$40,798,751
6, 532,21G

10,977,120
40,181,379
8,196,125

106,685, 585

* On the basis of market value of holdings into which Mohawk Hudson was exchanged, i.e., 3H shares
Niagara Hudson common plus Y% class A option warrant. July 26.

2 Actual high 110 Jan. 11. All the other prices given above represent the highest price reached in 1929-
after July 1, which price was also the highest for the year. Aug. 2.

a July 24.
<Sept. 23.

Amount of increase by stocks
Mohawk:

Common * $26, 318, 265
Second preferred 2140, 310
Warrants x 8, 482, 320

U.G.I, common x 19, 290,979
Public service common P

 X3, 436,125

Total increase 157,387, 379

The CHAIRMAN. These securities which you furnished were owned
by you at the time, or did you buy them afterward ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; these are securities, Senator Fletcher, which
we referred to as having turned in at the origination of the United
Corporation in exchange for the $50,000,000 worth of preference
shares, common shares, and option warrants, 740 option warrants.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU did not go out and buy the securities ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no. Those are the ones that we already had.

1 Plus.
2 Minus.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, I notice in the so-called preferred list
known as exhibit 28 of this date, constituting the names of persons
who were invited to subscribe to the units of United Corporation at
$75 per unit, appears the name George Whitney, agent. That refers,
to yourself, does it not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Refers to me as agent.
Mr. PECORA. Agent for whom?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I am the individual that more or less col-

lected that list, and that accounted for certain of my partners, some*
of my partners, and I don't know, except I know the partners in it.«
I had nothing whatever to do with it myself. It was purely am
agency account.

Mr. PECORA. Were not their allocations of these units at $75 per~
share made to some other partners directly ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes, directly; but this is merely an agency
account or suspense account.

Mr. PECORA. Why was any resort had to this agency or suspense
account? What was the reason for it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it was 10,000 shares that were not allotted!
anywhere else, and they were allotted to me as agent.

Mr. PECORA. AS agent for whom?
Mr. WHITNEY. Some of my partners.
Mr. PECORA. Well, why weren't these units reserved for your part-

ners directly as they were in the case of the Alleghany Corporation ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I don't know, Mr. Pecora. The ones that were

allotted to them were allocated directly, and this is what we call
in the banking business a suspense account. There is no significance.

Mr. PECORA. I am trying to find out what reason there was for
not having made the allocation directly to your partners.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I could not tell you any particular reason.
That particular account was certain sales from it, and sometime—I
think it was last year—it was taken back into the firm account. I t
hung along for 3 or 4 years under that title, " George Whitney,
agent", and has now been restored to our own stock account.

Mr. PECORA. Who are the persons that had a beneficial interest in
those 10,000 units that were allocated to you as agent?

Mr. WHITNEY. Ultimately it came back in the firm.
Mr. PECORA. But before it came back, and during
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). I don't know. As I tell you, it was

a suspense account. There is no significance to it one way or the
other. Ultimately there were certain sales made by it, and then it
ultimately was taken over. What was left in it was taken over by
the firm account; I think it was in December of last year.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, to whom were the profits from any of those
sales out of this so-called suspense account distributed?

Mr. WHITNEY. I don't know, except they didn't come to me. I
suppose they went to the firm. I don't know. You would have to
ask Mr. Keyes. Mr. Keyes says to the firm.

The CHAIRMAN. Really that term " agent" meant agent for the
firm?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t was a suspense account, Senator Fletcher. Ulti-
mately the profits were taken by the firm, and ultimately that ac-
count was cleaned up, last year, and it just hung along in my name.
I t happened to be in my name because I happened to be the indi-

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 4 2 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

vidual who pulled this list together, and it was just what we called
a suspense account. I t might have been put in any other designated
account.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many units were sold out of the
10,000 that constituted the allotment?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Are all the sales that were made, if any, of the units

from this suspense account recorded in the books of J. P. Morgan
&Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, they must be; and are accounted for, and any
profits which we have made, as all these other profits that were made
are fully accounted for, and all our income and tax and profits to the
firm.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got any transcript of that account here?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO. It is really a—it is just an ordinary suspense

account. Undoubtedly we could get it, but it is a matter of—there
is no significance to it at all. It might have been put in " Commis-
sions executed." It might have been put in half a dozen titles of
similar character.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about the Newmont Mining
Corporation.

Mr. WHITNEY. DO I know
Mr. PECORA (interposing). The name of which appears on this

list of subscribers to the units of United Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO I know anything about it ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, yes. I know what it is.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what is it?
Mr. WHITNEY. It is a holding company for shares of stock, largety

mining stocks, started originally by Col. William B. Thompson
many years ago before his death. It is publicly traded in. I t is a
public company, traded in, I think, on the New York Curb, isn't it ?
Listed on the curb.

Mr. PECORA. Who is Lewis C. Dawes, whose name appears on this
list, exhibit 28?

Mr. WHITNEY. Lewis C. Dawes? He is a relative—Mr. Stanley
tells me he is a relative of his. I didn't know.

The CHAIRMAN. A number of Senators have to be on the floor,
and I suggest we now take a recess until tomorrow morning at 10
o'clock. We will take a recess until tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock.

(Accordingly, at 4:55 o'clock p.m., the committee took a recess
until 10 o'clock a.m. of the next day, Thursday, June 1, 1933.)
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